BRIEFING PAPER

Restrictions on Muslim women's dress in the 28 EU Member States:

Current law, recent legal developments, and the state of play

Open Society Justice Initiative *Updated: July 2018*

This report maps laws and legal developments restricting religious dress—specifically the headscarf and face veil worn by Muslim women—in the 28 countries of the European Union (EU). Country-by-country, this study examines relevant laws, bylaws, and case law, as well as political platforms, legislative proposals, and public discourse. It also covers restrictions in employment, education, services, and public space.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	3
A. STATEMENT OF PURPOSE AND SCOPE OF RESEARCH	3
B. TERMINOLOGY AND METHODOLOGY	4
C. CENTRAL FINDINGS	5
COUNTRY PROFILES	13
AUSTRIA	
BELGIUM	
Bulgaria	
Croatia	
Cyprus	
CZECH REPUBLIC	29
DENMARK	31
ESTONIA	
FINLAND	
France	
GERMANY	44
Greece	49
HUNGARY	50
IRELAND	51
ITALY	53
Latvia	55
LITHUANIA	56
LUXEMBOURG	58
MALTA	59
THE NETHERLANDS	60
POLAND	64
PORTUGAL	
ROMANIA	
SLOVAKIA	66
SLOVENIA	67
SPAIN	
Sweden	
United Kingdom	73
ANNEX I - RELIGIOUS DRESS BANS IN THE EU	78
ANNEX II - LIST OF NATIONAL REVIEWERS AND EXPERTS	79
ENDNOTES	80

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

A. Statement of purpose and scope of research

This report maps restrictions on religious dress, specifically the headscarf and face veil worn by many Muslim women, in 28 countries of the European Union (EU).¹ The restrictions and proposed restrictions explored within the study include legislation, administrative law,² case law, political platforms, and legislative proposals. The report also considers public discourse, activism for and against bans, and the spread of bans and attempted bans within the EU across various sectors, including employment, education, services, and public space.

Each chapter of this report examines restrictions and proposed restrictions in a specific country of the European Union, for a total of 28 chapters. Each chapter aims to provide the most up-to-date information for that particular EU country, as of 10 July 2018. General background on the Muslim community in that country, in particular information on women who wear religious headscarves or face veils, is included. Each chapter reports on the existence of legal bans at the national or municipal levels, as well as institutional/private bans or restrictions in practice, plus relevant case law. Each chapter also traces the development of public discourse on banning headscarves and face veils, media coverage, and political initiatives related to banning efforts.

In addition to describing legal restrictions, the report tracks the development of bills and political proposals in each country. Such initiatives may become national legislation or influence the enforcement of existing laws, as well as influencing public discourse. Where possible, the report maps each country's national legislative protections against religious discrimination, with a focus on religious discrimination in employment.

In Europe today, both academia and civil society are paying increasing attention to Islamophobia and discrimination against Muslims in general, but there has been significantly less focus on how legislation and government policies—particularly restrictions on religious dress—discriminate against Muslim women. Mainstream international media and major reports by nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) have focused primarily on France, Belgium, Germany, the United Kingdom, and Italy. This report looks beyond those five countries, and pays equal attention to each EU member. This provides a comprehensive view of the limitations Muslim women encounter in their daily lives in the EU when they chose to practice their religion by wearing religious dress.

Discrimination against Muslim women must be understood from an intersectional perspective. In addition to being women and religious minorities in Europe, Muslim women who wear religious dress are highly visible and easily identifiable as Muslim, making them even more vulnerable. The intersectionality of discrimination against Muslim women who wear face veils or headscarves in the EU is emphasized throughout this report.³

The report does not cover legal restrictions on headwear in photographs required for official documents (such as passports), which are therefore not included here. While the wearing of face veils is strictly prohibited in official photographs across all EU countries, the wearing of headscarves for religious reasons is often permitted as long as the face is clearly visible. Such restrictions are often long-standing and chiefly motivated by the need to establish a person's identity rather than by religious discrimination. Although in some countries Muslim women⁴

and Sikh men⁵ face difficulties even when they only cover their heads in photographs—particularly in France, which requires pictures be taken with the head uncovered (article 5 of the decree of 26 February 2001⁶), and in Bulgaria, which has a similar requirement⁷—this issue falls outside the scope of this report.

B. Terminology and methodology

The terms "Islamic headscarf," "face veil," "religious clothing," and "religious dress" are used interchangeably in this report. The terms refer to the practice of Muslim women wearing a headscarf or face veil in accordance with their faith. A headscarf refers to a garment that covers only the hair and neck of the wearer; it is often referred to as a hijab or dupatta, and is most commonly worn by Muslim women who wear religious dress. The face veil covers the head and face but not the eyes; it is also known as the niqab. The niqab is often confused with a burqa, which is in an Afghan one-piece garment that also covers the eyes with a grille and falls under the same legal restrictions.

Scope: kinds of garments covered. Three types of bans are discussed in this report: headscarf bans, face veil bans, or bans that cover both. The distinction is important. While some legal bans, case law, bills, political statements, and public debates target clothing that covers the face under the rationale of ensuring "public security," others focus on both face and head coverings in the name of prohibiting the outward display of "religious symbols."

Scope: spatial and temporal. Within a single jurisdiction, bans on Islamic clothing are classified into five geographic categories:

- A national general ban: A ban that applies to all public places in the entire country;
- A national specific ban: A ban that applies to specific sectors (such as government service employees) across the entire country;
- A local general ban: A ban that applies to all public spaces in a specific jurisdiction within a country (i.e., a region, city, or district);
- A local specific ban: A ban that applies to particular sectors in a specific jurisdiction within a country (such as teaching jobs in particular cities);
- Institutional/private/bans in practice: bans enshrined in the rules or regulations of a particular institution or private company, or unwritten bans enforced in practice, for example, by restaurants or fitness clubs. This type of ban is most common in places of employment and education.

In the country chapters that make up the majority of the report, notations in the margins will guide readers interested in tracking the different kinds of bans (by garment and spatial and temporal scope). This report also draws a distinction between legislative proposals seeking to ban the headscarf and/or face veil, and political platforms or statements. A legislative proposal or a bill under consideration by the legislature is a potential law, whereas political platforms, proposals, or statements to ban religious dress are not, unless they are submitted to the parliament as a bill.

This report draws on a variety of sources, both primary and secondary, including statutes, case law, NGO reports, academic journals, and news accounts. Wherever possible, the country sections were reviewed by at least one expert on that country. Most reviewers have

expertise in the field of anti-Muslim discrimination and Muslim women's rights, or are local lawyers, academics, or activists (please see Annex II for a list of reviewers).

Time and resource constraints limited unearthing restrictive policies by nongovernmental or semi-autonomous institutions and private sector employers.

C. Central findings

- Actual, legally enforceable restrictions are relatively rare in the EU. Of the 28 EU member states, there are only nine where restrictions on religious dress worn by Muslim women are enforced. Of those nine, seven states have enacted some form of national ban. In addition, local bans exist in five countries—some of which also have national bans. Another five countries are currently considering legislative proposals for a ban. In 13 out of 28 EU countries, there have been reports of institutional/private bans or bans in practice. Not taking into account legislative proposals, currently 14 countries have no legal bans, or cases or reports about institutional or private bans. Of these, six countries do not have—nor did they ever have—a proposal for a ban.
- Most bans on religious dress were instituted after 9/11, in a context of increasing Islamophobia. France has been a leader in adopting bans and shaping much of the discourse through its extensive case law and heated public debates, with select other countries, chiefly Belgium, following suit.
- Beyond these common roots, at least five interlinked discourses, discussed below, dominate debates about bans and the justification for them.
- Nationalist and far-right political parties played a major role in introducing and promoting legal bans and proposals for bans, but in most cases it was mainstream political parties that actually enacted religious dress restrictions.
- There has been significant pushback against bans in different EU countries, with a few important wins. In 22 countries, previous legislative proposals to ban the headscarf or face veil were rejected. In the majority of countries with case law, bans in private and public employment, in education, and elsewhere have been struck down by court rulings, or reversed after grassroots mobilization and action.
- Although national litigation has often led to rulings against bans, case law from the
 two major regional courts, the European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR) and the
 Court of Justice of the European Union (CJEU), has given states and private actors
 more leeway in instituting bans.

Background

Muslims live in every EU country. However, the history and size of Muslim communities and the number of Muslim women wearing religious clothing varies from country to country.

While anti-Muslim sentiments have increased in many countries in the EU, the level of restrictions faced by Muslim women because of their religious dress is not the same everywhere. The situation is by far the worst in France and Belgium, the two countries that have the most bans, related case law, and institutional or practice bans covering different types of Muslim women's dress. In countries including Austria, Bulgaria, Denmark, Germany,

Italy, Spain, and the Netherlands, there are important legal restrictions affecting Muslim women, but they are less far-reaching and fewer Muslim women are affected by them. In the 19 other EU member states, restrictions are either nonexistent (in 14, or half the EU states) or are limited to scattered institutional/private bans, and bans in practice.

The attempt to prevent Muslim women who wear headscarves and face veils from entering specific spaces, however rationalized, can be attributed to increasing Islamophobia in Europe. Almost all religious dress restrictions were introduced after 9/11. The global discourse surrounding the attacks and the subsequent "war on terror," supported by the "clash of civilizations" hypothesis, provided various justifications for restrictions on religious dress worn by Muslim women. France, which already had a law banning religious dress for public employees and whose experience with politicizing the Muslim veil traces back to its colonial history, set the tone with its 2004 law banning religious dress in public schools, which followed two years of national debates.⁹

France's debates about neutrality, or laïcité (French state secularism), influenced debates about religious dress restrictions elsewhere. The French ban on headscarves in schools reverberated in Belgium, in particular, where bans on religious dress were introduced in many schools and were applied to both pupils and teachers. In countries including Belgium, Germany, the Netherlands, and Denmark, the current French interpretations of neutrality and state secularism have become more popular, and have been invoked to justify bans in public and private employment as well as in education, despite different institutional contexts and historical traditions. France's 2010 legal ban on the face veil, and particularly the ECtHR case *S.A.S. v. France*, which upheld the 2010 ban, likewise inspired political action in other countries, even if only a small number of women actually wear the face veil in those countries. Most of these proposals were rejected, and only Belgium, Bulgaria, Austria, and most recently the Netherlands, have enacted a legal ban on the face veil, as have a few cities in Spain and Italy.

Headscarf and face veil debates often took place against the backdrop of ethnic minority struggles over equal economic and social rights and against racism. Islamophobia legitimized the demonization and exclusion of Muslims based on their religious identity and allowed the disqualification of their claims to equal rights. ¹⁰ Disparities between majority and minority populations deepened when religion became an added ground for discrimination. Muslim women who wore religious dress bore the brunt, being the most visible and easiest targets. ¹¹

The increasing numbers of refugees in Europe further intensified debates, with bans on religious dress proposed or introduced as a way to stop a perceived or feared Islamic "invasion" of European countries. 12 Negative stereotypes associating Islam with terrorism and associating headscarves and/or face veils with the oppression of women have become increasingly entrenched.

Motivations and justifications

In most EU countries, bans on headscarves or face veils were promoted primarily by nationalist and far-right political parties. Many of the legislative proposals for bans were initiated and sponsored by these parties or their members. This has been the case in Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Denmark, Finland, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, and the United Kingdom.

While the discourse surrounding face veils is different from that on headscarves, the research has identified five common justifications for legal bans on religious clothing proposed by politicians and considered by judges, among others. These categories often overlap in a given national or transnational debate on religious dress restrictions. These commonly cited justifications include the need for integration and assimilation, the imperative to provide security and counter terrorism, the drive for equality between men and women, the pursuit of "neutrality" and "secularity," and the desire for homogeneity.

The assertion that those who wear a headscarf and/or face veil are unable to integrate into Western culture and society is often made by supporters of bans, most prominently in Ireland, Finland, the Netherlands, and the Czech Republic. In other countries, such as France and Spain, the justification is slightly different: face veils, specifically, undermine the possibility of "living together" in society.¹¹³ Similarly, Austria has argued for the concept of an "open society" that, the argument goes, cannot be achieved if face-concealing practices are permitted.¹⁴

Face veils are also said to threaten public and national security. This appears to be the most popular grounds for a ban on face veils in many EU states, including Belgium, Bulgaria, Estonia, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, and Spain. 15

The idea that Muslim women are forced to wear headscarves or face veils against their will is particularly persistent in public debates and in mainstream media, but this argument can also be found in some legal justifications. Muslim women's religious dress is said to "degrade" women's dignity, and these women therefore need to be "freed." This belief became the basis for bans or proposed bans in a number of EU states, including Belgium, France, Luxembourg, and Spain. In *S.A.S. v. France*, discussed further below, the ECtHR did not accept the "respect for equality between men and women" as a legitimate justification for France's 2010 national ban on full-face covering veils.¹⁶

Many bans are justified as a means to promote "neutrality" and/or "secularism," which, some argue, is undermined by Islamic dress. This reasoning is particularly popular in certain municipalities, and has been applied to areas that range from courtrooms to classrooms, from public to private sector. France, Belgium, Austria, and Germany are among the countries where this argument is often advanced. The need for "neutrality" or "secularism" even trumped individual rights to religious freedom in decisions from the CJEU and ECtHR.

Lastly, homogeneity or the rejection of diversity also became a motivation for banning religious clothing. In the town of Assothalom in Hungary, a push for a ban on face veils was explicitly motivated by the desire for a homogeneous society.¹⁷ Although this motivation is usually not expressed overtly, it is implicit in many EU countries.

Jurisprudence

Jurisprudence has played an important role in shaping legal frameworks both regionally and within national jurisdictions, as many cases have required courts to strike an appropriate balance between a broad state interest, such as neutrality or security, and individual rights, chiefly nondiscrimination and religious freedom. Accordingly, numerous lawsuits—argued before both domestic and regional courts—have challenged restrictions on wearing a headscarf or face veil. At the domestic level, the states with the most case law by far are

France and Belgium, followed by Spain, Germany, Austria, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, and the United Kingdom.

At the regional level, various cases have been brought before the ECtHR and the CJEU. These cases are particularly important because the rulings apply across the Council of Europe (in the case of the ECtHR), or the European Union (in the case of the CJEU). For those cases where judgments were delivered, the bans were often upheld by both courts.

The ECtHR has decided many cases on religious dress. These cases cover various contexts, including bans in schools,¹⁸ in the public sector,¹⁹ and in public places.²⁰ In its jurisprudence to date, regardless of the settings in which bans have been challenged, the ECtHR has upheld the bans, failing to find violations of article 9 (religious freedom), article 8 (right to respect for private and family life), or article 14 (prohibition of discrimination) of the European Convention on Human Rights. At the time of writing, there is one case still under review, which concerns wearing a headscarf in a courtroom (*Lachiri v. Belgium* [No. 3413/09]). The application was communicated to the Belgian government in October 2015.²¹ It is unclear when the judgment will be delivered.

One of the most notable cases decided to date is *S.A.S. v. France* (No. 43835/11; 2014), which challenged France's national general ban on face veils. The case was brought by a Muslim French national who complained that the ban prevented her from wearing the burqa and niqab, which are required by her religious faith, thereby infringing on her right to private life and her right to freedom of religion. In its judgment, the ECtHR's Grand Chamber relied upon the concept of "living together" for the first time to conclude that the ban did not violate the right to private life or the religious freedom of Muslim women who wear face veils.

The only two cases on Muslim women's religious dress decided by the CJEU, which established an important baseline, are *Samira Achbita and Centrum voor gelijkheid van kansen en voor racismebestrijding v. G4S Secure Solutions NV* (Case C 157/15; 2017); and *Asma Bougnaoui Association de défense des droits de l'homme (ADDH) v. Micropole SA* (Case C-188/15; 2017). These cases were the first to invoke the relevant EU directive addressing religious discrimination in employment. At the heart of both cases are bans on the headscarf imposed by private companies, one in Belgium and one in France. Both cases were referred by national courts to the CJEU for an authoritative interpretation on the application of EU law, specifically the Employment Equality Directive 2000/78.

In both judgments, delivered simultaneously, the court acknowledged that restrictions on headscarves in the workplace could constitute indirect discrimination. But the court concluded that such discrimination may be justified by companies' wish to promote an image of "neutrality" to customers, as long as the ban is the result of a clear and consistent internal policy, and only when it is applied to customer-facing (as opposed to back-office) jobs. However, the judgments are inconsistent on the importance of customer opinions. In *Achbita*, the court stated that the company's ban could be more "justifiable" when applied to employees having direct contact with customers, since these positions affect a company's projection of "neutrality." ²² However, in *Bougnaoui*, the court stated that, under EU law, customers' wishes cannot be a basis on which employers can order employees to alter their clothing. ²³ Indeed, the court stressed that "the willingness of an employer to take account of the wishes of a customer who did not want to work with someone wearing a headscarf cannot be considered a genuine and determining occupational requirement." ²⁴

National bans

At the time of writing, there are five EU states that have passed a national general ban on face veils: France, Belgium, Bulgaria, Austria and Denmark. France was the first, issuing the act "On the Prohibition of Concealing the Face in Public Space" in 2010, which prohibits anyone from concealing his or her face in public. The penalty for violating the mentioned provisions is a fine of €150 and/or a requirement to take part in classes on French citizenship.²⁵ Shortly after the law was passed in France, Belgium adopted the same ban in its Criminal Code, under article 563bis. The Belgian law bans the practice of face covering, either completely or partially, in any place that is accessible to the public. Offenders are subject to "a fine of between fifteen and twenty-five Euros and imprisonment of between one and seven days, or only one of those sanctions."26 Bulgaria, Austria and Denmark adopted national general bans more recently. In Bulgaria, the law was enacted in September 2016 and stipulates that clothing that hides the face may not be worn in government offices, schools, cultural institutions, or any place of public recreation. People who do not comply with the ban in Bulgaria face fines of up to 1,500 levs (€760). In Austria, the law that bans wearing veils that cover the face in public was adopted in May 2017 and enforcement began in October 2017. Denmark's law that bans face veils in public will be enforced as of August 2018 with a fine of 1,000 kroner (€134) for anyone who violates it.

Overview of existing and proposed bans

National	National	Local	Local	Legislative
General	Specific Ban	General Ban	Specific Ban	Proposals
Ban				
Austria				
Belgium		Belgium		Belgium
Bulgaria		Bulgaria		
Denmark	Denmark			
				Finland
France	France			
			Germany	Germany
			Italy	
				Latvia
				Luxembourg
	Netherlands			
	Spain	Spain	Spain	

All five national general bans have two elements in common. First, they do not explicitly target the face veil worn by Muslim women, but are instead framed in general terms. Legal provisions that ban wearing face veils are worded using the terms "concealing or covering the face." Secondly, each ban provides exceptions that establish certain circumstances in which covering the face is allowed, but the concealment of the face as a manifestation of one's religion is not one of them. Common exceptions include the concealment of the face for health and professional reasons,²⁷ festive events,²⁸ sporting activities, and artistic or traditional occasions.²⁹

National bans on religious clothing (including headscarves, in addition to full-face veils) in specific settings or sectors exist in France, Denmark, Spain and the Netherlands. In France, a

ban on religious dress for public employees (including government administration, public schools, and hospitals, among others) was implemented in 1983. A national ban on headscarves for public school pupils was enacted in 2004. In 2016, an amendment was inserted into the Labor Code that allows private businesses to introduce internal regulations banning religious manifestation for the sake of "neutrality," a development that was largely shaped by public debate over the high-profile "Baby Loup" case. The owner of Baby Loup, a children's day care center, dismissed a Muslim woman wearing a headscarf. After lengthy legal proceedings, the Court of Cassation decided that the employer's action, and the resulting restriction of the employee's right to religious manifestation, was justified by the need to protect young children's freedom of conscience. In Denmark, the ban applies to judges wearing headscarves and similar religious or political symbols, including crucifixes, Jewish skullcaps (also known as yarmulkes or kippahs), and turbans in courtrooms. The law (called the Headscarf Act) was passed by parliament in 2009, but to date no cases challenging it have been filed. 30 In Spain, using any kind of cloth that covers the face during demonstrations is prohibited by the Ley mordaza ("gag law"), enacted in 2015. The Netherlands passed a law banning the wearing of face veils on public transportation, and in education, health care, and government buildings, in June 2018. It is still unclear when the law will be enforced.

Local bans

Five EU states apply legal bans at the local (provincial or municipal) level: Belgium, Bulgaria, Germany, Italy, and Spain. In Belgium, Bulgaria, and Spain, these local bans overlap with general bans. In almost all major cities and towns in Belgium, the face veil is banned in public places under local regulations. In Bulgaria, the local government of Pazardzhik issued a regulation that bars the wearing of clothing or accessories that hide the face and prevent identification of the citizen or public servant in public space, with fines from 300 BGN (€150) to 1,000 BGN (€500) for noncompliance. In Spain, several municipalities (all but one of them are in Catalonia) introduced a ban on face veils. The Spanish Supreme Court struck down bans in two municipalities. Eight out of 16 states in Germany (Baden-Württemberg, Bavaria, Berlin, Bremen, Hesse, Lower Saxony, North Rhine-Westphalia, and Saarland) have local specific bans on visible religious symbols including headscarves and face veils, but they are applied differently in the different states. Local specific bans exist in at least two regions in Italy, Lombardy and Veneto. The bans apply to head coverings that could conceal the wearer's identity in public buildings, including government offices and hospitals.

Legislative proposals

In five EU states, there are pending legislative proposals seeking to ban face veils. These countries are Belgium, Finland, Germany, Latvia, and Luxembourg. In addition, a legislative proposal in Hungary sought a ban that would apply only at the local level (in the town of Assothalom), but it was struck down by the Hungarian Constitutional Court. In Belgium and Germany, at least one type of legal ban already exists.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

Even where a country has no legal ban(s), there may still be limitations on wearing certain forms of religious dress. Aside from legal bans at national and local levels, in several EU countries there are bans that are not set out by law, but rather by the written rules of an individual entity such as a private company, or by unwritten practices, such as bans by a restaurant or a fitness club. This type of ban, which exists at the sub-national level, is most commonly found in the fields of employment and education. Of the 28 EU states, there are 13 where data on restrictions is available: Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Ireland, the Netherlands, Spain, Sweden, and the United Kingdom. Belgium, which has regionalized many federal competencies and devolved governance responsibility to certain institutions, has the most restrictions. Many of these restrictions are the result of the autonomy individual schools, local governments, or private companies enjoy in deciding their dress policies. The restrictions tend to apply to private employees, students and/or teachers, and public servants. These bans are implemented in the form of a "guideline" issued by the relevant ministerial authorities, or through dress codes or internal regulations.³¹

Case law on bans in private employment

Nine EU countries—Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Sweden, Spain, and the United Kingdom—have case law that challenges restrictions by private companies. Even though these restrictions are not legal bans but rather internal policies, they interfere with the religious freedom of the affected persons. There have been at least 20 court cases of this type, 16 of which concerned the headscarf and four concerned the face veil. Of the 20 cases where private company restrictions were challenged, judges ruled in favor of the bans in six cases, judges overruled the bans in eight cases, four cases reached settlement with victims receiving compensation from their employers, and one case (in Sweden) is still pending before the court.

Case law on bans in education

There are at least nine court cases challenging restrictions placed on Muslim students' dress by educational institutions. The countries in which these challenges took place include Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Czech Republic, France, Spain, Sweden, and the United Kingdom.

Free of restrictions

While the majority of EU countries have seen public discussions regarding bans and even legal actions at some level, there are six EU states where the headscarf and/or face veil ban have not been a subject of public debate at all. Those countries are Croatia, Cyprus, Greece, Poland, Portugal, and Romania.

EU country	Out of 28 EU
	countries
With a legal ban	9

With a legislative proposal under review	5
With past failed legislative proposals	22
With reported institutional/private bans/bans in	13
practice	
With case law on private employment bans	9
With case law on bans in education	7
Free of a legal or institutional/private ban	14
No past or present proposal for a ban	6

COUNTRY PROFILES

Austria

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
Yes	No	No	No	Yes	No

Background

- 1. Austria is home to a Muslim community of approximately 600,000 people, according to available estimates.³² Islam gained official status and was legally recognized in 1912.
- 2. Islamophobia is a growing concern in Austria. 33 A 2015 study by Linz Market Institute—a private market research firm—found that one in two Austrian respondents reported being afraid of Islam and perceived it as a threat to Austrian culture. Sixty-five percent of survey respondents expressed negative attitudes toward Islamic dress.³⁴ Muslim women appear to face a great deal of discrimination and stigmatization.35
- 3. Local experts point to the role the Austrian Freedom Party (FPÖ), an increasingly popular far-right party, has played in shaping the political discourse, mainstreaming anti-immigrant and anti-Islam attitudes, and swaying traditional parties to the right (including the conservative Austrian People's Party, with which they recently formed a government).³⁶
- 4. An online newspaper reported that there are only between 100 and 150 women who wear the full-face veil in Austria.³⁷ Although few in number, Muslim women in Austria are more likely to face discrimination in various areas in society, especially in education and employment.³⁸ Various verbal and physical attacks against Muslim women who wear a veil have been reported.³⁹

National ban

5. *National general ban*: Despite opposition from Muslim women,⁴⁰ the Austrian Parliament adopted a bill to ban face coverings in public space in May 2017. People who wear veils that cover their face risk a fine of €150. The ban entered into force in October 2017.41

[Face Veil]

- 6. Attempts to legalize a national ban on face veils in Austria, which resulted in [Face Veil] the general national ban mentioned above, started in January 2017. Despite many attempts from the FPÖ (see below), it was the governing coalition made up of the leftist Social Democrats (SPÖ) and the conservative Austrian People's Party (ÖVP) that legislated the ban. The proposal primarily aimed to prohibit full-face veils in public space; however, to avoid claims of discrimination, the ban is enforced quite literally on everyone covering their faces. This has stirred even more controversy. 42 The ruling coalition used the concept of an "open society" to support their bill, claiming this could not be achieved by allowing full-face veils.43
- 7. Citing the principle of neutrality, the coalition originally intended to include a ban on religious and ideological symbols, including headscarves, for judges,

prosecutors, and policewomen. Ultimately, this provision did not make it into the law because the dress codes for these three professions already prohibit the wearing of a headscarf. Even after the ruling by the CJEU, the relevant ministries stated there is no need for action on the matter.⁴⁴

- 8. The FPÖ—a nationalist and populist party—has played a central role in promoting Islamophobia in Austria, including several attempts to legalize a national ban on face veils. ⁴⁵ The FPÖ called for, among other things, a referendum—despite its nonbinding nature—on the wearing of the burqa and the niqab. ⁴⁶ The party's efforts to call for a national ban on face veils in public places continued in 2011 ⁴⁷ and again in the aftermath of *S.A.S. v France* in 2014. ⁴⁸ It even planned to submit a bill to parliament in July 2014. Shortly after the proposal by the FPÖ was announced, a bill on Islam was submitted to the Austrian Parliament in October 2014, which deals with the legal recognition of different denominations but does not address any of the claims made by the FPÖ, including the proposal to bar the face veil. ⁴⁹ It should be noted that throughout this period, the main reason given by politicians for a face veil ban was to liberate women. ⁵⁰
- 9. A few months after the center-right Austrian People's Party (ÖVP) won the elections and formed a coalition government with the far-right Freedom Party (FPÖ), they announced their intention to draft a law banning Muslim girls from wearing a headscarf in kindergarten and primary school. Without providing any evidence, Chancellor Sebastian Kurz implied this was an increasing problem.⁵¹ Vice-Chancellor Strache (FPÖ) stated that this law aims to prevent "parallel societies" and that it fulfills a promise to voters to combat the threat posed by Muslims to mainstream culture.⁵²

Local ban

10. There are no local general or specific bans in Austria, nor are there any proposals under review.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

11. *Private employment*: There are no court decisions, but there were settlements (up to €4,500) reached between two complainants who were dismissed for not removing their headscarves during working hours and their employers. The employers paid the litigation costs of the complainants, who were a waitress at a pastry shop and a doctor at a spa. The fact that settlements were reached voluntarily outside of the courtroom indicates that the companies were aware they stood to lose on the discrimination claims made by the complainants.⁵³

[Headscarf] [Private Employment]

12. There were a number of similar cases in 2008. One of them is a case brought before the Labor and Social Court that involved Dr. A., a general practitioner who is a Muslim woman who wears a headscarf. She applied for a post as a rehab physician, but removing her headscarf at work was a requirement for the job. No judgment was given because the parties successfully settled their dispute before the second hearing.⁵⁴

[Headscarf] [Private Employment] 13. Public employment: In May 2016, the Austrian Supreme Court delivered a judgment on a case involving a public notary's assistant who converted to Islam and who wished to wear a nigab at work. Her request was refused by her employer for its incompatibility with the nature of her work, according to the employer, and her employment contract was terminated. The Supreme Court examined several aspects of the case, including a legal assessment of religious discrimination on the basis of the employee's face veil. Regarding the termination of contract, the court found no direct discrimination based on religion because the dismissal was based on the employer's order that the employee not wear a nigab, and this order falls under the exception clause of § 20 Abs 1 GIBG.55 Regarding the aspect of discrimination, the court found indirect discrimination based on religion in respect to work conditions following § 17 Abs 1 Z 6 GIBG. According to the court, the appellant was disadvantaged compared with other colleagues in respect to her contact with clients and her work (as a witness to the writing of wills) because of her decision to wear a face veil. The respondent had previously allowed the appellant to wear a hijab (which does not cover the face) and abaya (a long, robe-like gown), but decided to restrict her time with clients and her role as a witness after she decided to wear a face veil.⁵⁶

[Face Veil] [Public Employment]

14. Ban in practice: In 2008, the Austrian High Court ruled (OGH 130s83/08t or OGH 130s39/09y) on face veils in Austrian courtrooms.⁵⁷ In this case, Mona S. was convicted in a jury trial of being a member of a terrorist group. During her trial, she refused to remove her face veil and therefore was banned from the hearings for her "inappropriate conduct," according to the §234 Criminal Procedure Act (StPO). She was allowed to return only when showing her face. The Austrian High Court upheld the ban of Mona S. from the courtroom.⁵⁸

[Face Veil] [Practice]

15. In 2015, the Upper Austrian Labor and Social Court held that a personnel recruiter (the first defendant) must pay €1,000 for damages resulting from her discriminatory treatment of a job seeker wearing a headscarf (the complainant). In this case, the recruiter suggested to the complainant that she take off her headscarf and send a "proper" picture because it would be easier to find a job. The complainant in this case also accepted a settlement of €550 from the second defendant—the company where she applied for the job.⁵⁹

[Headscarf] [Practice]

16. *Education*: There is a case concerning a teacher at a fashion institute who demanded a Muslim female student remove her headscarf during class, claiming that it posed a threat to her safety. In October 2003, court-sponsored mediation decided that the student should be allowed to wear her headscarf in class.

[Headscarf] [Education]

17. A case that also took place in a classroom involved a school that prohibited students from covering their heads. The case was reviewed by the Upper Austrian State School Council and the Ministry of Education, which agreed that Muslim girls and women had the right, according to legal provisions on religious freedom, to wear headscarves.⁶⁰

[Headscarf] [Education]

National legislation

18. In regard to Austrian legislation on antidiscrimination and protection of religious freedom, the Basic Law on the General Rights of Nationals 1867, the Federal Constitution Law (Bundes-Verfassungsgesetz, abbreviated B-VG), the Austrian Equal Treatment Act, the Non-discrimination Law, and the Gender Equality Law are core legal documents. The Austrian Equal Treatment Act prohibits unequal treatment between women and men on various grounds, including religion and belief.⁶¹

Belgium

Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Ban	Ban	General Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
National General	National Specific	Local	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative

Background

- 19. Muslims make up approximately six percent of the national population, constituting the second largest religious group in Belgium. This measure does not include Belgian natives converting to Islam, who are estimated to be around 50,000 to 100,000 persons.⁶²
- 20. Anti-Muslim sentiment is a widespread problem, and Islamophobic incidents are on the rise.⁶³ Support for the far right in Belgium has been quite high since the 1980s, enabling a party like Vlaams Belang (formerly Vlaams Blok) to heavily influence and shape the discourse on issues related to multiculturalism and security.⁶⁴ Anti-Islam sentiments became even more popular as traditionally centrist and leftist parties came to view Muslims as a threat to secular progressive values.⁶⁵ Where the far right and right-wing nationalists have been quite straightforward in their position for banning Muslim women's dress, the headscarf debate has created division across the rest of the political spectrum, turning coalition partners⁶⁶ or even members of the same party against each other.⁶⁷ This has led to different policies being implemented across cities and services with regard to the wearing of religious dress.
- 21. In a case that made national headlines in 2004–5, the public (including government officials, employers, and the royal family) showed great support to a Muslim factory worker, Naima Amzil, and her employer, Rik Remmery. They received death threats because Remmery refused to dismiss Amzil, who wore a headscarf at work.⁶⁸ The outpouring of support in this case did not prevent rules and regulations to ban the headscarf (together with other religious dress) from being implemented in different places of employment, education, and services. Nor has it prevented an ongoing public debate on headscarves—to the extent that experts such as University of Ghent human rights professor Eva Brems talk of "headscarf persecution" to characterize the situation in Belgium. ⁶⁹ There are a few examples of businesses, local governments, and public opinion becoming more accepting of women wearing headscarves.

22. Belgium's political structure, which consists of federal, regional, and community governments with different but also interlinked competencies, many of which are the responsibility of institutions, affects the extent to which the wearing of religious clothing can be legislated. The French- and Dutchspeaking regions are also very much influenced by debates in France and the Netherlands, respectively. French legislation and media have greatly influenced debates and legislative developments on Islamic clothing through the southern part of Belgium.⁷⁰ Similarly, the increasing popularity of debates on religious dress in the Netherlands, which has a different approach to visible religious dress, is already apparent as an influence throughout Belgium's northern Dutch-speaking region.⁷¹

National ban

23. National general ban: After near unanimous support in the federal parliament, Belgium imposed a legal ban on face veils in 2011 for reasons of public security and the liberation of women. 72 The article was inserted into the existing Criminal Code under article 563bis.73 The law bans the practice of partial and complete face covering in any place that is accessible to the public. According to the law, offenders are subject to "a fine of between fifteen and twenty-five Euros," which can be multiplied by 5.5, making the maximum fine €137.5,74 and "imprisonment of between one and seven days, or only one of those sanctions." It also provides exceptions by employment regulations or administrative ordinances, such as for festive events. 75 The law is the result of a legislative proposal by francophone liberal party Mouvement Réformateur (MR) to ban the burga and niqab.⁷⁶ Although Islamic headwear is not explicitly targeted in the wording of the law, it is widely known as the "burqa ban," and political debates focused on the burga and niqab worn by a small number of Muslim women have intensified.⁷⁷

[Face Veil]

24. The proposal that resulted in this legal ban was not the only attempt to legalize [Face Veil] the prohibition of face covering in Belgium. The first proposal to ban face veils was submitted in January 2004 by a member of the Flemish right-wing party Vlaams Belang and was steeped in anti-Islam rhetoric. The same proposal was resubmitted in August 2010 without success. There were other legislative proposals made by the Christian and liberal parties, as well.⁷⁸

[Face Veil]

25. Case law: Shortly after the 2011 law entered into force, it was challenged before the Belgian Constitutional Court as unconstitutional and contrary to human rights. In 2012, the court ruled that the ban was constitutional and not in violation of fundamental rights, such as the right to freedom of religion, the right to freedom of expression, and the right to private life. 79 The court's reasoning was identical to that of the parliament, that is, the ban is necessary for "living together," "public security," and the "protection of women." The court did make an exception for face covering in places of worship and made it clear that enacting such prohibition under these circumstances would constitute a violation of freedom of religion.80

26. *Proposals*: The French- and Flemish-speaking liberals of the MR and Open VLD parties submitted a resolution to ban the wearing of conspicuous religious symbols for all federal employees in all communities, regions, provinces, cities, and public institutions, and to impose strict neutrality.⁸¹

[Headscarf] [Public Employment]

27. Open VLD member Patrick Dewael,⁸² a staunch supporter of French laïcité, submitted a proposal for a preamble to be included in the Constitution and a resolution to revise several articles that deal with gender equality, the separation of church and state, and the neutrality of government employees.⁸³ Dewael is a vocal supporter of headscarf bans. He called for a ban on the headscarf in schools as early as 2004, following the French ban.⁸⁴

[Headscarf] [Public Employment]

28. There have been efforts to institute a blanket ban on the headscarf that would apply to all public servants. The National Flemish Alliance Party (NVA) put forth a proposal aimed at all federal public servants whose work entails direct contact with the public.⁸⁵ The Walloon and Flemish liberals of MR and Open VLD, respectively, also developed proposals to ban religious dress for all civil servants in the Walloon and Flemish regions.⁸⁶ None of the proposals was accepted. The lack of a single coherent policy for the entire government administration has made it possible for some employees to continue wearing religious dress, but it also demonstrates the challenges of trying to interpret the constitutional principle of neutrality.

[Headscarf] [Public Employment]

Local ban

29. *Local general bans*: In 2011, the face veil was already banned in almost all major cities and towns under local regulations.⁸⁷ Even after the introduction of a national law, municipal bans are still enforced.⁸⁸ Sanctions for violating local bans usually take the form of administrative fines. The maximum fine that can be imposed varies across municipalities in Belgium. While most bans impose a maximum of €250 for an infraction, there are municipalities where the fine is €150 or €125.⁸⁹

[Face Veil]

30. *Case law*: A 2009 case involved a woman in Brussels who filed an appeal to the Police Court against the fine imposed on her for wearing a niqab while picking up her children from school. The fine was based on a regulation issued by the Brussels municipality Etterbeek. The court ruled in favor of the complainant.⁹⁰

[Face Veil]

31. The legal enforcement of the ban on face veils in municipalities has been challenged through domestic court cases. In 2006, a woman in Maaseik—a small city of Flanders—filed an appeal against the fine that was imposed on her for wearing a niqab in public. She challenged the ban for not being "adequately justified" and failing to indicate the extent to which wearing a niqab amounts to danger. She also pointed out that she was the only person to wear a niqab in the whole city; therefore identifying her is not an issue. The court ruled in favor of the ban, citing its justifiable aim to ensure public safety and its compliance with the equality principle.

[Face Veil]

32. Local specific bans: There are no local specific bans.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

- 33. Private employment: A number of employees from various sectors and industries have brought complaints challenging restrictions on religious dress in the workplace in Belgium. The most popular reasons to justify the bans are the principle of neutrality, security, and hygiene.91
- 34. Case law: A ban on the headscarf at work has been challenged before the [Headscarf] European Court of Justice (ECJ). In March 2017, the ECJ delivered a landmark judgment on case C-157/15, referred by the Court of Cassation in Belgium (Samira Achbita and Centrum voor gelijkheid van kansen en voor racismebestrijding v. G4S Secure Solutions NV). 92 The case concerned Ms. Samira Achbita, who worked for G4S in Belgium as a receptionist. G4S provided no uniforms at the time. After Achbita started wearing the Muslim headscarf, the company claimed to have an informal policy barring clothing that expresses a religious belief. G4S dismissed Achbita, and the next day a written policy came into force. 93 In this case, the court found no direct discrimination on the grounds of religion in the restriction on employees wearing religious clothing. The court stressed that the restriction could amount to indirect discrimination but is justified if there is a legitimate aim. The court found the company's wish to present an image of neutrality to customers to be a legitimate aim, as long as it is set out in a clear and consistent policy and only applies to front-office jobs. 94 The Belgian Court of Cassation annulled the finding of the Antwerp Labor Tribunal, which found Achbita's dismissal justified, and ordered the Ghent Tribunal to reopen the case and examine whether G4S's neutrality policy was in accordance with antidiscrimination law.95

35. In 2013, a case was brought to court by the Interfederal Equality Body (UNIA) in defense of a Muslim shop assistant who worked for HEMA, the Dutch department store chain. The shop assistant's contract was not extended after she was asked to stop wearing her headscarf but refused. Customers had complained about it, and HEMA, which allows shop assistants to wear a headscarf in their stores in the Netherlands, argued that they asked her to take off her headscarf to appear "neutral" to customers in Belgium, where the "culture and customs" are different. The Labor Court of Tongeren ruled in favor of the employee, finding this constituted discrimination based on religion. 96 However, the reason for this decision was not based on the

36. In June 2008, the Labor Court of Brussels ruled in favor of Club, a bookstore chain, in a case from 2004 concerning the dismissal of a Muslim employee who wore a headscarf at work. Club's internal policy stated that employees in customer-facing positions are not allowed to wear clothing, signs, or symbols that could harm the "open, accessible, sober, familial and neutral" image of the company. The Labor Court did not find these guidelines to constitute a form of discrimination nor to violate the freedom of religion of the employee, as Club clearly indicated that it did not consider the employee's religious conviction itself problematic. The dismissal was thus found to be justified.⁹⁷

employee's rights, but rather on HEMA's lack of a clearly stated policy.

[Headscarf]

- 37. Public employment: Information on local bans is not widely available. Evidence shows that policies differ from one city to another and that bans tend to be limited to customer-facing jobs.
- 38. One of the more publicized and controversial bans is the 2007 Antwerp City Council ban applicable to front office employees, called dienstnota— D2007046—implemented by the then socialist Sp.a Mayor Patrick Janssens.98 This administrative regulation not only prohibits the wearing of religious symbols, but also the logos of sports teams, unions, political parties, and even HIV awareness pins,99 among other things, for public employees in customerfacing positions. 100 The employees are allowed to wear visible religious dress as long as they are not visible to the public. Key members of the socialist party have, in the meantime, changed their stance on religious dress bans in public customer-facing jobs and stated they would reverse the ban if the party were still in power in Antwerp. 101

[Headscarf]

39. Different municipalities in the Flemish region followed the example of [Headscarf] Antwerp. The city of Lokeren adopted a headscarf ban in 2007. An initial attempted ban was struck down by the provincial governor for being discriminatory. 102 However, the ban passed shortly after, when the wording was adjusted to include all visible religious symbols. 103 The city of Lier adopted a similar ban for civil servants in 2008. 104 When the extremist rightwing party Vlaams Belang first pushed for a blanket ban on the headscarf for civil servants, they found support from liberal parties Open VLD and Lijst Dedecker as well as the Christian Democrats for a ban on the headscarf for civil servants in front-office jobs. The council of Destelbergen also implemented a ban on religious dress in 2010. This ban was remarkable because the Christian Democrats and liberal Open VLD, who made up the majority at the time, unanimously accepted this proposal from the opposition, the Vlaams Belang. 105

40. Other cities have taken a different approach. In February 2008, the Leuven City Council (led by socialist Sp.a Mayor Louis Tobback) voted overwhelmingly against a proposal introduced by far-right Vlaams Belang to ban headscarves for municipal employees. Talking to the press, different council members argued that only the behavior of the city's employees has to be neutral, not their appearance. 106 In April of the same year, Open VLD Mayor Bart Somers of the city of Mechelen confirmed that there would be no ban on the headscarf in his city. 107

[Headscarf]

41. The municipality of the capital city of Brussels has provisions banning religious dress for public employees. It is not clear exactly when these were implemented, but they were in place before the ban in Antwerp was introduced.¹⁰⁸

[Headscarf]

42. Upon occasion, restrictions on public employees wearing the headscarf are also lifted by administrative decisions. In June 2017, the Brussels Mobility Minister and the board of directors of the train service MIVB eliminated the general ban placed upon their staff for wearing religious symbols, including the headscarf. In 2013, the City Council of Ghent ruled to lift the ban on the

headscarf that had been in force since 2007. The annulment was the result of a successful campaign by grassroots organizations and activists. 109

- 43. In June 2009, the human resources department of the Ministry of Justice presented a letter to Minister Stefaan De Clerck arguing employees should be allowed to wear symbols expressing a religious or other worldview. 110 No action was taken in response.
- 44. Case law: In 2015, the Brussels Labor Tribunal found discrimination, on the [Headscarf] grounds of religion or belief, by Brussels public employment office Actiris. Actiris adopted new rules that did not allow staff members to "show their religious, political or philosophical preferences, either in their manner of dress or in their behavior." One employee, who risked being fired for wearing a headscarf, took her case to court. The court considered the objective of "neutrality" as claimed by Actiris but found that the rules are not "law" to be used as a restriction that limits the freedom of religion, as stipulated by article 9 of the ECHR. The employee won the case, with Actiris paying out €6,210.111 The Actiris case caused controversy because it called into question the Brussels municipal regulation banning religious dress.

45. Ban in practice: At the domestic court level, there have been a number of cases [Headscarf] regarding women who were refused access to services for wearing a headscarf. In particular, a few of the recent cases addressed instances when women wearing headscarves were denied access to an ice cream parlor, a restaurant terrace, a bowling alley, and a gym. In the case against the ice cream parlor, in 2014 the court of first instance found no discrimination for banning women wearing a headscarf,¹¹² but the court of appeal overruled the decision in 2015.113 In the case concerning access to the gym, in 2015 the court of appeal also held that the denial of access to the gym did not amount to discrimination, claiming it was justified on grounds of safety.¹¹⁴ The courts of first instance did, however, find discrimination in the cases concerning the denial of access to the restaurant terrace in 2009¹¹⁵ and the bowling alley in 2011.¹¹⁶ As reported by scholars in the field, the common justifications that were invoked in the cases focus on safety and hygiene. In the case on access to the restaurant terrace in particular, the restriction was justified by "the incompatibility of the wearing of a hijab with the atmosphere within the establishment." Even though the courts did find discrimination in some instances, the situation still creates a worrying atmosphere for headscarf wearers because their rights are not being protected in all cases.¹¹⁷

46. There is one pending case before the ECtHR regarding the wearing of a hijab in a courtroom. In Lachiri v. Belgium (No. 3413/09), submitted in December 2008, the applicant is Hagar Lachiri, a Muslim woman and Belgian national. She entered the courtroom wearing her headscarf and refused to remove it when the judge asked her to, and was therefore expelled from the courtroom. The ECtHR has now provided questions to both parties under articles 9 (freedom of thoughts, conscience, and religion) and 35 (admissibility criteria) of the ECHR. The last communication was in October 2015. 118

[Both]

[Both]

[Headscarf]

47. *Education*: In educational settings, banning the wearing of religious symbols, including headscarves and face veils, is a widespread practice applied to both students and teachers. ¹¹⁹ The French-, Flemish-, and German-speaking communities in Belgium all have decrees demanding neutrality from teachers in public schools that are part of the community network (i.e., not city schools). ¹²⁰ Although different interpretations of neutrality exist, it falls under the authority of the schooling systems to decide which to enforce. The majority of primary and secondary schools in Belgium, including state, community, and confessional (mostly Catholic) schools, does not allow (non-Catholic) religious symbols for teachers (excluding teachers of religion or moral ethics classes) or students. However, a recent study showed that six out of 10 Belgians are in favor of allowing teachers to wear headscarves in front of the classroom. ¹²¹ Both Muslims and Sikhs have taken legal action against educational institutions that ban religious signs.

educational institutions that ban religious signs.

48. After a few publicized debates (and legal cases) involving Muslim women teachers wearing headscarves, on 29 March 2010 the City Council of Charleroi adopted a rule banning teachers in public city schools (in addition to the community schools covered by the decree) from wearing religious symbols, with the same exception for teachers of religion and ethics classes. 122

49. *Case law (teachers)*: A math teacher in Charleroi city schools who had worn a headscarf since 2007 took matters to court after she was dismissed in 2009 for refusing to take off her headscarf. The teacher, Nuran Topal, lost her case in the first instance, but won on appeal. The court ruled that Topal could wear her headscarf because she did not engage in proselytizing and acted neutrally, and ordered her reinstatement. This provoked an immediate response from Charleroi's City Council, which adopted a rule demanding strict neutrality from teachers and banning religious symbols in city schools. ¹²³ Topal took legal action against this rule before the State Council but lost on 27 March 2013 when the council judged that "a teacher has the obligation to obey the orders directed at her by the hierarchical authority, except when they are manifestly illegal." ¹²⁴ She tried her case several times before the State Council

50. On 11 March 2010, a teacher of math and physics who had worn the headscarf for 2.5 years was dismissed under the French-speaking community rule of neutrality when she refused to take it off. She lost in first instance but won before the Court of Appeal in Mons, which stated the community neutrality rule did not apply to her because she was a teacher in a public city school. As the city at the time did not have a specific rule demanding neutrality, the court ordered her reinstatement.¹²⁶

but finally gave up after a series of losses. 125

[Headscarf]

- 51. Cases from both French- and Flemish-speaking community schools were brought before the State Council with regard to teachers of religion who wear a headscarf.¹²⁷
- 52. In April 2013, the State Council judged in favor of a teacher of Islam who questioned a new regulation by schools in Grâce-Hollogne that allowed her to wear a headscarf only in and during her class but not at other times or in other

areas of the school. ¹²⁸ In February 2016, the State Council issued another decision in a case involving a Flemish community school confirming the right of teachers of Islam to wear a headscarf outside their religious education classes. ¹²⁹ When a teacher of Islam in Maldegem was not hired because she refused to sign the circular of the Flemish community schooling system (known as Gemeenschapsonderwijs, or GO!), specifying she could only wear a headscarf in class, she took legal action against this policy. The board of GO! stated it would not change the circular, claiming the decision only pertains to that one school. ¹³⁰

53. Another case involved a teacher who was refused a job teaching Islam in a community school in Chaudfontaine because she wore a headscarf; the refusal came in spite of the exception for teachers of religion. The town's mayor backed the school's decision, claiming it was not good for pupils to be confronted with a headscarf because it is a sign of the "submission of women to men." ¹³¹ The teacher, Meryem Yildirim, won her case before the State Council. ¹³²

[Headscarf]

54. When the GO! board adopted a general ban for pupils and teachers on 11 September 2009, to take effect on 1 September 2010, two teachers of religion took legal action against the primary schools they worked for in Antwerp. While the legal process was unfolding, the board changed its policy to make an exception for teachers of religion, which the State Council acknowledged in its decision of 1 February 2011. The same decision was reached for another teacher of Islam, from Wilrijk, in a similar case. Two teachers of Islam who wore headscarves took legal action against Flemish primary community schools in Mariakerke Tab and Maldegem Tab that refused them entry and asserted that the GO! policy banning religious symbols applied to them. The teachers called for the suspension of the GO! policy by the State Council. This was denied, but in its decisions, the council affirmed that teachers of religion are allowed to wear a headscarf.

[Headscarf]

55. Two teachers of Islam who wore headscarves, from Vilvoorde and Dendermonde, took legal action against the GO! policy on substantive grounds, as did two teachers from Ghent in a separate case. Both challenges to the policy were denied. The State Council reaffirmed in October 2014 that it falls within the competence of the board of the Flemish community schooling system to decide matters related to the interpretation of neutrality and to regulate the wearing of religious symbols by teachers and pupils.¹³⁷

[Headscarf]

56. In 2006, a teacher of Islam took legal action against three primary Flemish community schools in Brussels that dismissed her because she refused to take off her headscarf outside of class. Several attempts before the State Council to have the dismissal suspended were unsuccessful, but the case against the school's competency on the matter was won. The State Council decided in July 2009 that only the board of the Flemish community schooling system has the authority to develop a neutrality policy, and not individual schools. ¹³⁸ In the meantime, the GO! board developed a policy that allows teachers of Islam to wear a headscarf outside of class, unless they engage in activities where they

"transmit values, knowledge or vision," during which they do have to remove their headscarves. 139

57. In October 2016, controversy arose in Brussels when the City Council backed the decision of a community school that did not allow parents of pupils to wear headscarves when they volunteered for school activities. According to the city, parents can wear religious dress when they take part in activities as parents, but when they take up the role of school volunteers they fall under the same obligation of neutrality as teachers.¹⁴⁰

[Headscarf]

58. The prohibitions in educational settings have also presented a barrier to students seeking internships with companies that do not allow them to wear a headscarf and/or face veil.¹⁴¹

[Headscarf]

59. *Case law (pupils/students)*: In February 2017, the Court of Tongeren granted 11 pupils from two schools in Maasmechelen (Limburg)—who went to court to fight their schools' headscarf bans—the right to wear their religious dress at school. The court relied on the precedent created by the 14 October 2014 State Council decision. 142 In response, the GO! board refused to revoke its circular calling for a headscarf ban in all schools, meaning pupils and their parents must fight each school regulation separately. 143 Since then, two Muslim women who wore headscarves while taking part in their high school reunion were asked to leave school premises or take off their headscarves, further focusing public attention on this controversial ban. 144

[Headscarf]

60. In 2016, the Haute École de la Provence de Liège attempted to implement a ban on religious dress for its adult students, but faced strong opposition from grassroots activists. The Interfederal Equality Body (UNIA) eventually took the case to court, and the judge dismissed the school's attempt to ban religious, philosophical, or political signs.¹⁴⁵

[Headscarf]

61. Two Sikh pupils in Sint-Truiden ¹⁴⁶ and Borgloon, ¹⁴⁷ and a Muslim pupil in Dendermonde, ¹⁴⁸ took legal actions against the general GO! ban, supported by a broad coalition of civil society organizations. The State Council came out with a remarkable decision in all the cases on 14 October 2014, striking down the schools' religious dress bans for pupils. It said that schools cannot implement a limitation on pupils' freedom of religion when there is no evidence of any problems that would justify limiting such a fundamental freedom. It is therefore clear that a general ban as proposed in the GO! circular (which the State Council does not have the authority to directly annul) is not justified. The GO! board has unfortunately refused to change its circular and implement the decision in all of its schools, claiming the State Council's decision only relates to the three schools involved. ¹⁴⁹

[Headscarf]

62. These cases followed one that went to court in October 2009, involving a Muslim pupil who took legal action against the decision of the GO! board to impose a general ban on religious symbols for pupils, teachers, and other personnel in all community schools. The pupil had left a school in Antwerp because it banned religious dress and went to another school so she could continue wearing her headscarf, when GO! decided to implement a general

ban in all schools. The State Council was asked to suspend the ban and decide whether GO! in fact had the authority to implement such a regulation for pupils, instead of the responsible minister. The last question was referred to the Constitutional Court, which in March 2011 decided the board of GO! was in fact competent in the matter. Is In September 2011, the State Council lifted the suspension on the GO! general ban. A case was brought to the State Council arguing a violation of religious freedom, but in the course of the legal proceedings—which took three years—the pupil in question graduated, causing her to lose standing in the case.

63. In the French-speaking community, Muslim students took action against six different public schools in Charleroi and Liège to have the bans on religious dress suspended before the State Council, but all failed on formalities or the lack of a genuine interest. 152 In the meantime, unfortunate situations—for example, not allowing children to wear hats even in winter because a Muslim child might use that as an excuse to cover her head with a scarf—persist. 153

[Headscarf]

National legislation

64. Belgium's legal framework to combat discrimination in general and discrimination against Muslim workers wearing Islamic clothing in particular is set out at the constitutional and federal legislative level. 154 At the federal level, relevant legislation against discrimination consists of two main laws: the federal law against certain forms of discrimination (or Antidiscrimination Law, 2007) and the federal law against discrimination between women and men (the Gender Law, 2007). At the regional level, both in the Flemish- and the French-speaking communities, similar legislation is in place.

Bulgaria

Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative

Background

- 65. There is no exact data available on the current size of the Muslim population in Bulgaria, but it is believed to make up approximately 10–13 percent of the country's total population. So Muslims, especially Roma-Muslims, have long been isolated from mainstream Bulgarian society as a consequence of discriminatory policies and the attitudes of the public. So
- 66. There are various documented incidents of Muslims being harassed and abused. The abuses take numerous forms, especially against Muslim women wearing headscarves, and range from threats to spitting, throwing liquid, and using dogs to chase them away. The discrimination and hostilities Muslims face in Bulgaria are rather serious and can result in violence. 158

National ban

[Face Veil]

- 67. National general ban: In 2016, the nationalist Patriotic Front coalition put forward a bill, "Wearing Clothing Covering or Hiding the Face Act" (Проект на Закон за носенето на облекло прикриващо или скриващо лицето), aimed at a nationwide banning of the wearing of face veils in public. 159 In September 2016, the Bulgarian Parliament legalized the bill but left out a few proposed provisions, such as the suspension of social benefits as a punishment for violating the law. A proposal to criminalize the act of forcing people to wear veils was also not adopted into the Criminal Code. 160
- 68. While other legal bans in the EU are implicit in their aim to restrict Muslim women from the practice of wearing veils, Bulgarian law is relatively explicit. The bill identified Islam as its main target and provided reasons for the need to ban Muslim veils in public. Those reasons include claims that the face veil is a demonstration of radical Islam and not a traditional religious dress code for Bulgarian Muslims, veil wearers carry a political agenda that is supported by outsiders (i.e., Gulf countries), banning face covering is a mechanism to counter terrorism and preserve the nation's secularity, and Muslim women are forced to wear them. According to the subsequently-passed "Restriction on Wearing Clothing, Covering or Hiding the Face Act," any kind of nontransparent or semitransparent clothing that covers the mouth, nose, and eyes of the wearer may not be worn in any publicly accessible places within the territory of Bulgaria. The law also provides exceptions, including face covering for health or professional reasons, for participating in sports or cultural events, in religious buildings, or when provided by the law. The law is to be enforced by the police, with different levels of fines in case of violation. First time violators face a fine of 200 BGN (€100), while a 1500 BGN (€765) can be assessed for repeated violators. Fines for public servants in violation are 500 BGN (€250) for the first time, and 2000 BGN (€1000) for any times thereafter. The same fines are applied to people who force others to wear veils. Since its enactment, there is no data available on how the law has been enforced in practice, if at all.
- 69. National specific ban: There are no national specific bans on religious dress.
- 70. *Case law*: There has been no court case that challenges the national general [Headscarf] ban.

Local ban

71. *Local general bans*: The local government of Pazardzhik in central Bulgaria became the first town in the country to prohibit the wearing of full-face veils in public in April 2016. The municipal regulation, which received support from local politicians, was supposedly intended to prevent tensions among communities and boost security. ¹⁶¹ According to the regulation, wearing clothing or accessories that hide the face and prevent identification of the face of citizens and public servants in public space is forbidden. The ban applies to all public institutions, urbanized areas, and spaces in relation to the provision of administrative, educational, or social services as well as places for public recreation, such as parks, cultural areas, or any places that are publicly accessible. The ban even applies to transportation and vehicles. Exceptions are made for face coverings for health and professional requirements, temporary

[Face Veil]

sport, cultural activities, at home, or in places of worship.¹6² Wearing helmets for transportation safety reasons is also allowed. Fines from 300 BGN (€150) to 1,000 BGN (€500) are charged to those who do not comply. ¹6³ The regulation has already been enforced. At least three cases have been reported, all taking place around the Roma neighborhood where there is a small number of women who wear the burqa. According to a report by the Bulgarian Helsinki Committee, there were incidents where police officers intentionally waited around the Roma neighborhood to impose fines on people wearing the face veils, including women sitting in a private car. However, authorities never collected the fines.¹6⁴

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

72. *Education*: There was at least one incident related to a school regulation banning Islamic headscarves in 2016. A female Muslim student in a school in the region of Blagoevgrad was pressured by the director of her school to stop wearing a headscarf. She was dismissed from the school for a period of one week, after which she left to continue her studies at a religious high school. In this case, the Supreme Administrative Court decided that the ban was justified for securing the secularity of the school and that it is not a violation of the right to education, given that the Muslim female student could move to another school that allows the headscarf. The court did not weigh the freedom of religion of the student in question. 166

[Headscarf]

National legislation

73. Bulgaria's legal protection against discrimination on the basis of religion is set out in the Constitution (1991, amended 2015) and the Protection against Discrimination Act (2003, amended 2006). According to the Constitution, there shall be no privileges or restrictions of rights on the grounds of religion¹⁶⁷ and "everyone shall have the right to ... develop his own culture in accordance with his ethnic self-identification, which shall be recognized and guaranteed by the law."¹⁶⁸ The constitutional principle is upheld in the Law on Protection against Discrimination, which prohibits any direct or indirect discrimination on grounds of, *inter alia*, religion or belief. In employment in particular, the law prohibits employers from refusing to employ or to employ on less favorable terms a person on the basis of his or her religion or belief.¹⁶⁹

Croatia

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

Background

74. Islam is the second-largest religion in Croatia. The Muslim community was found to consist of 62,977 people in 2011, which constituted 1.47 percent of the national population. ¹⁷⁰ Islam has been officially recognized in Croatia since 1916, when

- Croatia's Parliament passed a law that introduced equality between Islam and other religions.¹⁷¹
- 75. There is limited information on how Islam is perceived by the general public in Croatia and on how Muslims are treated. The only published report that discusses the topic in depth is the National Report on Islamophobia in Croatia in 2015 and 2016, which found a rise in anti-Muslim sentiment in the media, related to the war in Syria.¹⁷²
- 76. Croatian Muslim women are said to face discrimination,¹⁷³ but information on actual cases where Muslim women face injustices is limited.

National ban

77. There have been no national bans or proposals to restrict the Islamic face veil or headscarf in Croatia.

Local ban

78. There are no local bans or proposals to restrict the Islamic face veil or headscarf in Croatia.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

79. No data available.

National legislation

80. Croatia's national law prohibits employment and work-related discrimination based on religious affiliation or belief. In particular, the Antidiscrimination Act bars both direct and indirect discrimination, including discrimination which "occurs when an apparently neutral provision, criterion or practice that places or could place a person in a less favorable position" is based on religion, unless the provision, criterion, or practice "can be objectively justified by a legitimate aim and the means to achieve them are appropriate and necessary." 174

Cyprus

National General	National Specific	Local	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	General Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

Background

- 81. Muslims have a long historical presence in Cyprus. ¹⁷⁵ As of 2006, it was estimated that there were 4,182 Muslims living in the territorial areas under the control of the Government of the Republic of Cyprus. ¹⁷⁶ The Muslim population in the areas occupied by the Turkish Cypriot administration is undocumented. As they do in many other countries in Europe, Muslims in Cyprus face Islamophobia. ¹⁷⁷ The "dangerous phenomenon" ¹⁷⁸ was well documented by a survey conducted in 2016, in which the majority of non-Muslim participants responded that they think Islam is a backward and violent religion and is harmful to the cultural values of Cyprus. ¹⁷⁹
- 82. In regard to Muslim women in Cyprus, there have been no physical assaults or verbal abuse reported or documented. When asked about the headwear of

Muslim women, 53.2 percent agreed that Muslim women in Cyprus should be allowed to practice their face-covering tradition. 180

National ban

83. There are no national restrictions nor proposals to ban the Islamic face covering or headscarf in Cyprus.

Local ban

84. There are neither local restrictions nor proposals on banning the Islamic face covering or headscarf in Cyprus.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

85. No data available.

National legislation

86. Religion is one of the protected grounds against discrimination, according to Cypriot laws. The protection is laid out under the Equal Treatment (Racial or Ethnic Origin) Law 59(I)/2004 and the Equal Treatment in Employment and Occupation Law 58(I)/2004. According to section 4 of Law 58(I)/2004, the protection extends to all public and private sector bodies. The law prohibits discrimination on the basis of religion, which occurs when "a person is treated less favorably on grounds of religion than another person is, has been or would be treated in a comparable situation." The assessment of "comparable situation" is important. According to the law, there is indirect discrimination on the basis of religion when "an apparently neutral provision, criterion or practice would put persons having a particular religion, at a particular disadvantage compared with other persons unless that provision, criterion or practice is objectively justified by a legitimate aim and the means of achieving that aim are appropriate and necessary." 181

Czech Republic

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	Yes	No

Background

- 87. The Czech Republic is home to a Muslim population of less than 20,000 members. ¹⁸² The Muslim community is perceived as well educated and peaceful within Czech society. ¹⁸³ However, due to the recent migration crisis, the Muslim community, especially women, have faced an increase anti-Muslim sentiments. ¹⁸⁴
- 88. Discussions on Islamic face veils draw significant public attention in the country. At the political level, Czech President Milos Zeman, an active antirefugee advocate, claimed that it was "practically impossible" to integrate the Muslim community¹⁸⁵ and that Muslims should be deported.¹⁸⁶ Online, there is an influential Czech website advocating against Muslims and Islam, both within the Czech Republic and on a global level, with specific articles discussing the

- restrictions of women's rights ¹⁸⁷ as well as the security risks posed by the wearing of the veil. ¹⁸⁸ In addition to these articles, the website employs an image that is evocative of a woman being "imprisoned" by her hijab. ¹⁸⁹
- 89. In addition to the public debate on banning the Islamic headscarf and face veil, a dispute over banning the body-covering swimsuit, popularly referred to as a "burkini," in a Czech water park came up in July 2017.¹⁹⁰

National ban

90. The Czech Republic has no laws regulating the wearing of Islamic garments, and no proposals on the ban of face veils or headscarves have made it to the official level.¹⁹¹

Local ban

National legislation

91. There are no local bans or proposals for a ban in the Czech Republic.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

- 92. *Education*: The first incident that stirred controversy over Islamic headwear in the Czech Republic dates back to 2013, when two female Muslim students dropped out of Prague Nursing School because they were not allowed to wear headscarves. One of the two students, Ayan Jamaal Ahmed Nuur, took her case to court. She sought an apology and financial compensation from the school administration for discriminating against her based on her faith. In January 2017, the Prague Court dismissed her claim on the grounds that Ayan was unable to prove her eligibility to attend the school, but made no comment on the question of Ayan's freedom to wear religious clothing. 192 Ayan filed an appeal, which is still pending before the Regional Court of Prague. The court case produced a lively debate on religious clothing and the freedom of those who wear it. The Ministry of Education said there is no reason for it to interfere since Czech legislation does not ban headscarves or other religious symbols. It is up to individual schools to set their own norms. 193
- 93. In April 2016, a grammar school in Teplice, a spa town with a large Muslim tourist clientele, received letters from dozens of local residents demanding that a young female student, who practices Islam and wears a niqab, be expelled from the school, fearing that the young girl was disseminating Islamist propaganda. ¹⁹⁴ The director of the grammar school refused to expel the student. Also in Teplice, there was a move by residents to forbid the wearing of the niqab and other Muslim head coverings. ¹⁹⁵ The matter was eventually dropped by the City Council—even though the proposal had the approval of a majority—raising speculation that the ban was abandoned because it would not sit well with the Muslim tourists who drive much of the local economy. ¹⁹⁶

94. National legislative protection against discrimination on various grounds, including religion, is provided in the Antidiscrimination Act (No. 198/2009 Coll). Even though the act fully implements EU legislation (directives and primary laws) and provides judicial protection against discrimination, it is not widely used due to its limitations. According to the act, the victim has to prove that he/she faced different and/or discriminatory practices. The defendant has

[Headscarf]

[Face Veil]

to prove that discrimination did not happen. The Ayan case, as mentioned above, is one of the rare occasions where the Antidiscrimination Act was applied, but the decision is still pending.

Denmark

Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	No
Ban	Ban	General Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
National General	National Specific	Local	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative

Background

- 95. Denmark is home to 284,000 Muslims, who make up five percent of the country's population. ¹⁹⁷ Seventy-one percent of Muslims in Denmark are Danish citizens. As of 1 January 2016, the five largest ethnic groups among Muslims in Denmark were: Turks (19.9%), Iraqis (9.3%), Lebanese (8.7%), Pakistanis (8.2%), and Somalis (7.6%). Syrian Muslims are the fastest growing group (8.5% compared to 4.8% on 1 January 2015).
- 96. According to the 2015 Eurobarometer survey, 78 percent of Danes responded that there is "widespread" discrimination against ethnic minorities in Denmark, which is higher than the European average of 64 percent who believe widespread discrimination takes place in their country. 198 The survey also found that seven percent of Danes would "feel bad" if one of their colleagues were Muslim. Another survey, conducted by the European Network against Racism (ENAR), found that the headscarf is a major reason Muslim women feel discriminated against, especially in the workplace. 199
- 97. Denmark has seen a strong rise in anti-Muslim sentiments in recent years. Although spearheaded by the right-wing Danish People's Party, traditionally centrist and left-wing parties have supported anti-Muslim rhetoric as well. The international controversy around the Mohammed cartoons published by the Danish newspaper *Jyllands-Posten* in 2005 was a significant turning point in the debate about Muslims.²⁰⁰ The affair took place against the backdrop of discussions about whether Muslims can be considered Danish and thus be accorded the same basic rights to practice their faith and have equal access to different social spheres.²⁰¹ A case in point was the heated political debates about the young Danish Muslim woman of Palestinian origin, Asmaa Abdol-Hamid, who had been elected to a local city council in 2005 wearing a headscarf and greeting men by putting her hand on her heart instead of shaking hands.²⁰² Despite her progressive stance on women's and gay rights, following the polemic created around her candidacy, in 2007she lost her bid for a seat as the first Muslim woman in the Danish parliament running for the Red-Green alliance. The Danish People's Party that contributed to the attacks on Abdol-Hamid comparing her headscarf with the Nazi swastika, has been leading various campaigns against Muslim women's religious dress.²⁰³
- 98. The sight of women wearing a full-face veil in Denmark is relatively rare. According to a study commissioned by the Danish government,²⁰⁴ estimates of women who wear the full-face veil range between 100 and 200 (at most 0.2%

of Muslim women), including a high proportion of Danes who converted to Islam. 205

National ban

99. National general ban: In May 2018, the Danish center-right government passed a law banning the wearing of face veils in public space, making it illegal for Muslim women to wear a niqab. The ban is expected to affect a tiny number of Muslim women, many of whom are Danish converts.²⁰⁶ A violation of the ban will result in a fine of 1,000 kroner (€134). Exceptions are allowed during cold weather or festivities, leaving it to police to judge when the law is violated.²⁰⁷ In response to the debate on Muslim headwear and the Headscarf Act, the Konservative Party (the Conservatives) had proposed a ban on face veils (coined a "burqa ban"), which would apply to public spaces. The proposal received support²⁰⁸ and was eventually submitted by the Danish government.

[Face veil]

[Both]

100. National specific ban: In 2008, the Danish government put forward a ban on judges wearing headscarves and similar religious or political symbols, including crucifixes, Jewish skullcaps, and turbans, in courtrooms. The law (the Headscarf Act) was passed by parliament in July 2009. No cases involving this law have taken place. There have been several efforts to extend the ban to more public places or institutions in Denmark, but none of them have been successful. In 2016, the Danish People's Party called for the law to be extended to Danish public schools and hospitals.

Local ban

101. There are no bans or proposals for a ban at the local level in Denmark.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

102. *Private employment*: The discussion on Islamic headscarves started in 2000 when a trainee was fired from the Danish department store Magasin for wearing a headscarf at work. The store claimed that the headscarf did not comply with their employee clothing rules. The case was taken to court, and the crown court ruled that Magasin's reason had no legal foundation and therefore constituted indirect discrimination.²¹¹

[Headscarf]

103. In 2005, the Danish Supreme Court ruled in favor of Dansk Supermarked (the largest retail chain in Denmark) by stating that it was not illegal to prohibit employees from wearing religious headscarves during working hours. ²¹² In 2013, Dansk Supermarked voluntarily removed its rule banning the wearing of religious headscarves. ²¹³ The decision by Dansk Supermarked was the result of a boycott against Netto, another supermarket in Denmark, for prohibiting its employee from wearing a headscarf. In that case, Nada Faije, a trainee candidate of the supermarket Netto, was forbidden to wear a headscarf. ²¹⁴

[Headscarf]

104. *Public employment*: In 2006, a woman applied for authorization to work as a daytime nanny at a Copenhagen municipal institution. Her application was rejected because she wore a dress that covered her face and hands. The reason

[Face Veil]

put forward by the municipal body was that wearing such dress inhibited the woman's contact and interaction with the children. In a similar case in the municipality of Odense, a woman wearing a niqab did not have her application rejected, but she did have to agree not to wear her niqab at work.²¹⁵

105. *Education*: While there are no national bans on face veils, a number of Danish Adult Education Centers (VUC) do not allow women to cover their faces in class.²¹⁶ This requirement made the news when a VUC in a Copenhagen suburb banned six Muslim women from class on the grounds that covering one's face hampers the quality of teaching in the classroom and limits the "free exchange of ideas." The ban has been criticized by the VUC student council, but the Danish Ministry of Education states that the education centers are within their rights to ban niqabs, burkas, or any other veiling clothing item as there is no central framework in Denmark for regulating staff or student attire.²¹⁷

[Face Veil]

106. *Ban in practice*: In 2007, the municipality of Århus decided that two women, one wearing a burqa and the other a niqab, would not be entitled to receive a jobseeker's allowance because both women had refused to replace their burqa or niqab with the required work attire.²¹⁸ This decision received support from a number of other Danish municipalities.

[Face Veil]

National legislation

107. In Denmark, a number of EU laws are incorporated in Danish legislation to prevent discrimination. The most important law is the Danish Act on Nondiscrimination (1996). According to the law, direct and indirect discrimination on grounds of religion or faith are prohibited. The prohibition is effective upon employment, during the employment, and upon dismissal.²¹⁹

Estonia

National General Ban	National Specific Ban	Local General Ban	Local Specific Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

Background

- 108. There is little data available on the Estonian Muslim population. The only relevant data comes from the National Census of 2000, which reported 1,387 Muslim persons, or 0.12 percent of the total population.²²⁰ Women wearing a headscarf or face veil appear to be rare in Estonia.²²¹
- 109. The Muslim community in Estonia receives very little media coverage. ²²² It appears that Muslims live peacefully and are well integrated into Estonian society. ²²³ It was also reported that Muslims in Estonia do not face discrimination in employment based on their religion but rather due to a lack of language skills and their citizenship status, like other minority groups. ²²⁴ Studies in 2012 suggested that Islamophobia was not a serious or widespread issue in Estonia. Although, in 2016, security concerns were raised by Estonian authorities about the increase in "Muslim radicalization." ²²⁵

110. Incidents and legal cases on discrimination against Muslim women, especially Islamic veil wearers, have been absent from the media.

National ban

- 111. There are no rules restricting Islamic headwear in public or any other specific place. In 2005, a government regulation was issued to allow headwear for religious reasons in photos for official documents. The principle is also regulated in the Identity Document Act.²²⁶
- 112. *Proposals*: In 2015, in response to a rise in Muslim immigrants coming to Estonia, a proposal to ban the burqa was put forward. The Estonian Social Security Minister Margus Tsahkna of the conservative Pro Patria and Res Publica Union Party introduced the proposal.²²⁷ Shortly after that, the Estonian Justice Ministry formalized the proposal and submitted a bill banning women from wearing a hijab and niqab in public places, especially in state, educational, and medical institutions.²²⁸ The ban was justified by security concerns—that is, face covering was said to be unsafe for the public. However, the bill was not supported by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs. The public, including Estonia's Muslims, also criticized it. Reasons for the opposition were not based on religious freedoms or Muslim women's rights but mainly on the fact that legalizing the ban would be costly and unnecessary since there was no one reportedly wearing burqas or face veils in the whole country.²²⁹ The proposal is no longer under consideration.

Local ban

113. There are no local bans or proposals for a local ban in Estonia.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

114. No bans under this category were reported.

National legislation

115. Estonia's legislative principles on antidiscrimination based on religion and belief is stipulated in the Constitution of the Republic of Estonia (1992, amended 2011).²³⁰ The Equal Treatment Act (2009) further implements the constitutional principle, especially in the field of employment. According to the act, it is against the law to discriminate against a person based on his or her religion and belief through the establishment of conditions for access to employment, entering into employment contracts, or access to vocational training.²³¹ The act governs both direct and indirect discrimination, in which indirect discrimination occurs where "an apparently neutral provision, criterion or practice would put persons, on grounds of religion, at a particular disadvantage compared with other persons unless that provision, criterion or practice is objectively justified by a legitimate aim and the means of achieving that aim are appropriate and necessary."232 The law provides strong protection against discrimination based on religion in the fields of employment and vocational education and training. Claims of discrimination are handled by the Equal Treatment and Gender Equality Commissioner's Office or by courts.

[Face Veil]

However, as already mentioned, there have been very few discrimination claims based on religion, and none of them concerned Muslims.

Finland

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes

Background

- 116. There are approximately less than 65,000 Muslims residing in Finland, making up a little over one percent of the total population. The number of people converting to Islam is increasing. Even though Islam has a long history in Finland dating back to the early 19th century, the Muslim community is not immune to the rise of discrimination and prejudice against them, especially as reflected in the public discourse on Muslim refugees.²³³
- 117. Stereotypes and prejudice against Muslims are prevalent in Finnish national media, including TV shows and public posters. The main focus of public debates is radical Islamism, often linked to refugees. Even though Islamic clothing is rarely the center of debate, when it is discussed, it is often related to whether Muslim women are able to integrate into Finnish society.²³⁴

National ban

- 118. Regardless of the rise in anti-Muslim sentiments and attempts to restrict Islamic clothing by the Finns Party, which seems to play a key role in promoting Islamic clothing restrictions,²³⁵ Finland does not have any legal bans.
- 119. *Proposals*: In October 2016, MP Vesa-Matti Saarakkala submitted a legal proposal ²³⁶ aimed at amending the Finnish Criminal Code to prohibit the wearing of face veils in public places; it included fines for noncompliance. ²³⁷ At the time of reporting, the bill is still being considered by a committee and going through a hearing by experts. ²³⁸

[Face Veil]

120. The Finns Party developed a proposal to legally ban the face veil in 2013. The bill was submitted to the Finnish Parliament by Finns Party MP Vesa-Matti Saarakkala and aimed at banning veils that completely cover the face in public, including imposing fines on offenders. ²³⁹ Before submitting this bill, Saaraakkala filed a written question to the minister of justice on this issue, seeking criminal legislation against wearing disguises or masks. The minister's reply rejected such legislation, referring to the constitutional freedom to dress according to one's own wish. ²⁴⁰

[Face Veil]

Local ban

121. Finland does not have any local bans or any proposals for such bans.

<u>Institutional/private bans/bans in practice</u>

122. The discourse on discrimination against Muslim employees took a positive [Both] turn when the Regional State Administrative Agencies, which monitor

discrimination in employment in Finland, established that a restriction of clothing associated with religion is illegal, according to the Non-Discrimination Act (Yhdenvertaisuuslaki 1325/2014). A debate on employees in the education sector who wear the niqab was concluded by reference to the fact that employees are free to choose their outfits. Restrictions relating to work uniforms in Finland can only be justified by hygiene and labor safety.²⁴¹

Private employment: There are several cases where Muslim women wearing Islamic clothing were discriminated against in the workplace in Finland. In 2011, a saleswoman was dismissed for wearing a headscarf to work at one of Guess's Helsinki stores. The brand's managers, who claimed that the dismissal was based on the headscarf being ill suited to the company's brand, were fined by Helsinki's District Court for job discrimination in 2014.²⁴²

[Headscarf]

124. In 2013, there was a case concerning an employee who had her contract terminated by her employer for wearing a headscarf. The case was first taken to the ombudsman and then to court, where her supervisors were ordered to pay fines. In this case, the court decided that the headscarf was not a justifiable reason to annul a contract, as it does not hinder the performance of an employee in packing items or as a salesperson.²⁴³

[Headscarf]

Education: There was an incident in education that took place in 2014 when a Muslim woman was denied admission to the Finnish police training school for wearing the headscarf.²⁴⁴

[Headscarf]

126. Ban in practice: A positive decision on headscarves was delivered by the ombudsman's office in 2017. Female asylum seekers were forced to remove their headscarves during the registration of their asylum applications, according to a rule issued by the police force. In this case, the rule was found to contradict the general rule on what is acceptable in photos for ID cards and passports in Finland. The ombudsman stressed that there was no clear reason why headscarves must be removed to register for asylum, and called on the police force to reconsider the rule.

[Headscarf]

National legislation

127. Antidiscrimination legislation in Finland is set out in two main sources: the Constitution²⁴⁵ and the Non-Discrimination Act. In both, religion is explicitly a protected right, meaning any unequal treatment is against the law. The Non-Discrimination Act prohibits both direct and indirect discrimination. According to the law, "Discrimination is indirect if an apparently neutral rule, criterion or practice puts a person at a disadvantage compared with others on the grounds of personal characteristics, unless the rule, criterion or practice has a legitimate aim and the means for achieving the aim are appropriate and necessary." ²⁴⁶ In the field of employment, the Employment Contracts Act provides a legal basis to protect employees from being treated less favorably based on their religion and religious manifestation. However, the law still leaves a wide margin for what can be "justified" and thus not constitute discrimination. Accordingly, "an employer must treat all employees equally, unless deviating from this is justified in view of the *duties* and *position* of the employees" ²⁴⁷ (emphasis added).

France

Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	No
Ban	Ban	General Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
National General	National Specific	Local	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative

- 128. Of the 28 EU member states, France has the largest Muslim community. Although there are no exact recent statistics available, it is estimated there are approximately five million Muslims.²⁴⁸
- 129. The 1905 law on the separation of church and state is central in providing the legal and philosophical basis for French laïcité or state secularism, establishing state neutrality and institutionalizing the freedom of conscience and belief. The explicit inclusion of laïcité in the Constitution in 1946 and 1958 further enshrined it as a constitutional and founding principle of the French Republic and guaranteed the equality of all people irrespective of differences in ethnic origin, race, or religious background. The initial goal was to stop any kind of interference between the state and organized religion, to maintain a strict separation between the two, to make the protection of individual freedom of conscience and belief the rule, and to allow very few limitations to protect public order.²⁴⁹ Faced with political and demographic changes, France adopted a much stricter interpretation of the constitutional principle of laïcité, invoking it to justify bans on religious manifestation and introduce a range of limitations on the freedom of religious minorities, Muslim women in particular.
- 130. Anti-Islam sentiment is deeply imbedded in French society. It is tied to the country's colonial history, and is reflected in France's issue with Muslim women's veils.²⁵⁰ Islamophobia in its recent form took shape mostly in the late 1980s, when France's minorities started demanding equal economic, social, and political rights, culminating in the 1983 March for Equality and against Racism. Nicknamed the March of the Arabs (la Marche des Beurs), it was preceded by various minority worker strikes but also by a surge in racist attacks and murders, as well as police brutality against minorities. The farright party, Front National (FN), also became a political success for the first time, reshaping the debate from one about a lack of equality into one about the minorities' unwillingness to integrate. Influenced by the popularity of FN, the government, led by Prime Minister Jacques Chirac (whose party formed a local coalition with FN), launched a national debate about identity and integration. The following years were characterized by social tensions, leading to multiple riots as well as a revival of the debate over the Muslim veil.²⁵¹ International events (such as the Gulf war, the Salman Rushdie affair, and 9/11), made it easier to delegitimize the demands for equality and basic rights for citizens of minority background (many of whom were Muslim), the "Muslim problem" came to replace the "immigrant problem." 252 Islamophobic discourse and measures only increased and grew more popular, and the situation deteriorated even more with the terrorist attacks that took place within France's borders. The consequences for French

Muslims have been an increase in both verbal abuse and physical assaults. The overwhelming majority of documented victims are women.²⁵³

131. France does not have many different legal or administrative religious dress regulations in place, but does have a few wide-ranging national bans that affect people who choose to wear religious dress. These bans and the public debates around the headscarf have also influenced the private sector, where it is very difficult for educated Muslim women who wear a headscarf to find employment, which pushes them into self-employment. ²⁵⁴ National controversies regularly arise around Muslim women's dress, ²⁵⁵ drawing more and more attention from international observers. ²⁵⁶ The most recent debate centered on Maryam Pougetoux, a national student union leader who wore a headscarf on TV while discussing education reforms. ²⁵⁷

National ban

- France was the first country to legalize a ban on Islamic face veils in "public space." In April 2011, the act "On the Prohibition of Concealing the Face in Public Space" (Loi 2010-1192 du 11 Octobre 2010 Interdisant la Dissimulation du Visage dans l'Espace Public)²⁵⁹ entered into force. Article 1 of the act stipulates that "no person may conceal their face in public," in which "public space" is defined in article 2(1) of the act as "public roads and places open to the public or of government service." ²⁶⁰ It required unprecedented efforts to define the legal contours of this novel concept of "public space." ²⁶¹ Exceptions apply, as defined in article 2(2) of the act, when the concealment of the face is required or permitted by law, when it is justified by health or professional reasons, or when it is part of a sporting activity or a part of an artistic or traditional event. ²⁶² The act has legal effect at the national level.
- 133. According to estimates, in 2010 about 2,000 women in France wore full veils. Although it remains difficult to know their exact numbers, it has always been a small minority of Muslim women who wear the face veil. This raised the question of the legitimacy of enacting a law that only targets a limited number of people, but affects many French Muslims who see in this law and accompanying debates another attack on Islam. The law makes no reference to Muslim dress, but is commonly referred to as the law on the burqa or veil. The parliamentary commission tasked with the preliminary research was also asked to look into the creation of a law to ban the full veil (*voile intégral*), not to prohibit the covering of one's face in public. 264
- 134. Further evidence of the controversial nature of the general ban on face covering can be found in the diverging opinions given by the French high courts. The Council of State judged that a ban like this would not have indisputable legal grounds and could amount to a violation of the Constitution and the European Convention of Human Rights. ²⁶⁵ The Constitutional Court, on the other hand, concluded the ban was in accordance with the Constitution and therefore was justified. ²⁶⁶
- The penalty for violating the mentioned provisions, including wearing a face veil, is a fine of €150. Another sanction, which can be either separate or in

addition to the fine, is a requirement to take part in citizenship classes.²⁶⁷ Forcing a woman to cover her face is punished more severely, with the possibility of a fine of up to €30,000.²⁶⁸ During the period from April 2011 until March 2016, there were 1,726 official checks, resulting in 1,644 fines and 82 warnings.²⁶⁹

136. National specific ban: In August 2016, the French government, in an effort to reform its labor law, adopted a new amendment that allowed private employers to include the principle of neutrality in their internal regulations in order to restrict their employees from manifesting their beliefs.²⁷⁰ Article L. 1321-2-1 of the labor code, proposed by Françoise Laborde, states that this restriction must be justified by the exercise of other fundamental rights and freedoms or the proper functioning of the enterprise, and must be proportionate to this aim. The amendment came after several attempts to expand the requirement of strict neutrality, long applied only to public services, to the private sector. In 2003, when the Stasi Commission came out with its recommendation about the application of laïcité in France, it already included a clear call to insert in the labor code an article allowing private enterprises to adopt internal regulations restricting the religious practice and religious manifestation of employees. 271 This call was reiterated in September 2011 by the High Council on Integration (Haut Conseil á l'intégration) amidst the famous Baby Loup case (see below for further discussion).²⁷² That case sparked the most debate to date about expanding laïcité to the private sector. Several legislative proposals have been submitted to demand neutrality in childcare services (including one in October 2011 by the same Francoise Laborde ²⁷³) or any private service working with minorities, but all drew strong opposition and were never adopted as law.²⁷⁴

[Private Employment]

[Both]

137. The period from 2002 to 2004 marked a turning point in the debate in France about the Muslim headscarf, the French principle of laïcité, and its application to pupils and students—in other words, those who are not providers but users of public services. In 2004, a national ban on Muslim headscarves and other "ostentatious" religious symbols (i.e., large but not small crosses, the headscarf, the turban, and the kippah) at state primary and secondary schools was adopted. It had the support of the Stasi Commission, an independent consultation body tasked by President Chirac with investigating the application of the principle of laïcité to different sectors in France. The commission consulted different stakeholders both inside and outside France before it came out with its recommendation to adopt a ban in schools of "ostentatious" religious symbols.²⁷⁵ France's involvement in the war in Afghanistan and the public narrative about the need to save (Afghan) Muslim women from oppression (by the Taliban) greatly influenced the meaning ascribed to the headscarf worn by French Muslim women.²⁷⁶ The ensuing ban, known as "Loi encadrant, en application du principe de laïcité, le port de signes ou de tenues manifestant une appartenance religieuse dans les écoles, collèges et lycées publics" Act of 15 March 2004, amended the original legal definition of secularism to restrict students' fundamental right [Both] [Public Education] to manifest one's religion. The legal amendment was controversial—it received significant political and public support but also sparked public debate and resulted in mass protests. One opponent stood out: sociologist and laïcité expert Jean Baubérot, the sole member of the Stasi Commission who did not support the proposal. Baubérot mainly saw in it a fear of Islam and stressed that laïcité is a matter of behavior, not of dress.²⁷⁷

- 138. The public school religious dress ban has a very contentious history. 278 It started in October 1989 with the expulsion of three Muslim girls who refused to remove their headscarves in class. 279 The school claimed after the expulsion that the girls had caused a scene at school when Ayatollah Khomeiny died, which is why the school resorted to a headscarf ban. There were many heated public debates with calls to oppose the "Iranian headscarf." 280 On 27 November 1989, the Council of State came out with controversial advice on this case, concluding that pupils' religious manifestation is not by itself incompatible with laïcité, but that it can be decided on a case-by-case basis (see further discussion under *Education*).²⁸¹ Numerous legal cases arose in the 1990s around the wearing of a headscarf in schools. On 20 September 1994, the national Minister of Education Francois Bayrou published a circular allowing the wearing of "discrete" religious signs that express a personal conviction and for schools to ban intrinsically "ostentatious" signs that are "proselytizing" "discriminatory." 282 It was understood that this circular referred to the Muslim headscarf. There was legal action taken against it, but the Council of State rejected a claim to annul it (No. 162718).
- 139. In 1983, France adopted its first blanket ban on religious clothing and symbols, extending the restriction on the manifestation of religion in public buildings to individual employees. The ban covers all employees of all public institutions (including government administrations of all levels, public education, the judicial system, law enforcement, public hospitals, and all other public services) irrespective of an employee's position (in the front or back office). The ban is part of the deontological code specified in chapter 4, particularly article 25, of law 83-634 of 13 July 1983 on the rights and obligations of public employees.²⁸³
- 140. *Case law*: After the 2010 national ban on face veils in public space entered into force in 2014, the law was challenged at the ECtHR through the case of *S.A.S. v. France* (No. 43835/11). The case concerned a Muslim French national who complained that the ban prevented her from wearing the burqa and niqab, which are compatible with her religious faith. Therefore, the ban infringed on her right to a private life, as well as her right to freedom of religion. The court found no violation of either articles 8 or 9 of the ECHR. It also rejected the French government's claim that the threat to public safety justified the ban, as there was no evidence of a general threat to justify such a general ban: a woman could always be asked to identify herself when needed. The argument of equality of men and women was also rejected as the practice was defended by women (the applicants) themselves. What made the *S.A.S.* case extraordinary is that the ECHR disqualified almost every

[Both]
[Public
Employment]

[Face Veil] [Public Space] popular argument made to justify religious dress restrictions, but instead took the idea of "living together" (*vivre ensemble*) as a legitimate aim to decide that the ban did not violate the European Convention. In regard to the prohibition of discrimination (article 14, ECHR), which was read together with articles 8 and 9, while admitting the negative effects of the ban on Islamic clothing wearers, the court believed that the ban was reasonably justified. Accordingly, there was no violation of article 14. Even though the case challenged French law, it was significant beyond French borders, as its effect resonated with other countries in Europe (such as Belgium and Austria), which subsequently imposed or proposed similar bans within their territories.

141. Legal action was also taken against headscarf bans in education before the European Court of Human Rights in 2008 and 2009 (after the 2004 law): Dogru v. France (No. 31645/04); Kervanci v. France (No. 27058/05); Aktas v. France (application No. 43563/08); Bayrak v. France (No. 14308/08); Gamaleddyn v. France (No. 18527/08); Ghazal v. France (No. 29134/08).²⁸⁴ The plaintiffs challenged the bans on their wearing of headscarves at schools on the basis that they violated their freedom of religion, based on article 9 of the European Convention on Human Rights. Even though the judgments vary slightly in each case, in general, the ECtHR confirmed the ban's conformity with the European Convention on Human Rights and found no violation of article 9.²⁸⁵

[Headscarf] [Education]

142. On 5 December 2007, the Council of State rejected several claims of Sikh and Muslim pupils who were expelled for wearing religious dress, which went against the 2004 law banning religious dress in French public schools (No. 285395, No. 295671, No. 285396, No. 285394).

Local ban

- 143. France does not have separate legal bans at the local level.
- 144. *Case law*: Although not necessarily part of traditional Islamic clothing, full-body swimsuits worn by Muslim women, also known as "burkinis," were banned in several cities in France, including Nice, Villeneuve-Loubet, Cannes, Frejus, and Roquebrune. ²⁸⁶ In August 2016, France's top administrative court, the Conseil d'Etat, overruled the ban due to its violation of fundamental freedom. The ban was therefore lifted, but again sparked heated debate over the clothing of Muslim women in France. ²⁸⁷

<u>Institutional/private bans/bans in practice</u>

145. *Private employment*: In France, the Baby Loup case received much political and public attention, as it was the first legal case brought by a Muslim employee who was dismissed by a private employer for wearing a headscarf. The case concerned a social worker, Fatima Afif, who worked in a private daycare center (called Baby Loup) and who was dismissed in 2008. The case went through several legal proceedings starting in 2010, and the final decision was delivered in 2014. In 2010, the case was first referred to France's equality body (HALDE), which found the dismissal unlawful. It was

[Headscarf]

then brought before the Labor Court (Prud' Hommes) in 2010 and later to the Court of Appeals of Versailles in 2011. Both courts confirmed the previous decision. In 2013, the Court of Appeals of Paris found that the restriction was justified based on the secular nature of the job. Finally, the Court of Cassation decided that the dismissal was lawful. The court made it clear that neutrality and secularity do not apply beyond the public sector but did set out restrictions on an employee's freedom of religion, which can be reasonable if those restrictions are proportionate and justified by the nature of the job. The court ruled that in a nursery where all members of staff have contact with small children, it is important to ensure the general obligation of religious neutrality for the children's freedom of conscience.²⁸⁸ The court concluded that the ban imposed by Baby Loup was proportionate, and therefore the complainant lost the case.²⁸⁹

[Headscarf]

146. On 14 March 2017, the European Court of Justice (ECJ) ruled on the case of Asma Bougnaoui and Association de défense des droits de l'homme (ADDH) v. Micropole SA, Case C-188/15. The judgment on this case was delivered together with case C-157/15 (Samira Achbita and Centrum voor gelijkheid van kansen en voor racismebestrijding v. G4S Secure Solutions NV). The applicant of this case was Ms. Bougnaoui, a design engineer, who was ordered by her French employer not to wear her headscarf because a customer objected. Bougnaoui was fired when she refused to do so. In this case, the court provided that there are "very limited circumstances" where a restriction related to religion can form a decisive occupational obligation. Only requirements derived from the objective nature of the job can be categorized as one of the limited situations, while the subjective preference of a particular customer cannot. The court stressed that "the willingness of an employer to take account of the wishes of a customer" who did not want to work with someone wearing a headscarf "cannot be considered a genuine and determining occupational requirement." 290 The ECJ judgment is in accordance with the French Labor Law that since 8 August 2016 allows businesses to impose restrictions on employees manifesting their beliefs.²⁹¹

[Headscarf]

for the entire French public sector through the judgment of the ECtHR in the case of *Ebrahimina v. France* (No. 64846/11). ²⁹² In this case, the plaintiff contested the decision by her employer not to renew her labor contract at a public hospital because she would not agree to stop wearing her headscarf. The court was in favor of the hospital's decision and found no violation of article 8 of the ECHR. The court also weighed the right to wear a veil as a manifestation of religion and the requirement of neutrality imposed on public officials and decided that it was necessary to uphold the state's secularity and protect others from religious influence or partiality. ²⁹³

147. Public employment: In 2015, the national ban in France was upheld again

[Headband

148. *Education*: In April 2017, the Paris Administrative Court of Appeal found a headband worn with a long skirt to constitute "religious" dress. Although not part of traditional Islamic dress, according to the court this type of clothing is "ostentatious" and needed to be banned. The judgment came after a legal proceeding that started in 2013 and lasted several years. The case involved

- a Muslim pupil and her family, who sued her school authorities for first segregating her from her class and then expelling her. The reason was that the student wore a five-centimeters-wide, black headband and a long skirt to school, which the school's authorities considered "religious" dress.²⁹⁴
- 149. After another round of heated public discussions, on 9 June 2015 the administrative court of Nice decided that mothers who wish to accompany their children on school outings cannot be refused the opportunity to do so because they wear a headscarf (No. 1305386).²⁹⁵

[Headscarf]

[Headscarf]

150. The first headscarf-related court case that received extensive press coverage in France dates back to 1989, when three Muslim girls were expelled from a public school for refusing to remove their headscarves. In this case, the Council of State stated that wearing the headscarf was not by itself incompatible with the principle of secularism that, in fact, guarantees pupils' freedom of conscience. This principle does not, however, entail the freedom to adopt symbols that "by their very nature or by the context in which they are worn individually or collectively, or by their ostentatious or protesting nature, would constitute an act of pressure, provocation, proselytization or propaganda." 296 The Council of State stressed that the freedom can be limited on a case-by-case basis, but did not provide any guidance on how schools should decide what religious symbols may be considered "ostentatious" or "protesting." Instead, the court determined that lower courts should oversee the decisions on a case-by-case basis. 297 Numerous legal cases arose from 1989 to the late 1990s around schools that expelled pupils who refused to take off their headscarves or adopted rules that banned headscarves or religious symbols in general. Lower courts came out with diverging opinions, with some classifying the headscarf as "a sign of obedience to a foreign and extremist religion," "proselytizing," or "ostentatious," and thus potentially disruptive; others disqualified a general ban as an infringement of the right to freedom of belief with no evidence provided to justify it.²⁹⁸ Based on its previous advice, the Council of State from 1992 to 1997 overturned many decisions to expel Muslim girls from school because they wore a headscarf, especially general bans where there was no evidence of any kind of disturbance, pressure, or proselytization, and thus no justification (No. 130394, No. 145656, No. 172717, No. 172718, No. 170398, No. 170343, No. 172725, No. 170941, No. 170941, No. 1727870). It also confirmed decisions to expel pupils refusing to remove their headscarf when there were specific grounds to justify it—such as, for the proper functioning of a physical education class (No. 159981), or because pupils disturbed order in the school by taking part in protests (No. 172685, No. 170207, No. 170208). Given the sensitivity the issue of the Muslim headscarf had acquired, cases were even brought to the Council of State involving university students. Here, too, the council overturned decisions to refuse students entry merely on the basis that they wore a headscarf (No. 170106).

National legislation

151. In France, national legal protections against discrimination and religious freedom are provided by both the Constitution and statue law. In particular, the right to religious freedom is protected by the French Constitution 1958, which states that the country is a secular republic and the state "shall ensure the equality of all citizens before the law," regardless of religion, and it will respect all beliefs.²⁹⁹ The French Labor Code (Code du Travail) provides the next layer of legal protection, in which the principle of nondiscrimination is a core aspect. ³⁰⁰ The law prohibits punishing or dismissing employees, excluding job seekers from the recruitment process, or imposing direct or indirect discriminatory measures on the grounds of, *inter alia*, their gender and religious belief.³⁰¹ However, in 2016 the law was amended to include article L1321-2-1,³⁰² a provision that allows private enterprises to adopt the principle of "neutrality" in their internal regulations, restricting the manifestation of beliefs by employees.

Germany

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes

- 152. Germany's Muslim community makes up approximately five percent of the national population. Muslim women who wear religious dress in Germany face a wide range of discriminatory treatments in various fields. However, discrimination against Muslims in Germany is said to be underreported. A study by the Institute for the Study of Labor (IZA, 2016) found that women in Germany who wear headscarves are more likely to face discrimination when applying for a job. A report by the national antidiscrimination body confirms this finding, and includes contributions from civil society about good practices in addressing discrimination against Muslim women.
- 153. Muslim women are increasingly becoming targets of Islamophobic attacks. Research shows that verbal and physical incidents against Muslim women have become more violent. Physical abuses include cases where women had their headscarves pulled down, or where they were physically beaten. ³⁰⁶ In a case from 2009, Marwa el-Sherbini, a Muslim woman who wears the headscarf, was the victim of hate speech. When she took her assailant to court, she was stabbed and murdered by the latter during trial after which she became known as the first "hijab martyr." ³⁰⁷ Discrimination against Muslim women in general, and Islamic headwear wearers in particular, happens in both public and private sectors, especially in the field of education and employment. ³⁰⁸ The 2003 legislation banning the headscarf in eight federal states has reportedly promoted misperceptions and prejudices of employers toward veiled Muslim women, resulting in increased discrimination in the workforce. Employers also tend to avoid recruiting women wearing the headscarf to prevent potential economic damages. ³⁰⁹

154. The first proposal for a headscarf ban came from Die Republikaner (REP), a right-wing conservative party in Baden-Württemberg in 1998.³¹⁰ The debates around a significant legal case about a headscarf ban in 2003 demonstrated that support for such bans had spread amongst various public figures, politicians, judges, and citizens. Political and legal debates about headscarf and face veil bans have increased ever since and enjoy relatively wide coverage by both international and national media. More recently, the push for bans has become stronger with the support of the far right AfD (Alternative für Deutschland). AfD argues for bans in public space on the face veil and also on the headscarf, claiming that they do not "belong in Germany."³¹¹

National ban

- 155. At the federal level, Germany has no laws that ban Islamic headscarves or face veils.
- 156. *Proposals*: The year 2016 marked the first attempts to propose a national ban on the face veil. The proposal was first outlined by Interior Minister Thomas de Maiziere in August. It was later endorsed by Chancellor Angela Merkel in December 2016, who called for a burqa ban in schools, courts, and other state buildings. 312 At the time of writing, there has been no further legislative development on the proposal.

157. In 2016, German judges called for a ban on wearing the headscarf in courts, in order to show "neutrality" and to prevent the risk of religious dress undermining confidence in the legal system.³¹³ Certain states have enacted laws banning religious dress for court officials, but there is not national ban to date.

Local ban

- 158. It is important to note that the 16 German States (or Landern) enjoy full autonomy in the regulation of religious symbols within their territory. In other words, the authority to create legislation and directives on religious symbols does not rest with the national government but with the individual state. Even though there are no bans at the national level, local bans have been implemented.
- 159. *Local specific ban*: Starting from 2003, eight out of 16 states in Germany enacted legislation or policies banning religious symbols. The eight states include Baden-Württemberg, Bavaria, Berlin, Bremen, Hesse, Lower Saxony, North Rhine-Westphalia, and Saarland. The common aim of the restriction imposed by the eight states was to prohibit the wearing of visible items of religious clothing and symbols. None of the legislations explicitly banned Islamic headscarves or face veils.

160. Despite sharing the common features, the extent to which the ban is applied varies between the states. Following the 2015 judgement of the Federal Constitutional Court concerning the right of teachers to wear a headscarf in state schools, many states that had religious dress restrictions for teachers with exceptions for Catholic and Jewish symbols (Bremen, Lower Saxony, Baden-Württemberg, Bavaria, Hesse, North Rhine-Westphalia, and Saarland),

[Both] [Public Employment]

[Face Veil]

[Both] [Public Employment] allowed Muslim women to work as teachers with a headscarf. Only Berlin has upheld its 2005 "Neutrality Act" that bans religious dress for all faiths equally and that covers civil servant roles in education, the justice system, and law enforcement. Teachers in private, confessional, and vocational training schools are allowed to wear religious dress. Baden-Württemberg, Bavaria, and Hesse do have headscarf bans in the judiciary that apply to judges, prosecutors, and legal trainees. North Rhine-Westphalia is planning similar restrictions. ³¹⁴ Three other federal states—Brandenburg, Rheinland-Pfalz, and Schleswig-Holstein—discussed a ban but were unable to obtain parliamentary approvals. ³¹⁵

161. The government of North Rhine-Westphalia stirred up controversy recently by proposing to impose a blanket ban on the headscarf for pupils under the age of 14, following a similar debate in Austria.³¹⁶ The proposal created debate within Angela Merkel's governing coalition with the Bavarian conservative party CSU in particular trying to win back voters lost to the far-right AfD by taking a firmer stance on security, immigration, and Islam.³¹⁷ The proposal faced opposition from teachers, campaigners, and other politicians. ³¹⁸ Currently there are no reports of an actual legislative proposal being drafted.

[Headscarf] [Education]

162. *Case law*: The first case of this kind is the ruling by the German Federal Constitutional Court, which took place in September 2003. The case involved Fereshta Ludin, who was refused a teaching job at a public school in Baden-Württemberg in 1998 despite successful completion of her traineeship. The court found Ludin's complaint, that the school authorities and the lower courts had violated her right to religious freedom, to be valid. It found the restriction imposed by her school to be a "legally insufficient" reason to surrender Ludin's religious freedom. However, the court failed to provide legal grounds and guidance on when a ban is legally sufficient and left it to the individual states' governments to decide, leading to various states enacting various bans (which were later undermined by the 2015 ruling below) and sparking many political controversies.³¹⁹

[Headscarf]

163. The Federal Constitutional Court's ruling in March 2015 further intensified the debate on headscarf legislation in Germany. The case concerned two school workers who complained against the sanctions that were imposed on them for insisting on wearing their Islamic headscarves. The Federal German Constitutional Court was invited to reconsider its own jurisprudence and came to new conclusions. It decided that a blanket ban on headscarves and other visible religious symbols for teachers at a state school violates the freedom of religion, and is not compatible with the Constitution because it is disproportionate.³²⁰ The court decided that general headscarf bans cannot be justified unless it can be proven that the veil poses a concrete threat to a school's peace or to the state's neutrality.³²¹

[Headscarf]

164. In February 2017, Berlin's labor court referred to the Federal Constitutional Court's decision, especially the proportionality requirement of headscarf restrictions, to test whether or not a teacher wearing a headscarf posed a danger to a school's peace. Based on this, the court ruled in favor of the

[Headscarf]

complainant, a Muslim woman rejected from a teaching job in an elementary school because she wore a headscarf in violation of Berlin's neutrality law. The state claimed to have offered the teacher a compromise by allowing her to wear a wig, which was assumed to be more "ideologically neutral." ³²² The teacher received €8,680 in compensation.

165. In May 2018, a Muslim woman who was hired to teach in an elementary school in Berlin but was rejected after a day and transferred to an adult class for newcomers because of her headscarf, saw her claim of discrimination on religious grounds denied at the first instance. The woman was not allowed to teach in the elementary school based on Berlin's neutrality law, of which she said in court she had prior knowledge. A court spokesperson said, "primary school children should be free of the influence that can be exerted by religious symbols." The court granted the complainant permission to teach older students in a public secondary school if she wished to do so.³²³ The diverging court judgements have made the neutrality law more contentious, leading to disagreements amongst coalition partners about whether it is in fact still tenable. Social Democratic Party officials are in favor of maintaining the law, in contrast to the Greens.³²⁴

[Headscarf]

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

- 166. *Private Employment*: Generally German high courts have been protective of the right to freedom of religion, setting quite high standards against the discrimination of Muslim women who wear a headscarf.
- 167. *Case Law*: A woman in Berlin went to court when she was refused a traineeship as an assistant at a dental practice because she wore a headscarf. In October 2012, the Berlin labor court judged this was religious discrimination, as the woman's headscarf was an expression of her beliefs and thus protected by her right to religious freedom. The judge rejected the claim that the headscarf posed a hygiene risk to patients because there was no higher chance to transmit bacteria through a scarf than through human hair (a position the German Society for Hospital Hygiene later confirmed in 2015). 325 The dental practice also claimed it had the right to "religious neutrality" but the judge rejected this as it was not a religious institution. 326

[Headscarf]

168. Despite the fact that it had become more common for women to wear headscarves in dental and other health practices, in October 2016 a dentist in Stuttgart refused a Muslim woman a job stating they do not hire women who wear headscarves. The dentist is reported to have said, "we do not employ women who wear headscarves and do not understand how applicants envision this tolerance." He later apologized for this statement. The dentist then claimed he refused the woman for reasons of hygiene. The woman sued the dentist for damages.³²⁷

[Headscarf]

169. A Muslim woman who had been working as a salesperson in a department store since 1989 was fired when she expressed to her employer her intent to start wearing a headscarf for religious reasons. In July 2003, the Federal Constitutional Court ruled that this constituted a wrongful termination of

[Headscarf]

employment whereby the fundamental right to freedom of belief was violated. The court refused to overturn a previous ruling of a state court that reached a similar conclusion. Although the court acknowledged that both the rights of the employee and employer have weight, it did not see how the exercise of religious freedom by the employee would lead to functional problems or economic losses for the employer.³²⁸

170. *Public Employment:* A Muslim woman who was hired to work in a childcare facility by the social welfare service (Arbeitswohlfahrt, AWO) in South Hessen, was told not to come in after two days work because she wore a headscarf. The AWO lawyer confirmed that women wearing the headscarf were allowed to work in other positions, but not in childcare. Despite the woman's being qualified and there being a need for childcare workers, the service would not employ her if she wore the headscarf. The case went to the Frankfurt Labor Court in August 2017, where the woman is suing for damages for the loss of income.

[Headscarf]

171. *Bans in practice*: In July 2017, a district court judge in Brandenburg refused to allow a Syrian woman to appear in court with a headscarf during divorce proceedings against her husband—despite her presence in court being mandatory. In a letter to the woman's lawyer, the judge claimed religious attire is prohibited in court and that she could face sanctions if she does not comply. The order is currently being contested by her lawyer based on the fact that in Germany only court officials (not civilians) are bound by religious neutrality that forbids religious dress and symbols.³²⁹

[Headscarf]

172. A Berlin court judge refused to allow a Muslim woman lawyer to appear in court wearing a headscarf in September 2013, but was met with resistance when the Berlin Bar Association threatened to take the matter to the Constitutional Court. The president of the bar association stated that lawyers exercise a private profession and unlike prosecutors or judges (who work for the state) are not required to abide by the same neutrality laws that forbid the wearing of religious dress or symbols.³³⁰

[Headscarf]

National legislation

173. Equality and religious freedom are core principles of German legislation, as provided by both the constitutional and statue law. The German Constitution or the Basic Law for the Federal Republic of Germany (1949; Grundgesetz für die Bundesrepublik Deutschland) provides solid grounds for the principles through article 3, "equality before the law"; article 4, "freedom of faith and conscience"; article 12, "freedom of profession"; and article 33, "access to public offices regardless of religion, denomination or conviction." The articles explicitly prohibit discrimination based on, *inter alia*, gender and religious belief/faith. Article 4 further stresses the protections against discrimination on the grounds of faith and religion by providing that the right "shall be inviolable," and especially, "the undisturbed practice of religion shall be guaranteed." Furthermore, the Constitution prohibits discrimination based on "religious affinity" in relation to access to public offices; and the enjoyment of both civil and political rights are independent of religious affiliation. 331 In

addition to the Constitution, the General Equal Treatment Act (2006) plays an important role in German antidiscrimination legislation, which forbids discrimination based on various grounds, including gender and religion in the field of employment.³³² However, the act only provides victims the right to compensation and omission, and not the right to be employed or reemployed, which were argued to be ineffective remedies.³³³ In addition, current laws feature other limitations, including insufficient time allowed for a complaint to be brought before a judicial body (two months) and disproportionality between damages borne by victims and the remedies they receive.

Greece

National General	National Specific	Local	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	General Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

Background

- 174. The Muslim community in Greece makes up approximately 1.3 percent of the country's total population.³³⁴ Anti-Islam sentiments did not really become an issue in Greece until after 9/11 and the recent refugee crisis in Europe.³³⁵ Still, there is limited data on discriminatory incidents against Muslims in Greece, especially physical attacks. It was suggested that the lack of data is due to the absence of an observatory authority in relevant ministries.³³⁶
- 175. There have been indications that Muslim women in Greece, especially those who wear Islamic clothing, face various verbal attacks in their daily lives. However, none of the incidents can be verified because they were not reported to the police.³³⁷ There were also no reports of legal cases on the issue.
- 176. The most central and long-standing discussion relating to Muslims in Greece concerns the absence of mosques and Islamic cemeteries in Athens, for which Muslim leaders have criticized the government.³³⁸ The Islamic head covering was not an issue until 2004, when the French banned headscarves at public schools and institutions.³³⁹ This debate has intensified in the past few years, due to the increase in refugees from Muslim countries. However, the discourse has not reached the official forums of policymakers and lawmakers.³⁴⁰

National ban

177. Greece has no national bans on headscarves or face veils. There are no proposals being considered.

Local ban

178. No local bans or proposals for a ban at the local level in Greece.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

179. No bans under this category were reported.

National legislation

180. Greece's national legislation providing protection against discrimination on the grounds of religion is regulated by the Greek Constitution. The Constitution states that "all persons living within the Greek territory shall enjoy full protection of their life, honor and liberty irrespective of nationality, race or language and of religious or political beliefs."341 Article 13 further confirms that the enjoyment of civil rights and liberties is independent of one's religion. The Constitution also stresses that the same protected grounds apply to the private sector. Article 25 provides that private employers must respect the constitutional rights of their employees, including the right to equality, regardless of religious beliefs. National legislation that implements the constitutional principles has been enacted in recent years. In 2014, an antiracist law was passed (4285/2014, FEK A 191) that introduced penalties for those who expressed views and ideas that could lead to acts against minority groups, including religious ones. In addition, Law 4356/2015 was passed in 2015, which regulates the establishment of a committee, called the National Board against Racism and Intolerance. One of the board's missions is to monitor the implementation of existing antiracism laws.³⁴²

Hungary

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

Background

- 181. Islam has been a recognized religion in Hungary since 1916. Muslims make up 0.056 percent of the total population.³⁴³ The Muslim community in Hungary was believed to be relatively well integrated into the Hungarian society until 2015 when the so-called "refugee crisis" transformed the public discourse.³⁴⁴ As a result, Muslims in Hungary are increasingly experiencing discrimination in their daily and professional lives.³⁴⁵ While hate crimes against Muslims in the country have increased,³⁴⁶ no incidents of discrimination against Muslim women who wear religious clothing have been reported.
- 182. Wearing headscarves or face veils in public is not an issue. The only relevant topic that dominates public debate is about the migration of Muslims, and this has sparked stronger anti-Islam feelings within the country. A highlight of this discourse was the remark made by Prime Minister Vikor Orban, who referred to the Constitution (known as Basic Law) when he declared that "Islamization is constitutionally banned in Hungary." This remark was mostly directed at the increase of migrants coming to Hungary and does not constitute a ban on Islam or the wearing of Islamic clothing in the country. No political or legislative efforts by the Hungarian government were reported after the remark.

National ban

183. At the national level, Hungary has no legal bans or proposals for a ban on Islamic clothing.

Local ban

- 184. At the municipal level, there are no legal bans being implemented on this matter.
- 185. There was a decree that bans the wearing of all forms of veil, including burkas and burkinis, issued in Assothalom, a town of 4,000 people. The ban was put forward by Mayor László Toroczkai and was declared official in November 2016. Punishment for violation was a fine of 150,000 forint (or US\$686).³⁴⁹ However, in April 2017, Hungary's Constitutional Court annulled the ban as unconstitutional. The court provided that the local government cannot adopt legislation that restricts basic rights.³⁵⁰

[Face Veil]

<u>Institutional/private bans/bans in practice</u>

186. At the time of writing, there were no bans reported under this category.

National legislation

187. National legislation that provides protection against discrimination in Hungary is set out in two main laws: The Constitution of Hungary³⁵¹ and Act CXXV of 2003 (amended 2006) on Equal Treatment and the Promotion of Equal Opportunities (the Equal Treatment Act). Both declare the prohibition of discrimination on the basis of, *inter alia*, sex and religion. The Equal Treatment Act goes further to prohibit different forms of discrimination, including direct and indirect negative discrimination, harassment, unlawful segregation, retribution, and any orders on committing such acts of discrimination.³⁵²

Ireland

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	Yes	No

- 188. According to the most recent data available in 2016, there are about 63,400 Muslims in Ireland, who make up approximately 0.13 percent of the population. The community is believed to have grown by 14,200 members over the five years from 2011 to 2016.³⁵³ Muslims are known to experience hostility and discrimination in Ireland.³⁵⁴ Although underreported, anti-Muslim incidents occur across multiple settings, ranging from classrooms to workplaces, from public transport to shops and restaurants.³⁵⁵
- 189. Muslim women were reportedly more than twice as likely to face discrimination and hostility, compared to Muslim men. Muslim women in Islamic clothing were found to experience violence and stigmatization more frequently than women not wearing religious dress. In December 2015, media widely reported on an event that took place in a hospital in Tallaght–Dublin, where a patient refused to get medical treatment from a Muslim

consultant wearing a headscarf, highlighting the negative attitudes toward those who wear headscarves. 357

- 190. Public debate on headscarf bans in Ireland started in June 2008 when a politician from the Labor Party, Ruairi Quinn, made a public announcement that Muslim girls should not be allowed to wear headscarves in public schools. He commented that wearing headscarves is an unacceptable form of religious manifestation, which does not conform to the norms of Irish culture. The statement stirred controversies and debates nationwide.³⁵⁸
- 191. The debate over barring Islamic headwear continues to dominate academic and political forums and has attracted much media attention in Ireland.³⁵⁹ A recent public statement in support of burqa bans by German Chancellor Angela Merkel revived the discussion on banning the Islamic face veil in Ireland.³⁶⁰ However, the issue has not yet been commented on at the governmental level.

National ban

- 192. Currently, there are no legal bans or official proposals to ban the headscarf and face veil in Ireland.
- 193. *Proposals*: There was a debate about a request for a change in the uniform policy of the Irish police to accommodate people who wear headscarves or turbans in 2016. The request was turned down by the authorities.³⁶¹

[Headscarf] [Public Employment]

Local ban

194. No legal bans at the local level have been implemented or proposed in Ireland.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

195. *Education*: In 2010, an official guideline was circulated to 450 Roman Catholic secondary schools in Ireland to prohibit Muslims from wearing face veils at school. The restriction was worded in a way that respects non-Catholic religions but indicates that it is "unsatisfactory for a teacher not to be able to see and engage properly with a pupil whose face was covered." The guideline exempted religious symbols or garments that do not cover the face (i.e., the headscarf) from the restriction.³⁶² The guideline reportedly caused many Catholic schools to ban the face veil. The exact number and names of those schools remain unclear. It is important to note that the guideline does not constitute a legal ban on the face veil in Ireland, but rather allows individual schools the autonomy to decide the dress code within their administration.³⁶³

National legislation

196. Legal protection for students against discrimination that targets Muslim women who wear a headscarf or face veil is to be established under two newly proposed bills: the Education (Admission to Schools) Bill 2016 and the Equal Status (Admissions to Schools) Bill 2016. The bills have the potential to provide remedy for discriminatory restrictions on access to schools on the grounds of faith/nonfaith. At this stage, it is unclear how

effective the remedy will be for victims of discrimination in admission policies and whether or not schools will be allowed to restrict admissions for children from non-Catholic backgrounds. In employment, in accordance with various EU directives, ³⁶⁴ national legal protection against discrimination on the grounds of religious belief is set out in two main sources: the Irish Constitutional Law³⁶⁵ and the Employment Equality Acts 1998–2015. ³⁶⁶ According to the laws, it is illegal to discriminate against employees based on their religion, which includes "religious belief, background, outlook or none." ³⁶⁷

Italy

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	Yes	No	No

Background

- 197. According to the most updated data available, there were about 1.6–1.7 million Muslims residing in Italy in 2015, which accounts for about 2.8 percent of the population.³⁶⁸ Most Muslims in Italy are first-generation immigrants.³⁶⁹
- 198. It was reported that anti-Muslim prejudice is widespread in Italian society. Muslims continue to be discriminated against in different areas, including and especially in employment. Muslims have been stigmatized, particularly by the policy proposals of mainstream right-wing political parties such as The League (formerly the Northern League).³⁷⁰
- 199. Despite being underreported, incidents where Muslims are discriminated against are numerous. 371 Among Muslim women, those who wear Islamic headwear are more likely to be subjected to discrimination and stigmatization in Italy. 372 Immigrant women from Muslim-majority countries display the lowest level of employment compared to other groups of immigrants in Italy. 373 Discrimination against Muslims happens in different sectors, including and especially in employment. Muslim women who wear any form of religious clothing in the workplace find it difficult to find a job that involves contact with customers. Some Muslim employees compromise by taking off their headscarf in the workplace.

National ban

- 200. At the national level, Italian legislation does not ban religious clothing in public places. Similarly, there have been no court rulings that prohibit Islamic headscarves and full-face veils.
- 201. However, this fact has often been confused because of article 5 of the Law on the Provisions for the Protection of Public Order, No. 152 of 22 May 1975 (Law 152/1975). The provision prohibits the use of helmets or clothes "which aim to prevent the identification of the person without just cause, in a public place or in a place open to the public." In 2008, the correct interpretation of article 5 was emphasized in a court ruling. The case involved an ordinance issued by Friuli Venezia Giulia, mayor of Azzano Decimo, which included the face veil as

prohibited clothing under article 5 of the 152/1975 law. The court invalidated the ordinance and ruled that the article excluded religious garments because "they do not aim at preventing the identification of the person, but are rather part of the tradition of some peoples and cultures." The court's verdict went further to provide exceptions, including requiring veil wearers to remove their veils upon request by public security authorities for security reasons. Despite the ruling, mayors of a few towns in Italy (including Novara, Treviso, and Drezzo) still issued the misleading ordinances. However, they were later invalidated for overlapping with law 152/1975.³⁷⁴

202. *Proposals*: The issue on the headscarf and face veil did not make it to the center of the political debate until a bill to ban the face veil was proposed to parliament in 2011.³⁷⁵ The bill has never been passed in Italy.

[Face Veil]

[Face Veil]

- 203. After the ruling on the ordinance issued by Friuli Venezia Giulia, mayor of Azzano Decimo, the MPs Souad Sbai and Manlio Contento from the People of Freedom Party attempted to include an explicit ban on the burqa and niqab by amending article 5 of the law 152/175. Their bill also aimed to impose a fine on those who violate it. The bill was approved in 2011 by the Constitutional Affairs Committee, but not by parliament.³⁷⁶
- 204. In January 2017, the regional councilor of Veneto, Alberto Villanova, announced that his regional government would like to submit a bill imposing a prohibition on wearing the burqa throughout Italy. His reason was that the burqa is "a symbol of submission and oppression." The statement has not materialized in an actual bill.

[Face Veil]

205. In addition to that, there were several attempts to reintroduce the restriction on face veils put forward by the Ministry of Interior through two circular letters in 1995 and 2000, as well as a charter of citizenship values and integration in 2007. The common ground among the documents is that religious clothing is allowed as long as it does not cover the wearer's face. The documents are not legally binding. ³⁷⁸

[Face Veil]

Local ban

206. *Local specific ban:* The first attempted legislative ban at the municipal level came in December 2015, when the regional government of Lombardy passed a law that was scheduled to enter into force 1 January 2016. The law prohibits the use of head coverings that could conceal the wearer's identity in public buildings, including government offices and hospitals.³⁷⁹ Following Lombardy was the Veneto Region, which approved a similar law in June 2017.³⁸⁰

[Face Veil]

207. It was reported that several towns in Italy imposed fines on women wearing face veils, despite having no laws regulating the matter. In 2010, a woman was fined for visiting a post office while wearing a full-length burqa in the town of Novara. The fine was imposed under a municipal ordinance introduced by Novara's Northern League mayor. ³⁸¹ Most recently, in November 2016, another Muslim woman was fined for refusing to remove her face veil in a town hall in Pordenone. ³⁸²

208. *Case law*: The bans at municipal level in Lombardy did not go without protest. In 2016, four associations dealing with immigration filed an appeal against the law. In April 2017, the Court of Milan dismissed the appeal. The judge ruled that forbidding Muslim women to wear veils, and in particular "burqa and niqab" in hospitals and public offices, is a "disadvantage for people adhering to a given religion," but that the prohibition is not discriminatory because it is "objectively justified by a legitimate aim, reasonable and proportionate with respect to the value of public security." 383

[Face Veil]

<u>Institutional/private bans/bans in practice</u>

209. There is no data on bans under this category.

National legislation

210. In Italy, antidiscrimination is established as a major constitutional principle, according to which, "All citizens have equal dignity and are equal in the eyes of the law, without distinction of sex, race, language, relation, political opinions, personal, and social conditions." 384 This principle applies to employment, among other areas. Articles 8, 19, and 21 of the Constitution further guarantee freedom of religion. In the field of employment, article 2104 of the Italian Civil Code states that the employee is bound by the directives and other provisions given by the employer for the execution of the work and must fulfill the due diligence and interest of the enterprise. At the same time, the employee's rights and the absolute prohibition of religious discrimination must be respected. Article 4 of Law 604/66 (Individual Redundancy Rules) explicitly states that dismissals "determined to be based on political or religious belief ... is null, regardless of the motivation adopted." Italian law also allows head coverings in official photographs as long as facial features are visible (according to a Ministry of the Interior circular regarding residence permits, dated 24 July 2000).

Latvia

No	No	No	No	No	Yes
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative

- 211. Muslims in Latvia are a minority and make up about 0.4 percent of the total population.³⁸⁵ Among the estimated 1,000 practicing Muslims, there is mention of three women who wear Islamic face veils. ³⁸⁶ In Latvia, the Muslim community faces Islamophobia, which has been aggravated by several prominent individuals.³⁸⁷
- 212. Although there are no explicitly discriminatory laws, there are reports of public discrimination and vocal prejudice against Muslims.³⁸⁸ However, there is no report of specific incidents or legal cases on discrimination against Muslim women or Muslim women wearing Islamic clothing.

National ban

- 213. To date, Latvia has no legal bans nationwide.
- 214. *Proposals*: At the national level, there have been two noticeable attempts to ban the wearing of Islamic face veils in public in Latvia. The first attempt was undertaken by members of parliament from the Union of Latvian Regions, an alliance of centrist parties. The Union submitted a draft law called "On Regulation of Covering a Person's Face in Public Places" to the Parliament of Latvia, justified by concerns over Muslim refugees and the idea that a face veil poses a security threat.³⁸⁹ While the president supported the ban for national security concerns,³⁹⁰ the majority of parliament rejected it on 24 September 2015.³⁹¹

[Face Veil]

[Face Veil]

215. The second and most recent initiative to legalize the ban on face veils was a bill proposed by the Latvian Justice Ministry in January 2016.³⁹² Even though there are only three veil wearers in the entire nation, the bill is said to aim at preventing prospective immigrants from Muslim countries from coming to Latvia, and preserving Latvian values.³⁹³ Results from a public poll organized by a private research company (TNS), commissioned by a morning news program, Latvia's TNT TV, have shown that the bill received support from the majority of Latvian participants (77%).³⁹⁴ The bill was expected to come into effect in 2017.³⁹⁵ At the time of writing, the bill is being discussed at the ministerial level, and yet to be forwarded to parliament. The last update in the media was on 25 June 2017, stating that the Ministry of Justice is planning to move the process forward with no specific date provided.³⁹⁶

Local ban

216. No local bans have been implemented or proposed in Latvia.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

217. No bans under this category have been reported.

National legislation

218. Latvia's legislative principles on antidiscrimination based on religion and belief are stipulated in the Constitution of Latvia. According to article 116 of the Constitution, although freedoms of religion and belief are provided, they can also be limited in order to "protect the rights of other individuals, the democratic system of our state, security, morality and welfare of [Latvian] society." The possibility of limiting the freedom to express ones' religious beliefs is specifically addressed in this paragraph.

Lithuania

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

219. The latest available data shows that there were about 2,727 Muslim residents in Lithuania, which is about 0.09 percent of the total population. ³⁹⁸ Public attitudes toward Muslims differ. Tatars—a predominantly Muslim people that has a long history of living in Lithuania—are viewed more favorably, in contrast to recent Muslim immigrants. ³⁹⁹ A report on Islamophobia in Lithuania, conducted by the Foundation for Political, Economic and Social Research (SETA), shows there are no reported cases of discrimination against Muslims. However, public opinion surveys and interviews suggest possible underreporting, as Muslims risk losing their jobs and being identified. ⁴⁰⁰ In the field of employment, it was reported that Islamic clothing was one of the causes of discrimination against Muslims. ⁴⁰¹

National ban

- 220. There are no legal bans on Islamic clothing adopted in Lithuania to date.
- 221. *Proposals*: In August 2015, top politicians in Lithuania raised a discussion about a possible burqa ban. It was the first ban to be proposed by the chairman of the Parliamentary National Security and Defense Committee, who expressed a need to prohibit the covering of the face as a preventive measure to ensure national security while accepting refugees from Muslim countries. 402 This proposal was quickly dismissed by other officials. 403 The representative of the Islam Culture and Education Centre stressed that the "initiative of the ban of burqas in public spaces" was unnecessary. Prime Minister Algirdas Butkevicius explained that the integration of refugees is more important than the burqa ban and that the government's decision to reject the proposed ban is based on Lithuania's international commitments in the field of human rights and religious freedom. 404

Local ban

222. There are no legal bans or proposals for bans locally in Lithuania.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

223. No bans under this category were reported.

National legislation

224. National legislation against discrimination on the grounds of religion, especially in the field of employment, is laid down in the Labor Code (effective since 1 July 2017), which prohibits discrimination in the field of employment on various grounds, including on the grounds of religion or belief. Article 26 of the Labor Code explicitly requires equal treatment for all employees, regardless of their religion, in various stages of an employment process, from recruitment to dismissal. Prohibition on discrimination on the grounds of religion is also enshrined in the Law on Equal Opportunities.

Luxembourg

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	Yes

Background

225. Muslims are a minority in Luxembourg.⁴⁰⁷ Islam was not legally recognized in the country until 2015, when the Luxembourg Parliament signed an agreement with the Muslim community, which gave Islam equal status among other religions.⁴⁰⁸ It has been reported that women wearing Islamic clothing are rare in Luxembourg.⁴⁰⁹ The country is generally identified as a peaceful and tolerant one.⁴¹⁰ No incidents on discriminatory treatments toward Muslim women, especially on the grounds of their Islamic clothing, were reported.⁴¹¹

National ban

- 226. Currently, there are no national bans on headscarves and face veils in Luxembourg.
- 227. *Proposals*: In April 2016, Nicolas Schmit, labor minister of the Luxembourg Socialist Labor Party (LSAP), announced on Twitter: "The burqa is incompatible with our values. It degrades the dignity and equality of opportunities for woman [*sic*]."⁴¹² However, this sentiment was not taken up as a legislative proposal until October 2016, when the Luxembourg Christian Social Party (CSV) drafted a bill on banning burqas in Luxembourg.⁴¹³ The proposal did not last long: a month later, in November 2016, Justice Minister Felix Braz publicly confirmed that there were neither national bans on face veils, nor any legislative plans on banning the veil in public.⁴¹⁴

228. However, the situation changed more recently when a bill on the prohibition of wearing face veils in several public places was submitted for approval. Minister Braz specified that the bill will not apply to all public spaces but only selective places such as "schools and educational institutions, hospitals and nursing homes, offices and administrations, all public administrations in general, courts and public transport." The bill, if approved, will become an amendment in article 563 of the Criminal Code, with a maximum fine of €250 for noncompliance. ⁴¹⁵ The main reason for the ban as presented by the minister is the necessity of "face to face" interaction for "communication, interaction and 'living together' in certain public places." ⁴¹⁶ It is uncertain when Parliament will vote on the bill.

Local ban

229. Currently, there are no provincial laws banning the wearing of face veils or headscarves in Luxembourg.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

230. Currently, there is no data indicating bans under this category.

National legislation

[Face Veil]

231. In Luxembourg, the Law Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment (Egalite de Traitement; 2006, amended in 2016) prohibits all forms of discrimination based on religion. 417 The general principle of equality is protected by the Constitution of Luxembourg, especially under article 111.418

Malta

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

Background

232. Based on data from 2015, Muslims in Malta constitute approximately 41 percent of the national population. 419 Islamophobia has been a widespread issue faced by the Muslim community. 420 Muslims in Malta report experiencing discrimination in many different fields, ranging from education to public participation to employment. 421 The main victims of discrimination and anti-Muslim sentiments are Maltese Muslim women, especially those wearing headscarves. Various relevant incidents were recorded where women wearing headscarves failed to find jobs 422 or were refused access to schools.

National ban

- 233. Malta has no law that prohibits the wearing of headscarves or face veils nationwide.
- 234. That fact can be confused because Malta's Criminal Code forbids people from "wearing masks or disguising themselves" in public spaces "except at the time and in the manner allowed by the law." However, a police circular issued by the attorney general in February 2013 insisted that "there is no provision within Maltese law that prohibits the wearing of the burqa" and ordered the police force to not enforce the ban on masks in public.⁴²³
- 235. *Proposals*: Even though Muslim women wearing Islamic headwear have long been discriminated against, the discussion on banning face coverings did not become prominent until 2015, when a ban was proposed by Equality Minister Helena Dalli. The minister made her remark on a television program in October 2015. Her intention was to "reverse" the police circular, making it enforceable to prohibit the wearing of burqa in public. ⁴²⁴ The proposal sparked public debate on the topic. ⁴²⁵ At the time of writing, the proposal has not yet been finalized.

Local ban

236. Malta has no law that prohibits the wearing of headscarves or face veils locally.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

237. No data on bans under this category was reported.

National legislation

238. Legal protection against religious discrimination in Malta is provided by the Constitution. Chapter 456 of the Equality for Men and Women Act covers equality in employment and protects people from discrimination based on religion, among other factors. Similarly, the Employment and Industrial Relations Act ensures that employees are not discriminated against based on their religion, among other factors.

The Netherlands

Ban Ban	General Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
Ban Ban	General Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals

- 239. Dutch Muslims make up around five percent of the overall population. Wearing a headscarf is common among Muslim women in the Netherlands. According to a 2009 study, only around 100 women were found to wear a face veil all the time and 400 occasionally. The number of women who wear a burqa is estimated to be zero. 427
- 240. Although in the 1960s and 1970s they were mostly viewed as needed "guest workers" and "immigrants," in the 1980s, Muslim ethnic minorities were reduced to their religion, and their behavior came to be associated with that alone, with little reference to socioeconomic factors. This was both in light of the increased migration under family reunification schemes at times of economic downturn, but also international events like the Iranian Revolution and the Rushdie Affair that changed the discourse about Muslims in Europe. Debates about Muslims increased sharply after 9/11 and the murder of Theo Van Gogh. Key figures of mainstream political parties and opinion makers played a significant role in the demonization of Muslims.⁴²⁸
- 241. A report from the University of Amsterdam, "Monitor Moslimdiscriminatie," shows that Muslims face discrimination in different areas of life and are even subjected to violent attacks. 429 According to a report published by the Dutch government on the experiences with discrimination of Dutch citizens, "Ervaren discriminatie," 65 percent of Muslim participants experienced discrimination at least once in the past year (75% of those participants who were not sure whether a particular experience counts as discrimination are included). 430 As they are in many other countries in the EU, Muslim women are subject to discrimination, especially those whose faith is visible through their dress. 431
- 242. Political and public debates on both the face veil and headscarf have been pushed mostly by the right-wing populist politician Geert Wilders and his Freedom Party PVV (Partij Voor de Vrijheid), which has consistently called for different bans, whereas center-right and leftist parties have in the past years more generally discussed the so-called failure of multiculturalism.⁴³²

National ban

243. *National Specific Ban*: On 26 June 2018, the Dutch government approved a legislative proposal for a partial ban that prohibits the wearing of clothing that covers the entire face or leaves only the eyes uncovered.⁴³³ This clothing is prohibited in public transport, education, healthcare, and public government buildings. The law was adopted despite there never having been complaints or problems around women who wear face veils, and despite the Council of State refusing to endorse the proposal due to its disproportionality and infringement on the right to freedom of religion⁴³⁴. When and how this law will be enforced is still being investigated, but different stakeholders have stated that enforcement will be a challenge. This is the first legal ban on religious dress applied nationally in the Netherlands.⁴³⁵

[Face veil]

244. It was Geert Wilders of the far-right Freedom Party PVV who first filed a motion for a ban on face veils (referred to as a "burga ban") in public spaces, in 2005. Then Minister of Integration Rita Verdonck from the liberal People's Party for Freedom and Democracy (VVD) appointed a commission of experts to consider the legal aspects of the ban. They rejected the proposal for violating the right to freedom of religion. 436 In 2007, Wilders submitted another proposal to criminalize the wearing of face veils; however, this was not supported by the ruling coalition consisting of the Labor party and two Christian Democratic parties. 437 In 2008, a proposal for a general ban on all types of face coverings was submitted by a member of the liberal VVD, arguing that this would not violate the right to freedom of religion. Although the Council of State gave a negative assessment of this proposal, in 2012 the Second Chamber of parliament voted in favor of the ban. In 2015, the new coalition government, consisting of the Labor Party and the VVD, however, decided not to further this proposal, replacing it with a proposal for a partial ban.438 This resulted in the current legal partial ban, which is still considered a victory for the PVV and Wilders. 439

[Face Veil]

245. In 2009, Wilders advocated for a special tax on headscarves, which he disparagingly called "kopvoddentax," or "head rag tax."⁴⁴⁰ The proposal was to introduce special permits to wear headscarves costing €1,000 per permit. ⁴⁴¹ Wilders justified this "tax" in two ways. First, he claimed that headscarves and long dresses, among other things, pollute the cityscape, and therefore the wearers must pay. Second, he argued that the headscarf is a symbol of a lack of freedom and the oppression of women; hence, the tax would support women's shelters. ⁴⁴²

[Both]

246. The Council of State of the Netherlands issued opinions on all four proposals and was not convinced of the necessity or usefulness of such bans, finding, without further justification, that none of them would be in line with freedom of religion as enshrined in the ECHR. In November 2011, the council issued its opinion on the general ban, finding that the government had not shown why covering the face was contrary to social order, nor had the state shown why specific regulations already in place were not sufficient. Regarding the argument of gender equality, the council held that it was not for the

government to take away a woman's choice of clothing for religious purposes. Finally, the council held that a subjective feeling of security—or lack thereof—was not a sufficient basis to support a blanket ban with the aim of maintaining social or public order. 443 The Council of State issued a negative opinion regarding the partial ban as well. The council was especially clear that it was not convinced of the desirability and necessity of such a specific ban, and hence saw no justification for a restriction of the freedom of religion. 444

Local ban

247. No headscarf or face veil bans have been enacted at the municipal level in the Netherlands.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

- 248. Despite the absence of legal bans, restrictions on headscarves and face veils in work and school settings exist, though mostly informally. The local grassroots organization MeldIslamofobie.nl has received numerous complaints on its hotline from Muslim women who were refused a job because of their headscarves. 445 In the labor market, discrimination occurs mainly during the recruitment process; it is less apparent during employment. This results in candidates who wear a headscarf and veil being denied opportunities, and in existing employees being dismissed. Employers, even though they may not have discriminatory views themselves, may feel pressure to display a "neutral" image to customers. Accordingly, headscarf and veil wearers who work or seek jobs with frequent customer contact are more vulnerable to discrimination. Restrictions are also rationalized by referring to "ineffective communication" or "unprofessionalism" assumed to be associated with head and face coverings. In the Netherlands, this type of discrimination occurs in both private and public sectors. Workers at multinational companies appear less likely to be discriminated against than workers at local private enterprises.446
- 249. *Private employment*: Dutch Perfume chain store Douglas stated it would change its policy prohibiting religious dress after pushback on social media and threats to boycott the shops occurred when one of its stores decided to move a Muslim woman employee who wears a headscarf from the shop to the stockroom where she would no longer be visible to customers.⁴⁴⁷

[Headscarf]

[Headscarf]

250. A McDonald's franchise in Oosterhout told a Muslim woman who wears a headscarf she could work for them if she took off her headscarf. When the woman questioned the policy, which was different from that of other franchises in the area that allowed Muslim women to work with a headscarf, the owner said he had a neutrality policy and that different franchises can have different policies. He also referred to the decision of the European Court of Justice to justify his policy.⁴⁴⁸

[Headscarf]

251. *Public employment*: There are no legal cases with regard to private sector refusals or dismissals based on wearing religious dress. On 20 November 2017, the Dutch equality body, College voor de Rechten van de Mens, published its views on a case regarding a Muslim woman who wore a headscarf and worked for the police. Sarah Izat, who wore a headscarf, was in

charge of registering complaints (through phone and video calls)—a position that did not require her to wear a uniform. When she was offered a promotion, she accepted, but this new position included the requirement that she wear a police uniform. The 2011 behavioral code for the police (Gedragscode lifestyle-neutraliteit) ⁴⁴⁹ does not allow the uniform to be combined with religious apparel—a dress code that Izat testified is not applied equally to all employees. ⁴⁵⁰ Izat filed a complaint with the equality body, whose rulings are not binding but were influential. The College voor de Rechten van de Mens decided that for that particular police function, a ban on the headscarf is not justified and constitutes discrimination. ⁴⁵¹

[Headscarf]

- 252. In May 2017, the Amsterdam police chief, Pieter-Jaap Aalbersberg, suggested allowing police officers to wear a headscarf in order to make it possible for women of minority background to join the force. ⁴⁵² This proposal, if implemented, would go against the code of conduct for police officers issued by the Ministry of Security and Justice in 2011 (Gedragscode lifestyle-neutraliteit), which bars the wearing of religious symbols to preserve police neutrality and safety. ⁴⁵³ The Amsterdam police force withdrew its proposal, stating that, unfortunately, at this moment there is not enough political support to challenge the 2011 code of conduct. ⁴⁵⁴ The Amsterdam chief of police is still looking to build support for his proposal within the Amsterdam police force. ⁴⁵⁵
- 253. In 2007, the College voor de Rechten van de Mens judged that the Immigration and Naturalization Service (IND) had discriminated against an applicant on the grounds of religion. ⁴⁵⁶ The applicant, who was a Muslim woman wearing a headscarf, had applied for a job with the IND while wearing her headscarf, and after several tests, she became one of the final candidates. She was refused employment in the end because of her headscarf.
- 254. *Education*: Certain schools and universities include a prohibition on the wearing of face veils in their internal regulations (i.e., the University of Leiden and the ROC Midden Nederland).⁴⁵⁷

[Face Veil]

255. In 2003, there was a famous case where a school did not allow three students to wear their niqabs.⁴⁵⁸ In the same year, the Equal Treatment Commission advised the Ministry of Education on clothing regulations for educational institutions, arguing in favor of bans on face coverings such as the niqab or burqa, when there is a legitimate and weighty aim. In the abovementioned case, the school stated that the face veil would hinder communication and make the verification of identity impossible. The Equal Treatment Commission decided in favor of the school, allowing the ban.⁴⁵⁹

National legislation

256. In the Netherlands, the main legal protection against discrimination in the workplace can be found in the Equal Treatment Act (Algemene wet gelijke behandeling, Awgb). This act is the implementation of Directive 2000/78, establishing a general framework for equal treatment in employment and occupation. Through its judgment in the *Achbita* case, the CJEU imposed a uniform interpretation of the Equal Treatment Directive. Since the Dutch

Equal Treatment Act implements this EU Directive, Dutch courts have to follow this interpretation when assessing if a case involves discrimination according to the Dutch Equal Treatment Act. Consequently, national courts can no longer subject a company's neutrality policy, which meets the *Achbita* case requirements, to a stricter proportionality review.⁴⁶⁰

Poland

National General	National Specific	Local	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	General Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

Background

- 257. Poland has about 35,000 Muslims, which is less than 0.1 percent of the population.⁴⁶¹ Despite the small number, Poland is not excluded from the rise of Islamophobia in Europe. ⁴⁶² Especially under the pressure of the EU's migration crisis, the objections toward Muslim immigrants have been increasing over time.⁴⁶³
- 258. Muslim women who wear a headscarf are a rare sight in Poland. The niqab or burqa are even less common in the Polish public sphere, as many Muslim women do not wear a headscarf at work or school because they don't want to stand out among others. However, discrimination against Muslim women wearing veils in Poland is still a prevalent issue, especially in the job market. Violations experienced by Muslim women wearing headscarves are also reported occasionally in the media.

National ban

259. There have been no national legal bans or legislative proposals for bans on Islamic headscarves and face veils in Poland.

Local ban

260. There have been no legal bans or legislative proposals for such bans in Poland.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

261. No bans under this category were reported.

National legislation

262. Direct and indirect discrimination in employment on the basis of religion is prohibited under the Polish Labor Code.⁴⁶⁷

Portugal

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

Background

- 263. Portugal's Muslims make up 0.1 percent of the total population. 468 No public concerns targeting the Muslim community have been raised, 469 and Portugal does not seem to share the negative attitudes toward Muslims prevalent in many EU countries. Muslims in Portugal also attract relatively little media attention. When they are covered in the news, they tend to be portrayed positively. 470
- 264. The extent of discrimination against Muslims in relation to the practice and manifestation of their religion, especially women wearing Islamic clothing, is not well known. It was reported that Muslim women have faced increasing difficulties obtaining jobs due to prejudice against wearing a headscarf. 471 Unfortunately, there is no data available to substantiate this concern.

National ban

265. There have been no national legal bans or legislative proposals for bans on Islamic headscarves and face veils in Portugal.

Local ban

266. There have been no legal bans or legislative proposals for such local bans in Portugal.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

267. No bans under this category were reported.

National legislation

268. Portuguese legislation preventing discrimination based on the grounds of religion is laid out in the Constitution of the Portuguese Republic, which establishes religion as one of the protected grounds for equality. ⁴⁷² In employment, the Constitution also grants equal treatment for every worker, regardless of, *inter alia*, their religion and belief. ⁴⁷³ This constitutional principle is further elaborated by the Law 16/2001 of 22 June on Religious Freedom, which provides all people the freedom to practice their religion, both in private and in public. ⁴⁷⁴

Romania

National General	National Specific	Local	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	General Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

- 269. Romania has 64,337 Muslims, which is approximately 0.34 percent of the total population.⁴⁷⁵ While the number of Muslims in Romania has decreased,⁴⁷⁶ anti-Islam sentiments are on the rise, ⁴⁷⁷ supported to a great extent by mainstream media and the country's political elite.⁴⁷⁸
- 270. No incidents have been reported where Muslim women were attacked or harassed on the grounds of their Islamic clothing.

271. On the political level, even though there has been no talk of banning Islamic face veils, several highly ranked politicians have made anti-Islam comments, either through public or personal media channels.⁴⁷⁹ It is interesting to note that in December 2016, the nomination of the very first Muslim prime minister, Ms. Sevil Shhaideh, was opposed by President Klaus Iohannis.⁴⁸⁰ Despite the lack of stated reasons for the rejection, it was widely suggested by public media that the opposition was based on Ms. Shhaideh's gender and religion.⁴⁸¹

National ban

272. At the time of writing, Romania has not had any legal bans or proposals for banning Islamic face veils or headscarves.

Local ban

273. Local bans do not exist in Romania.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

274. No bans under this category were reported.

National legislation

275. National legal protection against discrimination on religious grounds in Romania is set out in the Constitution (1991, amended 2003),⁴⁸² and law No. 48/2002 (16/1/2002), "On the Prevention and Sanction of All Forms of Discrimination." This law specifically rejects any privilege or discrimination in employment, according to article 1.2(e).

Slovakia

National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

- 276. Slovakia has a Muslim community of about 3,000 to 5,000 members, accounting for less than 0.1 percent of its total population. 483 Muslims in Slovakia are mostly well educated and hold important business posts. 484 Although small in size and currently enjoying high social status, the Muslim community in Slovakia is not immune to the widespread anti-Muslim sentiment in Europe. 485
- 277. There are no particular cases or statistics that report discrimination against Muslim women, including Muslim women with headwear, in Slovakia.
- 278. The first mention of banning burqas came when the Slovakia National Party (SNS) chairman, Andrej Danko, announced his proposal to bar burqas and Islamic mosques in a press release in January 2015. After his public statement, the part of the proposal on burqas never made advanced. However, an amendment in an existing law that places stricter requirements on becoming a state-recognized religion in Slovakia was passed by parliament in November 2016, although it was then vetoed by the Slovak president, Andrej Kiska.⁴⁸⁶

This legal amendment aims to prevent Islam and other religions from registering and receiving money from the state, by requiring more than 50,000 followers in order to qualify for such funds.

National ban

279. Except for the proposal by Danko, no bans or any legislative proposals on banning Islamic face veils or headscarves have been discussed or legalized in Slovakia.

Local ban

280. Similarly, no legislative proposals for a ban exist at the local level in Slovakia.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

281. No bans under this category have been reported.

National legislation

282. Discrimination on religious grounds is prohibited by Slovakia's Constitution⁴⁸⁷ and Antidiscrimination Act (2004, amended 2014).⁴⁸⁸

Slovenia

National General	National Specific	Local	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative
Ban	Ban	General Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	No	No

Background

- 283. In Slovenia, the Muslim community represents about 2.4 percent of the total population and is the second largest religious group in the nation.⁴⁸⁹ Muslims in Slovenia face many challenges. The fact that the first mosque in Slovenia was only built in 2013, after 44 years of constant requests, illustrates one of the various obstacles that the community faces.⁴⁹⁰
- 284. Like many Muslim women in Europe, Muslim women in Slovenia, especially those wearing Islamic clothing, also struggle with discrimination and prejudice. ⁴⁹¹ However, cases of women who wear Muslim clothing being discriminated against are not widely reported in the media. According to unofficial data, Muslim women who wear a headscarf are discriminated against in the field of employment. They face difficulties getting a job in the public sector, and it is common that Muslim women whose religious affiliation is visible are unemployed or only employed in the private sector. ⁴⁹²

National Ban

- 285. Currently, there are no national laws that ban wearing face veils or headscarves in Slovenia.
- 286. *Proposals*: At the national level, in November 2015, a new bill was proposed by the opposition Democratic Party (SDS) seeking to amend the existing Protection of Public Order Act in order to ban the face veil. The proposal was part of an attempt to limit migration and impose stricter border controls.

Under the proposed bill, women could be fined €100 for wearing the burqa in public.⁴⁹³ The bill was rejected at the parliamentary level. Except for this bill, there have been no other legislative moves on the matter.

Local ban

287. At the local level, no ban or legislative proposal has been adopted and implemented.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

288. No data was found on bans under this category.

National legislation

289. National legislation that protects Muslim women against discrimination is provided by the Constitution, which states that everyone "shall be guaranteed equal human rights and fundamental freedoms irrespective of national origin, race, sex, language, religion, [or] political [affiliation]." ⁴⁹⁴ In the field of employment, the Act Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment confirms this constitutional principle and states that equal treatment shall be ensured irrespective of, *inter alia*, religious or other beliefs. ⁴⁹⁵ The Employment Relationships Act (2017) went further by guaranteeing the prohibition of discrimination and retaliatory measures, which explicitly compels employers to "ensure that job seekers being given access to employment or workers during their employment relationship and in connection with the termination of employment contracts are afforded equal treatment, irrespective of their [...] faith or beliefs," among other protected grounds. ⁴⁹⁶

Spain

Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No

Background

- 290. According to the latest survey undertaken by the Islamic Commission of Spain in 2016, there are approximately 1,887,906 Muslim residents in Spain,⁴⁹⁷ which is equivalent to four percent of the total population.⁴⁹⁸ Of all the Muslim residents, 41 percent are Muslim Spanish nationals and 59 percent are immigrants.⁴⁹⁹
- 291. Only a handful of women wear a face veil or niqab in Spain. ⁵⁰⁰ There are no reports of women wearing a burqa despite face veil bans being referred to as "burqa bans."

National ban

292. *National specific ban*: In 2015, a law called Ley Mordaza (or "gag law"), which restricts the rights of assembly, demonstration, and freedom of information, was enacted.⁵⁰¹ Article 16 (identification of persons) imposes penalties for using any kind of cloth that covers the face during demonstrations.⁵⁰²

293. The Ley Mordaza national specific ban was the result of a legislative attempt to legalize a restriction on face veils, initiated by Spanish Minister of Interior Jorge Fernandez Diaz (Partido Popular). In September 2014, Diaz stated that the Spanish government would consider an amendment to the bill banning burqas, including provisions that ban the covering of people's faces during demonstrations, on the grounds of security.⁵⁰³ The first proposal for a national ban on face veils in public spaces was introduced by the same conservative Popular Party (PP), "in defense of the dignity and equality of all women" and to make sure Muslim women are not forced by their husbands to be fully veiled. In July 2010, the Spanish Parliament rejected the proposal to ban the face veil in public spaces. Also in 2010, the Spanish Senate submitted a motion to urge the government to enact legislation to ban religious clothing in public spaces and events. However, neither the governing Socialist Party at that time, nor the subsequent governments, took up the motion.

[Face Veil]

Local ban

294. Nine municipalities (out of 8,124) in Spain introduced a ban on face veils: Lleida, Reus, Barcelona, Cunit, El Vendrell, Mollet del Vallès, Santa Coloma de Gramanet, Tarragona, and Coín (Málaga). Coín is the only city from the group that is not part of Catalonia.

[Face Veil]

295. *Local general bans*: The year 2010 brought the first ban on face veils in public space in Spain.⁵⁰⁴ A ban was adopted by the Catalan town of Lleida (whose 29,000 Muslims make up more than 20 percent of the population).⁵⁰⁵ Lleida adopted this ban by amending the Municipal Regulation on Civic Responsibility and Living Together to include a prohibition on all dress that could "hamper identification when accessing public buildings and facilities."⁵⁰⁶ Fines of up to €600 could be imposed on anyone in breach of the prohibition.⁵⁰⁷

[Face Veil]

296. In 2014, shortly after the *S.A.S v. France* judgment, the Catalan town of Reus banned full-face veils in public following efforts by the conservative Partido Popular and nationalist CiU coalition. The ban was legalized and passed by the council assembly on July 2014. ⁵⁰⁸ The Reus law was amended at the last minute to remove specific references to the niqab and burqa, and replaced with a more general ban on clothing that would "impede identification" or make identification more difficult. ⁵⁰⁹

[Face Veil]

297. *Local specific bans*: In 2010, Barcelona also announced a ban on face veils. Barcelona was the first large Spanish city to ban the face-covering veils in municipal buildings, ⁵¹⁰ schools, and markets. ⁵¹¹ According to a council statement, the ban aimed to "forbid the use of the burqa, niqab and any other item which hinders personal identification in any of the city's public installations."⁵¹²

[Face Veil]

298. Case law: When these municipal bans were challenged in court, the Spanish Supreme Court found the prohibition on face veils by Lleida and Reus to be contrary to the right to freedom of religion. The court overturned the ban in Lleida in 2013. 513 The judgment also made clear that no penalty can be imposed on Muslim women wearing face veils in Reus. 514 The town of Reus

was reported to have kept the ban in place referring instead to the ECtHR *S.A.S. vs France* judgement.⁵¹⁵ It is unclear whether the Supreme Court judgment led to changes in the other towns.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

299. *Private employment*: In the most recent court case, from February 2017, a judge of the Social Court of Palma ruled in favor of the complainant, was a Muslim stewardess for the company Acciona at Palma airport. The ruling authorized her to wear a headscarf at work and stressed that by requesting that she not do so, her employer violated her fundamental right to religious freedom.⁵¹⁶

[Headscarf]

- 300. *Education*: Up to the end of 2011, there were no clear guidelines on the enforcement of dress codes. Such issues are normally left to individual school boards to decide, but in some cases bans on Islamic clothing have been overturned by the state, based on the argument that the constitutional right to an education overrides a school's right to determine its own policies.
- 301. The first case dates back to 2002 when Fátima Elidrisi, a 13-year-old Moroccan girl, was expelled from her Roman Catholic school, La Inmaculada Concepción, in the town of San Lorenzo de El Escorial, for refusing to remove her headscarf in school.⁵¹⁷ From 2007 to 2011, there was a series of similar cases that sparked public debate on Islamic clothing.⁵¹⁸

[Headscarf]

302. Some of the key cases occurred in 2007, 2010, and 2011, when female Muslim students were suspended, or even expelled from school, for refusing to remove their headscarves. They were all accused of either violating the schools' general dress codes or interfering with measures against cheating during exams by hiding electronic devices. In January 2012, a Court of First Instance in Madrid ruled in favor of the Institute José Cela's decision to expel a student, Najwa, for wearing a headscarf. According to the court, the school's rule was necessary to "protect public order and the rights of others" because it applied to everyone and was "aimed at introducing common dress code rules to ensure social harmony within the school and to avoid distractions to pupils." The same case was appealed to the High Court of Justice of Madrid in February 2013, which denied the appeal on procedural grounds. S21

[Headscarf]

303. Ban in practice: In another incident, a Muslim female lawyer named Zoubida Barik Edidi was rejected from Spain's High Court of Madrid for not removing her headscarf. She tried her case with the Supreme Court and then the Constitutional Court. The Supreme Court did not rule on the merit of the case but declared it inadmissible for procedural reasons. Zoubida Barik Edidi then appealed the Supreme Court's dismissal to the Constitutional Court and the Audiencia Nacional (the division that has jurisdiction for matters concerning the internal functions of the courts). The Audiencia Nacional again found it inadmissible because the filing exceeded the time limit for the case to be considered. At the Constitutional Court, the case was declared inadmissible on the grounds that no violation of a fundamental right was established. In March 2013, Zoubida Barik Edid submitted the case to the ECtHR, which rejected the case for its failure to exhaust domestic remedies due to the fact that the

[Headscarf]

applicant failed to comply with procedural requirements while lodging her appeal at the domestic judicial level.⁵²²

National legislation

304. National legislative protection against discrimination on the grounds of religion in general and employment in particular is set out in the Spanish Constitution and the specific law on freedom of religion, Ley Orgánica 7/1980, de 5 de julio, de libertad religiosa. One of the core principles in the Spanish Constitution is to place responsibility on public authorities to "promote the conditions so that the freedom and equality of the individual and of the groups in which they are integrated are real and effective" and, at the same time, to "remove obstacles that impede or hinder their fullness and facilitate the participation of all citizens in political, economic, cultural and social life." Article 14 further stresses the principle of equality and nondiscrimination on grounds of religion, among others. Legal protection of article 14 is guaranteed by means of special expedited proceedings before regular courts and the writ of amparo (a special remedy for the protection of constitutional rights) before the Constitutional Court, according to article 53 of the Constitution. In addition, the specific law on freedom of religion, Ley Orgánica 7/1980, de 5 de julio, de libertad religiosa, article 1.2, prevents religious beliefs from constituting grounds for inequality or discrimination. It also asserts that no religious grounds may be claimed to prevent anyone from engaging in any job or activity or the performance of positions or public functions.

Sweden

No	No	No.	No.	Yes	No
Ran	Ran	Ran	Ran	Private Ban	Proposals
National General	National Specific	Local General	Local Specific	Institutional/	Legislative

- 305. As one of the most diverse societies in Europe, Sweden is home to residents with various national and religious backgrounds. ⁵²³ According to the most recent estimate available, 4.5 percent of the total Swedish population is Muslim. ⁵²⁴ Muslims in Sweden do face negative attitudes and discrimination in many aspects of their lives, including media, laws, politics, education, and employment, as well as public perception. ⁵²⁵
- 306. In spite of the fact that Sweden is one of the best countries in the world for gender equality,⁵²⁶ Muslim women in Sweden are still much more frequently targets of physical and verbal abuse than others, due to their religious background.⁵²⁷ Muslim women who wear Islamic clothing are even more vulnerable. A recent survey showed that Swedes have different attitudes toward different forms of Islamic covering: while 83 percent are against the niqab and burka, 65 percent support the hijab and shayla (which is similar to the hijab and does not cover the face).⁵²⁸ Nevertheless, incidents and court cases where those who wore a headscarf and face veil were victims of abuse

and hostility are found in various reports produced by civil society.⁵²⁹ There are approximately 100 Muslim women who wear niqabs in Sweden.⁵³⁰

National ban

- 307. Despite various proposals, Sweden has no laws that prohibit the wearing of Islamic headscarves or face veils at the national level.
- 308. *Proposals*: To date, there have been several attempts to propose a legal ban on face veils in Sweden. The proposals have been introduced by the Centre Party, the Liberals, the Moderates, and the Swedish Democrats. The first attempt was put forward in 2009 by two MPs from the Centre Party, Staffan Danielsson and Lennart Pettersson, who submitted a motion proposing a ban on the burga and the niqab.

[Face Veil]

- 309. In 2010, the Swedish Democrats, represented by MPs Kent Ekeroth and Björn Söder, proposed banning full veils in schools in 12 cities and in the police forces. The Liberal Party also joined the Swedish Democrats to suggest banning full veils in schools.⁵³¹
- 310. In January 2016, the Moderate Party in the city of Norrköping, floated the possibility of introducing a local regulation on headscarves for girls under 15 years of age. The party claimed that minor girls are forced to wear the headscarf, which prevents them from enjoying their right to their own body and sexuality, as well as their freedom to play and be sociable. Therefore, there is a need for a regulation to combat oppression.⁵³²
- 311. The representatives for the Moderate Party in Norrköping presented two proposals to ban face veils for employees within the municipality.⁵³³ The party reasoned the ban was based on the quality of communication, which, according to them, cannot be achieved if the face is hidden.⁵³⁴ None of these proposals was legalized.

Local ban

312. There are no local bans being legalized or proposed in Sweden.

Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

313. *Private employment*: After the recent CJEU rulings on private employers' bans on headscarves, a job applicant with the Scandinavian airline SAS was told by the interviewer she would qualify for the job if she took off her headscarf. The interviewer explained the suggestion was based on the company's "neutral" uniform policy, which excludes any garments and accessories with political, religious, cultural, or ideological symbols. ⁵³⁵ At the time of writing, the Swedish Ombudsman is investigating the case to decide if the policy is compatible with the Antidiscrimination Law and if further legal action is needed. ⁵³⁶

[Headscarf]

314. *Education*: According to an official guideline issued in 2012 by the Swedish National Agency for Education, Swedish schools enjoy the autonomy to issue and implement bans on face veils and headscarves. The guidelines state that restrictions on headscarves and face veils must be decided on a case-by-case

basis, and not with a general ban. Schools should strive to be as accommodating as possible but can require students to remove their headscarves when they pose specific risks or hinder the interaction between students.⁵³⁷ The guideline was established in spite of a ruling by Sweden's Equality Ombudsman, who decided that the headscarf ban amounted to a violation of Sweden's antidiscrimination laws in 2010. The decision was delivered for a court case in which two Muslim women were banned from their class in an adult education center in Spanga, north of Stockholm, for wearing niqabs.⁵³⁸

315. *Ban in practice*: The discourse on Islamic headscarves in Sweden started to attract public attention as early as 2002 when a Muslim female reporter working for a public television firm was not allowed to be promoted to the presenter of a program called Mosaik on Sweden's Television (SVT) because she wore a headscarf. SVT's leadership believed that a television presenter wearing a headscarf would breach the impartial and neutral image of the firm.⁵³⁹ Media coverage of the headscarf debate grew relatively extensively between the years between 2008 and 2015. It was documented that there were 72 articles relating to the veil published in the most popular newspapers in Sweden during the time period; of those, 69 articles were written by people who did not wear headscarves, and the majority of the articles expressed negative opinions on Islamic clothing.⁵⁴⁰ Public discussion on headscarves and face veils in Sweden has become even more intense recently.

[Headscarf]

National legislation

316. National legal protections against discrimination in general, and discrimination in employment based on religion in particular, are laid out in the Discrimination Act (Swedish Code of Statutes 2008:567). The act, which entered into force in 2009, explicitly prohibits direct and indirect discrimination on the basis of religion, among other protected rights. The act also enables a new agency called the Equality Ombudsman to supervise the compliance with the act.⁵⁴¹

United Kingdom

Ban	Ban	Ban	Ban	Private Ban	Proposals
No	No	No	No	Yes	No

Background

- 317. There are about 2,787,000 Muslims living in the United Kingdom, which constitutes approximately 4.5 percent of the total population.⁵⁴²
- 318. Islamophobia is on the rise in the country. ⁵⁴³ The government's counterterrorism policies, including the much-debated Prevent Programme launched in 2003, are said to contribute to Islamophobia and discrimination against Muslims by pointing to their religion as the cause of security problems. ⁵⁴⁴ It has not only eroded public trust but also limited the civic space left for Muslims to voice their political and social concerns, with critical opinions and increased individual religiosity viewed as suspicious. ⁵⁴⁵

- 319. Muslim women face significant levels of racism, harassment, abuse, and violence due to their religious identity. The challenges are even more serious for Muslim women who wear a headscarf or face veil because they are more visible as Muslims, which increases the likelihood of being targeted for a hate crime. Research has shown that Muslim veil wearers are frequent victims of verbal abuse, which can lead to assault and violence. The unemployment rate of Muslims is 12.8 percent, while it is 5.4 percent for the general population. Among Muslims who are unemployed, 65 percent are women and 35 percent are men. It is unclear how Muslim women's religious headwear affects the gender disparity in employment.
- 320. According to a public survey conducted in 2009, 53 percent of the British public believed that removing face veils is needed for Muslims to integrate. After France's legal ban of the face veil in 2011, a survey conducted by Channel 4 News in 2013 showed 55 percent of 1,077 British adult participants supported a ban on face veils, and 88 percent agreed to a ban of the niqab in specific public places, including schools, courts, and hospitals. Three years after this public survey, another public poll on the topic was conducted in August 2016. The poll's result showed 57 percent of the British public were in favor of the ban on burgas.
- 321. Despite the rise in Islamophobia and occasional debates surrounding the face veil, the UK stands out compared to the rest of the EU in its general acceptance of religious dress and symbols in education, employment, and public space. It is common to see employees wear a Muslim headscarf or Sikh turban (including a television news reporter, ⁵⁵² shopkeepers, police officers, ⁵⁵³ judges, ⁵⁵⁴ royal guardsmen, ⁵⁵⁵ and others), and for various professions to accommodate religious dress by devising ways to include it in the uniform. The face veil, although less common, is allowed in public space and certain occupations as well. ⁵⁵⁶

National ban

- 322. Despite various attempts (as described below) to date, the United Kingdom does not have any legal bans on face veils or headscarves that apply nationally.
- 323. *Proposals*: British politicians brought the discussion over Islamic headwear to political stage in 2006. As an MP and minister, Jack Straw expressed his opposition to the practice of wearing full-face veils. ⁵⁵⁷ Following Straw, a number of politicians, mostly from the Conservative Party, expressed similar views. Between 2010 and 2013, a number of proposals to ban veils nationally were put forward by members of the UK Independence Party and British National Party. ⁵⁵⁸ While opposing a national ban in all public places, former Prime Minister David Cameron stated in 2013 that he would support bans in schools and in courts. ⁵⁵⁹

324. There were two official attempts to legalize face veil bans in the United Kingdom. In 2012, a ballot bill named Face Coverings (Regulation) Bill 2010-12, sponsored by MP Philip Hollobone (Conservative Party),⁵⁶⁰ was debated at the first reading in the House of Commons. The bill did not get a second reading. Hollobone continued to sponsor another identical bill, which had its

[Face Veil]

[Face Veil]

first reading in September 2013 and its second reading in February 2014. During the second reading at the House of Lords, the bill failed to pass and is no longer being considered. 561

Local ban

325. No local bans have been proposed or implemented in the UK. Institutional/private bans/bans in practice

- 326. *Public employment*: Important case law regarding those wearing Muslim clothing—who protested that their religious freedom was violated by religious dress bans—mostly involved dress code requirements in school settings.
- 327. *Case law*: The first case of this kind is *Azmi v. Kirklees Metropolitan Borough Council* in 2007. The case concerns Azmi, an assistant teacher who received instruction to remove her face veil while teaching. Azmi claimed that this instruction discriminated against her as a Muslim woman. Both the Employment Tribunal and the Employment Appeal Tribunal found no direct discrimination on the grounds of religion or belief. The tribunal found indirect discrimination, but deemed lawful the instruction to remove her veil as being proportionate and in support of a legitimate aim. The case raised the important question of proportionality while weighing the quality of education and Muslim women's right to wear religious dress.⁵⁶²

[Face Veil]

328. *Private employment*: Despite the general acceptance of visible religious diversity, there are cases where Muslim women face rejection because of their religious dress. They can rely on strong antidiscrimination legislation if they decide to take matters to court. Cases with high chances of succeeding tend to result in out of court settlements, often including confidentiality clauses. The resulting lack of media attention or a written legal decision means the utility of litigation often goes unnoticed. ⁵⁶³ It also means that there are likely to be more cases than reported below.

[Headscarf]

- 329. *Case Law*: In January 2016 a Muslim woman employee who worked for Global Luggage in their Oxford Street and Piccadilly branches, was forced to resign because her headscarf was said to undermine the company's aim to maintain a "trendy" image. In *Farrah v. Global Luggage Co Ltd 2012*, the Employment Tribunal decided the company was liable for unfair dismissal, finding the fact that the employee wore a headscarf to be an illegitimate and discriminatory justification. Her claim of direct discrimination was rejected because the employer did not target her for her faith.
- 330. *Education*: Even though the UK has no legal bans on wearing headscarves or face veils, it is important to note that schools can decide their own dress codes.⁵⁶⁴ This autonomy is granted by the guidance on school uniforms issued by the Department for Education, called "School Uniform: Guidance for Governing Bodies, School Leaders, School Staff and Local Authorities."⁵⁶⁵ The guidance was further supported by several court cases, as analyzed below.
- 331. St. Stephen's, a primary school in London, adopted a ban on the headscarf for pupils under the age of eight. ⁵⁶⁶ It was quickly revoked following strong

[Headscarf]

resistance from civil society.⁵⁶⁷ The move came not long after controversy arose around a call by the head of Ofsted (Office for Standards in Education) to school inspectors to question primary school girls who wear a headscarf about why they do so to determine whether it "could be interpreted as sexualization."⁵⁶⁸

332. Case law: The relevant case law is *R* (on the application of *X*) v. The Headteacher of *Y* School and another (2007)⁵⁶⁹ and *R* (on the application of Begum) v. Headteacher and Governors of Denbigh High School (2006).⁵⁷⁰ The first involved a female Muslim student who wished to wear a face veil at school, the second concerns a Muslim student who wanted to wear a jilbab (an ankle length gown) in breach of the school's uniform policy. Both were expelled for not complying with the school's dress code. Their claims were dismissed by the House of Lords, on the basis that the right to hold religious belief was inviolable and that there had been no interference with the right to hold and manifest ones' religion.⁵⁷¹ In the *X* case, the argument claimed that having another alternative school where veils are allowed meant there was no interference with the students' beliefs or ability to gain an education, which was in line with the argument in the Begum case.⁵⁷² Hence, judges found the expulsion to be proportionate and not an infringement of the claimants' rights.⁵⁷³

[Face Veil] [Other]

[Face Veil]

333. Ban in practice: In November 2006, a judge in an immigration tribunal in Stoke-on-Trent adjourned a hearing because he could not properly hear a Muslim woman legal adviser who wore a face veil. The woman was accustomed to wear it in the course of her work and refused to remove it when asked by the judge. The Asylum and Immigration Tribunal issued temporary guidance allowing legal advisers and solicitors to wear a face veil in court, as long as it does not interfere with the justice process; the advice also allowed judges to exercise discretion on a case-by-case basis when it does.⁵⁷⁴ The case was eventually resumed with a different judge, but several more debates occurred related to Muslim women with face veils who were part of court proceedings (as a defendant, 575 witness, and in other roles 576). The most recent guidance to the judiciary on the matter is in section 9-5 of Chapter 9 (Religion) of the Equal Treatment Bench Book from 2018. Judges are still allowed a certain amount of discretion on a case-by-case basis but are given more instructions. A judge can ask a woman to remove her face veil when she has to provide evidence but only if necessary and after consideration of whether it is possible to do so without having to remove her veil. Where removal is required, arrangements should be made to limit the woman's discomfort, for example by limiting the number of observers. A female staff member can establish the identity of the woman in private. 577

National legislation

334. The UK government has taken some legislative actions to address discrimination and inequalities in employment since 2010. The Equality Act (2010), which strengthens the protection for female and religious employees, is an example of this effort.⁵⁷⁸ In particular, the law combined and replaced many antidiscrimination laws, which makes it easier to comprehend and

apply. It includes religion/belief and sex as protected characteristics, among others, which require the protection of public authorities.⁵⁷⁹ The law not only prohibits direct and indirect discrimination at work based on religion and belief but also recognizes combined discrimination (or dual characteristics).⁵⁸⁰ At the domestic level, the United Kingdom has another source of legal protection against discrimination in relation to religious freedom. The Human Rights Act, 1998, article 9, which mirrors the European Convention on Human Rights, provides freedom to exercise religion or belief "publicly or privately" and "in practice and observance."

ANNEX I - RELIGIOUS DRESS BANS IN THE EU

	National	Local	On asina	Failed
28 EU States	National Ban	Ban	On-going Proposal	Failed Proposal
Austria	General	Bull	Торози	Austria
Trasti ia	deliciui	General		Tiusti iu
		&		
Belgium	General	Specific	Belgium	Belgium
Bulgaria	General	General		Bulgaria
Croatia				
Cyprus				
				Czech
Czech Republic	0 1 0			Republic
Denmark	General & Specific			Denmark
Estonia	Specific			Estonia
Finland			Finland	Finland
rillialiu	General &		rillialiu	rilliallu
France	Specific			France
		General		
		&		
Germany		Specific	Germany	Germany
Greece				
Hungary				Hungary
Ireland				Ireland
Italy		Specific		Italy
Latvia			Latvia	Latvia
Lithuania				Lithuania
Luxembourg			Luxembourg	Luxembourg
Malta				Malta
Netherlands	Specific			Netherlands
Poland				
Portugal				
Romania				
Slovakia				Slovakia
Slovenia				Slovenia
		General &		
Spain	Specific	Specific		Spain
Sweden				Sweden
UK				UK
Total	7	5	5	22

ANNEX II - LIST OF NATIONAL REVIEWERS AND EXPERTS

Austria	Johanna Schlintl Elisabeth Holzleithner Farid Hafez	Italy	Mary Cortese Patrizio Gonnella Corallina Lopez Curzi	
Belgium	Saïla Ouald Chaib Julie Pascoet Ida Dequeecker	Latvia	Roberts Osis	
Bulgaria	Kaloyan Stanev Mihail Ekimjiev	Lithuania	Erika Leonaitė	
Croatia	Luka Buic Nela Pamuković	Luxembourg		
Cyprus	Natalie Alkiviadou	Malta	Lorraine Spiteri	
Czech Republic	Susanne Prochazka Magda Faltová	The Netherlands	Merel Brouwer Jelle Klaas	
Denmark	Michael De Martino Jensen Bashy Quraishy	Poland	Zuza Rudzinska	
Estonia	Lembi Treumuth Merit Ulvik	Portugal	Eva Kalny	
Finland	Linda Hyökki	Romania	Ruxandra Fatma Yilmaz	
France	Naima Bouteldja Kahina Rabahi Lila Charef	Slovakia	Zuzana Stevulova	
Germany	May Zeidani Yufanyi Zeynep Çetin	Slovenia	Metka Triera	
Greece	Alexandros Sakellariou	Spain	Mercedes Melon Patricia Orejudo	
Hungary	Zsolt Marcell Sereghy Zsanett Borsos	Sweden	Fatima Doubakil	
Ireland	Dr. James Carr	United Kingdom	Heena Khaled Arzu Merali	

ENDNOTES

- ¹ In addition to the headscarf and face veil, this report briefly covers other dress restrictions, such as bans on body-covering swimwear.
- ² Regulations made by local authority or corporation < https://en.oxforddictionaries.com/definition/by-law>.
- 3 The series of reports by the European Network against Racism (ENAR) are good references on the matter. See ENAR, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women" http://www.enar-eu.org/Forgotten-Women-the-impact-of-Islamophobia-on-Muslim-women.
- 4 See Council of State cases no. 245321 of 2 June 2003

 $\frac{https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affich]uriAdmin.do?oldAction=rechJuriAdmin&idTexte=CETATEXTooooo8137249&fastReqId=625788434&fastPos=4; and no. 250084 of 24 October 2003$

 $\label{lem:https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichJuriAdmin.do?oldAction=rechJuriAdmin&idTexte=CETATEXTooooo82o5357&fastReqId=65957396&fastPos=3.$

⁵ See Council of State cases no. 289947 of 6 March 2006

 $\frac{\text{https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichluriAdmin.do?oldAction=rechJuriAdmin&idTexte=CETATEXTooooo8241193\&fastReqId=735431749\&fastPos=2;}{\text{d=735431749\&fastPos=2;}} and no. 289946 of 15 December 2006$

 $\frac{\text{https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affich]uriAdmin.do?oldAction=rechJuriAdmin\&idTexte=CETATEXTooooo8251110\&fastReqId}{=1210750539\&fastPos=1}.$

- ⁶ See https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichTexte.do?cidTexte=LEGITEXTooooo5630683.
- ⁷ Council of Minsters (2010), Rules for the Issuance of the Bulgarian Personal Documents (Правилник за издаване на българските лични документи), Annex 5 to article 9(1) http://lex.bg/bg/laws/ldoc/2135663268: "The persons on the photos should be without hats and headscarves. Photos of persons with a hat or a headscarf are permitted if the two ears and at least 1 cm of the hair of the photographed person are visible." The first and only court case dates to 2002 when a Muslim woman refused to remove her headscarf to show her ears and hair for an ID photo. The case was brought before the Supreme Administrative Court with the help of the Association for European Integration and Human Rights to challenge the bylaw that requires ID photos show the person's ears and at least 1 centimeter of hair. In this case, the court upheld the bylaw and rejected the applicant's claim. Among other things, the court provided that wearing a headscarf is not proved to be demanded by Islam as a religion, and the rule is justifiable and proportional for public safety. See judgment No. 11820 from 12 December 2002 and case No. 7035/2002 of the five-member court chamber of the Court (Решение № 11820 от 19.12.2002 г. на ВАС по адм. д. № 7035/2002 г, 5-членен с-в, докладчик съдията Галина Карагьозова).
- ⁸ Many Muslim women wear a turban that leaves the neck largely uncovered. It is not always clear that such headwear is covered by restrictions aimed at neck-covering headscarves/hijabs. In France, a young Muslim woman who wore a bandana to school was not allowed to wear it because of the assumed religious connotation.
- 9 Christine Delphy, "Separate and Dominate: Feminism and Racism after the War on Terror," Verso (2015).
- ¹⁰ Abdellali Hajjat and Marwan Mohammed, "Islamophobie: Comment les élites Françaises fabriquent le 'problème Musulman," *La Découverte* (2012).
- " ENAR, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women" http://www.enar-eu.org/Forgotten-Women-the-impact-of-Islamophobia-on-Muslim-women.
- ¹² See Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds. *The European Islamophobia Report 2015* (EIR, 2015) http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR_2015.pdf, page 7; Dermana Šeta, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women," (ENAR, 2016), 3, 14 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgottenwomenpublication Ir final with latest corrections.pdf.
- ¹³ See *S.A.S. v. France*, App no. 43835/11 (ECHR, 1 July 2014); Amnesty International, "Amnesty International, Choice and Prejudice: Discrimination against Muslims in Europe" (2012), 100 http://www.amnesty.eu/content/assets/REPORT.pdf accessed 14 March 2017.
- ¹⁴ "Islamic Veil across Europe," *BBC* (31 January 2017) http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-13038095 accessed 31 January 2017.
- ¹⁵ See "Belgian Ban on Full Veils Comes into Force," *BBC* (23 July 2011) http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-14261921 accessed 17 February 2017; "Bulgaria Parliament Bans Full-Face Veils in Public," *Aljazeera* (30 September 2016) http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/09/bulgaria-parliament-bans-full-face-veils-public-160930114855429.html accessed 1 March 2017; Břetislav Olšer, "Proč burka, když o ní není v Koránu ani slovo?" ("Why the burqa when there is no mention of it in the Koran?"), *Eurabia* (19 may 2010) http://eurabia.parlamentnilisty.cz/Articles/4434-proc-burka-kdyz-o-ni-neni-v-koranu-ani-slovo-.aspx accessed 15 March 2017; "ENAR Shadow Report on Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Estonia 2011-2012" (ENAR, 2012), 13 http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/Estonia.pdf accessed 4 March 2017; Council of State, Judgment No. 3076 of 19 June 2008. Quoted in Giulia Dessi,
- "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Italy" (ENAR, 2016), 59; US States Department,

"Latvia 2015 International Religious Freedom Report" (2015), 320

https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/256419.pdf accessed 14 March 2017; "Arturas Paulauskas Calls for Ban on the Burqa in Lithuania," *The Baltic Times* (13 August 2015)

http://www.baltictimes.com/arturas_palauskas_regulating_wearing_the_burqa_in_public_will_prevent_any_potential_m_isunderstandings_/_accessed 20 March 2017; "Spain Opens Door to Ban on Burqas," *The Local* (4 September 2014)
http://www.thelocal.es/20140904/spain-opens-door-to-burqa-ban-catalonia-women-rights accessed 17 March 2017;

- 16 See *S.A.S. v France*, App no. 43835/11 (ECHR, 1 July 2014), para. 118.
- ⁷ Christopher Adam, "Åsotthalom—The Hungarian Town That Banned Muslims and Gays in Public," *Hungarian Press* (29 November 2016) http://hungarianfreepress.com/2016/11/29/asotthalom-the-hungarian-town-that-banned-muslims-and-gays-in-public/ accessed 8 March 2017.
- ¹⁸ Dogru v. France (No. 31645/04; ii), Kervanci v. France (No. 27058/05), Aktas v. France (App no. 43563/08), Bayrak v. France (No. 14308/08), Gamaleddyn v. France (No. 18527/08), and Ghazal v. France (No.29134/08).
- ¹⁹ Ebrahimina v. France (No. 64846/11).

- ²⁰ S.A.S. v. France (No. 43835/11), Belkacemi and Oussar v. Belgium (No. 37798/13), and Dakir v. Belgium (No. 4619/12).
- ²¹ See Lachiri c. Belgium, App no. 3414/09, available at http://hudoc.echr.coe.int/eng?i=001-158419.
- ²² Case C-157/15 Achbita, Centrum voor Gelijkheid van kansen en voor racismebestrijding v. G4S Secure Solutions [2017] GC 1, para 38.
- 23 Case C-188/15, Bougnaoui Association de défense des droits de l'homme (ADDH) v. Micropole SA [2017] GC 1, para 40.
- ²⁴ Case C-188/15, Bougnaoui Association de défense des droits de l'homme (ADDH) v. Micropole SA [2017] GC 1, para 39-41.
- ²⁵ Loi 2010-1192 du 11 Octobre 2010 interdisant la dissimulation du visage dans l'espace public ("Loi 2010-1192") http://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichTexte.do?cidTexte=JORFTEXT000022911670&categorieLien=id, accessed 10 March 2017.
- ²⁶ Article 563*bis* of the Belgian Criminal Code, Loi Visant a Interdire Le Port De Tout Vêtement Cachant Totalement ou de Manière Principale Le Visage (Law Forbidding the Wearing of Any Clothing Covering the Face Completely or in a Significant Manner) of 1 June 2011, MONITEUR BELGE [M.B.] [Official Gazette of Belgium], 13 July 2011, 41734.
- ²⁷ Angel Krasimirov, "Bulgaria Bans Muslim Women from Wearing Full-Face Veils in Public," *The Huffington Post* (10 March 2016) http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/bulgaria-bans-muslim-women-from-wearing-full-face-veils-in-public us 57f2docae4boib16aafe930b accessed 1 March 2017.
- ²⁸ Article 563*bis* of the Belgian Criminal Code, Loi Visant a Interdire Le Port De Tout Vêtement Cachant Totalement ou de Manière Principale Le Visage (Law Forbidding the Wearing of Any Clothing Covering the Face Completely or in a Significant Manner) of 1 June 2011, MONITEUR BELGE [M.B.] [Official Gazette of Belgium], 13 July 2011, 41734.

 ²⁹ Article 2(2) of Loi 2010-1192.
- ³⁰ Elisabeth Arnsdorf Haslund, "Her er seks danske signallove," *Politiko* (31 July 2013) http://"www.b.dk/politiko/her-er-seks-danske-signallove accessed 15 March 2017.
- ³¹ See Department for Education United Kingdom, "School Uniform Guidance for Governing Bodies, School Leaders, School Staff and Local Authorities" (September 2013)
- https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/514978/School_Uniform_Guidance.pdf accessed 20 March 2017; Simon Caldwell, "Ireland's Catholic Schools Ban Full Muslim Veil," *The Telegraph* (24 September 2017) http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/ireland/8023079/Irelands-Catholic-schools-ban-full-Muslim-veil.html accessed 12 March 2017; "Sweden's Teachers Free to Ban Islamic Veils," *The Local* (11 January 2012) http://www.thelocal.se/2012011/38452 accessed 18 March 2017.
- ³² Charlie Bayliss, "Austria Bans Islamic Veil and Demands Muslims Accept 'Enlightenment Values' or Be Deported," *UK Express* (London, 31 January 2017) http://www.express.co.uk/news/world/760959/austria-full-face-veil-islamic-migrants-integration-contract-christian-kerr-public-spaces accessed 15 February 2017.
- ³³ Farid Hafez, "Islamophobia in Austria National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European Islamophobia Report 2015* (SETA, 2016), 26 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 AUSTRIA.pdf accessed 1 May 2017.
- ³⁴ Conrad Seidl, "Jeder Zweite sieht Islam als Gefahr für Österreichs Kultur," *Der Standard* (10 January 2015) http://derstandard.at/2000010210943/Jeder-Zweite-sieht-Islam-als-Gefahr-fuer-Oesterreichs-Kultur accessed 15 February 2017.
- ³⁵ Farid Hafez, "Islamophobia in Austria National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European Islamophobia Report* 2015 (SETA, 2016), 27–34.
- ³⁶ Farid Hafez, "In Austria, the Problem Is Not the Far-Right Party" (15 October 2017)
- http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/austria-problem-party-171013082418684.html accessed 20 December 2017.
- ³⁷ Philip Oltermann, "Austria to Ban Full-Face Veil in Public," *The Guardian* (Berlin, 31 January 2017)
- $\frac{\text{https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jan/31/austria-to-ban-full-face-veil-burqa-niqab-in-public}{\text{accessed 15 February 2017.}}$
- ³⁸ See Carmen Teubl, "ENAR Shadow Report 2011/2012: Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Austria," *European Network Against Racism* (2012), 15–19
- http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/Austria.pdf accessed 15 February 2017; Alisa Mayer, "ENAR Shadow Report 2012/2013: Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Employment in Austria," European Network Against Racism (2013) http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/austria.pdf accessed 15 February 2017. 39 Farid Hafez, "Islamophobia in Austria National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 5–10.
- ⁴⁰ Lucy Pasha-Robinson, "Thousands March in Protest of Austrian Face Veil Ban in Vienna: Demonstrators Accuse Government of Islamophobia and Sexism," *Independent* (6 February 2017)
- http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/vienna-protest-march-3000-austria-face-veil-ban-muslim-islam-a7565661.html accessed 6 February 2018.
- ⁴ Jenna Belhumeur, "Austria's Parliament Bans Full-Face Veil in Public," *Aljazeera* (17 May 2017)

 http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/05/austria-parliament-bans-full-face-veil-public-170517051602575.html accessed 18

 May 2017.
- ⁴² Rick Noack, "Austria's New Anti-Burqa Law Isn't Quite Working as Intended," *The Washington Post* (9 October 2017) <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/10/09/austria-wanted-to-ban-burqas-now-it-also-fines-mascots-and-stops-cyclists-who-wear-scarves/?utm_term=.f4bf6ead682b_accessed_20 December 2017.
- ⁴³ "Islamic Veil across Europe," *BBC* (31 January 2017) http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-13038095 accessed 31 January 2017.
- 44 Katharina Mittelstaedt, "Kopftuchverbot: Nun doch keine Änderung in Österreich," *De Standard* (14 March 2017) http://derstandard.at/2000054168546/Kopftuchverbot-Nun-doch-keine-Aenderung-in-Oesterreich accessed 1 March 2017.
- ⁴⁵ Farid Hafez, "Zwischen Islamophobie und Islamophilie: Die FPÖ und der Islam," in John Bunzl and Farid Hafez, *Islamophobie in Österreich* (2009).
- ⁴⁶ Daniel Richey, "Conservative Austria Party Calls for Vote to Ban Minarets, Face Veils," *Jurist* (25 August 2010) http://jurist.org/paperchase/2010/08/conservative-austria-party-calls-for-vote-to-ban-minarets-face-veils.php accessed 1 March 2017.

- ⁴⁷ US Department of State, "2011 International Religious Freedom Report: Austria," 30 July 2012 http://www.ecoi.net/local_link/224004/331559_en.html accessed 21 March 2017.
- ⁴⁸ "Austria, Freedom Party Calls for Burqa Ban," *The Local* (2 July 2014) http://www.thelocal.at/20140702/freedom-party-calls-for-burkha-ban accessed 1 March 2017.
- ⁴⁹ Farid Hafez, "Islamophobia in Austria National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European Islamophobia Report 2015* (SETA, 2016), 27: "[When] the draft of the 2015 Islam law was presented, a huge protest from Muslim NGOs, law scholars, as well as churches broke out. The draft received more than 160 reviews, out of which the majority were fundamentally critical towards the draft. Most of the criticism was not incorporated and the law was passed on 30 March 2015"; Shadia Nasralla, "Facing Fears Over Extremism, Austria Unveils New Law on Islam," *UK Reuters* (Vienna, 2 October 2014) http://uk.reuters.com/article/2014/10/02/uk-austria-muslims-idUKKCNoHR26X20141002 accessed 15 February 2017.
- ⁵⁰ Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, "July-December, 2010 International Religious Freedom Report Austria" (12 September 2011) https://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/irf/2010 5/168294.htm accessed 1 March 2017.
- ⁵¹ Reuters Staff, "Austria's government aims to ban headscarves in kindergarten," *Reuters* (4 April 2018) https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-austria-politics-headscarves/austrias-government-aims-to-ban-headscarves-in-kindergarten-idUKKCN1HB1Q1 accessed 2 july 2018.
- ⁵² Sarah Hucal, "Why Austrian lawmakers are proposing a headscarf ban for kindergarteners," *abcNews* (5 April 2018) https://abcnews.go.com/International/austrian-lawmakers-proposing-headscarf-ban-kindergarteners/story?id=54231528 accessed 2 July 2018.
- 53 The Litigation Association of NGOs against Discrimination, "No Job for a Doctor with a Headscarf!" *KLA* http://www.klagsverband.at/kommentare/kein-job-fuer-aerztin-mit-kopftuch accessed 15 February 2017; The Litigation Association of NGOs against Discrimination, "Diskriminierung wegen Kopftuch: Studentin erhält 2.500 Euro" ("Discrimination on Headscarf: Student Receives 2,500 Euros") http://www.klagsverband.at/archives/9654 accessed 25 April 2017.
- ⁵⁴ Alisa Mayer, "ENAR Shadow Report 2012/2013: Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Employment in Austria," *European Network Against Racism* (2013), 25 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/austria.pdf accessed 15 February 20.
- 55 [2016] OGH 9 ObA 117/15V
- <https://www.ris.bka.gv.at/Dokument.wxe?Abfrage=Justiz&Dokumentnummer=JJT_2o16o525_OGHooo2_oogOBAoo17_15 Voooo_ooo> accessed 1 March 2017, Session "Rechtliche Beurteilung," I.3.2-I.4.3 and II.3-II.7: In general, discrimination based on religious clothing is direct discrimination based on religion (§ 19 Abs 1 GlBG). If an employee is dismissed, because they refuse to comply with the employer's order not to wear Islamic clothing at work, the court has to examine whether exceptional circumstances according to § 20 GlBG regarding direct discrimination (§ 19 Abs 1 GlBG) based on religion exist. According to § 20 GlBG, unequal treatment due to a characteristic which is connected to the specified discrimination grounds under § 17 GlBG, e.g., religion, does not amount to discrimination, if the characteristic, due to the nature of the work or the circumstances under which the work is conducted, is a fundamental and decisive prerequisite to do the work, provided that the employer's order is legitimate and has a sufficient purpose. As such, it has to be determined whether a prohibition on wearing a niqab at work, according to § 20 Abs 1 GlBG, is a fundamental and decisive prerequisite in order to fulfill the requirements as a notary employee. The court found that the wearing of a niqab kept the employee from fulfilling her duties as a notary employee, because the necessary communication and interaction of the employee with clients, colleagues and the respondent would be negatively impacted and rendered more difficult. Keeping the face unveiled is, because of the nature of the appellant's work and the circumstances under which she works, a fundamental and decisive prerequisite.
- ⁵⁶ [2016] OGH 9 ObA 117/15V
- <https://www.ris.bka.gv.at/Dokument.wxe?Abfrage=Justiz&Dokumentnummer=JJT_2o16o525_OGHooo2_oo9OBAo0117_15 Voooo_ooo> accessed 1 March 2017, Session "Rechtliche Beurteilung," I.3.2–I.4.3 and II.3–II.7: Contact with clients and acting as a witness are popular activities in a notary's office. The restriction of an employee to participate in this area of work puts her at a disadvantage compared with her colleagues. This is indirect discrimination of the appellant based on religion. The respondent cannot rely on § 20 Abs 1 GlBG to claim that exceptional circumstance justified his actions, as he based his decision on the potential expectations of clients. According to § 20 Abs 1 GlBG, not wearing the hijab and abaya must be a fundamental and decisive prerequisite to work as a notary employee in order to be able to rely on the exception clause. That is not the case, which can be derived from the fact that the employee was allowed to work in this capacity (with unlimited client contact and as a witness) over several years while wearing Islamic clothing. The respondent's decision to change his mind about the appellant's work conditions upon her return from maternity leave is not justified.
- 57 [2008] OGH 13Os83 / 08t
- $<https://www.ris.bka.gv.at/Dokument.wxe?Abfrage=Justiz&Dokumentnummer=JJT_20080827_OGH0002_0130OS00083_08\\T0000_000>accessed 15 March 2017.$
- ⁵⁸ Gregor Heißl, "No Face-Veil (Part of Islamic Burqa) in Austrian Courtrooms: Austrian High Court Decision from August 27th, 2008 13 Os 83/08 t," *ICL Journal* 3(3) (2009): 218 https://www.uibk.ac.at/oeffentliches-recht/mitglieder/heissl/heissl-no-face-veil-(part-of-islamic-burqa)-in-austrian-courtrooms-icl-2009-218.pdf accessed 1 March 2017.
- ⁵⁹ Lernen Sie von Stefan Frädrich, "Junge Frau mit Kopftuch bei Bewerbung diskriminiert," *Narchrichten.at* (10 February 2017) http://www.nachrichten.at/oberoesterreich/Junge-Frau-mit-Kopftuch-bei-Bewerbung-diskriminiert;art4,1644531 accessed 15 February 2017; "Compensation for Muslim for Discrimination," *Religion.ORF.at* (10 February 2017) http://religion.orf.at/stories/2693963/ accessed 15 February 2017.
- 60 Strasbourg Papers of the EMU, "The Situation of Muslims in Austria" (2011), 4
- http://emunion.eu/emudoc/EMU%20Country%20Report%20Austria%20-%20May%202011.pdf accessed 17 February 2017.
- 61 Austrian Equal Treatment Act, arts. 16–29
- http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/90241/103905/F1885497115/BGBLA 2011 I 7.pdf accessed 26 July 2017.

```
62 "Religious Composition by Country, 2010–2050," Pew Forum (2 April 2015)
http://www.pewforum.org/2015/04/02/religious-projection-table/2010/percent/all/accessed 23 November 2017; Emmanuel
Karagiannis, "European Converts to Islam: Mechanisms of Radicalization," Politics, Religion and Ideology 13(1) 2012.
<sup>63</sup> Amina Easat-Daas, "Islamophobia in Belgium National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European
Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 62 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 BELGIUM.pdf
accessed 15 February 2017.
<sup>64</sup> Jan Blommaert and Jef Verscheuren, "Het Belgische migrantendebat: de pragmatiek van de abnormalisering" (1992),
Antwerp, IPrA Research Center.
<sup>65</sup> Nadia Fadil, "Islamofobie als laatste strohalm voor het eurocentrisch denken," Eutopia Institute (7 September 2011)
http://www.eutopiainstitute.org/2011/09/islamofobie-als-laatste-strohalm-voor-het-eurocentrisch-denken-door-nadia-
fadil/ accessed 11 December 2017.
66 BRUZZ, "Hoofddoek verdeelt meerderheid" (2 February 2011) https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/hoofddoek-verdeelt-
meerderheid-2011-02-02 accessed 17 December 2017.
<sup>67</sup> Philippe Carlot, "Laicité, neutralité et port du foulard divisent les partis Bruxellois," RTBF (12 December 2015)
https://www.rtbf.be/info/regions/detail_laicite-neutralite-et-port-du-foulard-divisent-les-partis-bruxellois?id=9162903
accessed 17 December 2017.
<sup>68</sup> Alexander Verstraete, "'Remmery' blikt terug na hoofddoekenarrest: 'Had geen enkele reden om Naïma Amzil te
ontslaan," Redactie.be (14 March 2017) http://deredactie.be/cm/vrtnieuws/binnenland/1.2918158 accessed 6 February 2017.
69 Eva Brems, "ECI Headscarf Series (5): The Field in Which Achbita Will Land: A Brief Sketch of Headscarf Persecution in
Belgium," Strasbourg Observers (16 September 2016) https://strasbourgobservers.com/2016/0g/16/ecj-headscarf-series-5
the-field-in-which-achbita-will-land-a-brief-sketch-of-headscarf-persecution-in-belgium/ accessed 13 January 2017.
```

- https://www.hln.be/nieuws/buitenland/islam/hans-bonte-ik-ben-voor-agentes-in-hoofddoek-op-straat~a7097b14/ accessed 18 May 2017.
- ⁷² "Belgian Ban on Full Veils Comes into Force," *BBC* (23 July 2011) http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-14261921 accessed 17 February 2017.

7º Sami Zemni and Meryem Kanmaz, "Een debat over de multiculturele samenleving: ja. Een debat over de islam en de

⁷¹ Het Laatste Nieuws, Hans Bonte: "Ik ben voor agentes in hoofddoek op straat," HLN (18 May 2017),

- ⁷³ Article 563bis of the Belgian Criminal Code, Loi visant à interdire le port de tout vêtement cachant totalement ou de manière principale le visage (Law Forbidding the Wearing of Any Clothing Covering the Face Completely or in a Significant Manner) of 1 June 2011, Moniteur Belge [M.B.] [Official Gazette of Belgium] 13 July 2011, 41734.
- ⁷⁴ Eva Brems, "Belgium Votes 'Burqa' Ban," *Strasbourg Observers* (28 April 2011)

hoofddoek: nee!" *Centrum voor Islam in Europa (CIE)* (24 December 2003) http://www.cie.ugent.be/CIE/zemni&kanmazi.htm accessed 11 December 2017.

- https://strasbourgobservers.com/2011/04/28/belgium-votes-burqa-ban/ accessed 23 August 2017: "The fines in the criminal code currently have to be multiplied by a factor that is currently 5.5, hence the maximum fine is 137.5 Euro."
- ⁷⁵ Article 563*bis* of the Belgian Criminal Code, Loi Visant a Interdire Le Port De Tout Vêtement Cachant Totalement ou de Manière Principale Le Visage (Law Forbidding the Wearing of Any Clothing Covering the Face Completely or in a Significant Manner) of 1 June 2011, Moniteur Belge [M.B.] [Official Gazette of Belgium] 13 July 2011, 41734.
- ⁷⁶ Jogchum Vrielink, Saila Ouald Chaib, and Eva Brems, "The Belgian 'Burqa Ban': Legal Aspects of Local and General Prohibitions on Covering and Concealing One's Face in Belgium," in Lessandro Ferrari and Sabrina Pastorelli, eds., *The Burqa Affair Across Europe Between Public and Private Space* (Ashgate Publishing Limited, 2013), 152.
- ⁷⁷ Le Soir, "Le niqab et la burqa interdit à l'unanimité" (31 March 2010), accessed 13 november 2017.
- ⁷⁸ Jogchum Vrielink, Saila Ouald Chaib, and Eva Brems, "The Belgian 'Burqa Ban': Legal Aspects of Local and General Prohibitions on Covering and Concealing One's Face in Belgium," in Lessandro Ferrari and Sabrina Pastorelli, eds., *The Burqa Affair Across Europe Between Public and Private Space* (Ashgate Publishing Limited, 2013), 152.
- ⁷⁹ Article 563*bis* of the Belgian Criminal Code, Loi Visant a Interdire Le Port De Tout Vêtement Cachant Totalement ou de Manière Principale Le Visage (Law Forbidding the Wearing of Any Clothing Covering the Face Completely or in a Significant Manner) of 1 June 2011, Moniteur Belge [M.B.] [Official Gazette of Belgium] 13 July 2011, 41734.
- ⁸⁶ Saila Ouald Chaib, "Belgian Constitutional Court Says Ban on Face Coverings Does Not Violate Human Rights," Strasbourg Observers (14 December 2012) https://strasbourgobservers.com/2012/12/14/belgian-constitutional-court-ban-on-face-coverings-does-not-violate-human-rights/ accessed 24 August 2017.
- ⁸¹ Voorstel van resolutie betreffende het neutraliteitsbeginsel voor ambtenaren die een openbaar ambt bekleden 6-263/1, Belgische Senaat, 23 February 2016.
- 82 Bart Eeckhout, "Zo neutraal mogelijk? Dan viseer je de hoofddoek: Patrick Dewael (Open Vld) wil scheiding kerk en staat in grondwet," *De Morgen* (29 December 2015) https://www.demorgen.be/binnenland/zo-neutraal-mogelijk-dan-viseer-je-de-hoofddoek-bd7888bb/ accessed 21 December 2017.
- 83 "Dewael legt ontwerp van preambule op de grondwet neer," Open VLD (9 June 2016)
- http://www.openvld.be/?type=nieuws&id=1&pageid=86984 accessed 25 February 2018.
- ⁸⁴ Patrick Dewael, "Elke dwang tot sluieren is onaanvaardbaar," *De Morgen* (10 January 2004)
- https://www.demorgen.be/plus/elke-dwang-tot-sluieren-is-onaanvaardbaar-b-1412192363362/ accessed 21 December 2017.
- ⁸⁵ Dvansant, "Parlement mag niet beslissen over hoofddoekenverbod voor ambtenaren," *Gazet Van Antwer* (21 January 2014) http://www.gva.be/cnt/aid1523669/parlement-mag-niet-beslissen-over-hoofddoekenverbod-voor-ambtenaren accessed 22 September 2017.
- ⁸⁶ "Hoofddoekenverbod voor ambtenaren sneuvelt in Vlaams parlement," *Knack* (29 May 2013) http://www.knack.be/nieuws/belgie/hoofddoekenverbod-voor-ambtenaren-sneuvelt-in-vlaams-parlement/article-normal-96201.html accessed 22 September 2017.
- ⁸⁷ Eva Brems, "Face Veil Bans in the European Court of Human Rights: The Importance of Empirical Findings," *Journal of Law and Policy* 22(2) (2014), page 520, footnote 10.

 88 Ibid.

- ⁸⁹ Jogchum Vrielink, Saila Ouald Chaib, and Eva Brems, "The Belgian 'Burqa Ban': Legal Aspects of Local and General Prohibitions on Covering and Concealing One's Face in Belgium," in Lessandro Ferrari and Sabrina Pastorelli, eds., *The Burqa Affair Across Europe Between Public and Private Space* (Ashgate Publishing Limited, 2013), 146.
- 9º Jogchum Vrielink, Saila Ouald Chaib, and Eva Brems, "The Belgian 'Burqa Ban': Legal Aspects of Local and General Prohibitions on Covering and Concealing One's Face in Belgium," in Lessandro Ferrari and Sabrina Pastorelli, eds., *The Burqa Affair Across Europe Between Public and Private Space* (Ashgate Publishing Limited, 2013), 14–150.
- ⁹¹ Human Rights Centre of Ghent University, "Third Party Intervention by Human Rights Centre of Ghent University on ECtHR *Lachiriv*. *Belgium* (No. 3413/09)," 3 http://www.hrc.ugent.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/Amicus-Brief-Lachiri-HRC.pdf accessed 24 August {YEAR?}.
- 92 Opinion of Advocate General Kokott on Case C-157/15 Achbita, Centrum voor Gelijkheid van kansen en voor racismebestrijding v. G4S Secure Solutions InfoCuria (31 May 2016)
- http://curia.europa.eu/juris/document/document.jsf?text=&docid=179082&pageIndex=o&doclang=EN&mode=lst&dir=&occ =first&part=1&cid=678370 accessed 20 February 2017.
- ⁹³ Simon Cox, "Case Watch: Discrimination Dressed Up as Neutrality in European Headscarf Bans," *Open Society Foundations* (12 July 2016) https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/voices/case-watch-discrimination-dressed-neutrality-european-headscarf-bans accessed 12 February 2017.
- 94 Case C-157/15 Achbita, Centrum voor Gelijkheid van kansen en voor racismebestrijding v. G4S Secure Solutions [2017] GC 1; and Case C-188/15 Bougnaoui and Association de défense des droits de l'homme (ADDH) v. Micropole Univers [2017] GC 1.
- ⁹⁵ UNIA, "De zaak Achbita opnieuw voor rechter" (20 October 2017) https://www.unia.be/nl/artikels/de-zaak-achbita-opnieuw-voor-rechter accessed 11 December 2017.
- ⁹⁶ UNIA, "Dossier Hema: Beeindigen van arbeidsrelatie omwille van de hoofddoek is discriminatie op grond van geloof, (2 January 2013) https://www.unia.be/nl/artikels/dossier-hema-beeindigen-van-arbeidsrelatie-omwille-van-de-hoofddoek-is-discriminatie-op-grond-van-geloof accessed 16 August 2017.
- 97 "Boekhandel Club wint rechtszaak rond hoofddoek," *De Morgen* (25 June 2008)

https://www.demorgen.be/binnenland/boekhandel-club-wint-rechtszaak-rond-hoofddoek-b7073104/ accessed 16 November 2017.

- 98 Bart Brinckman, "Verbod hoofddoeken polariseert Antwerpen," *De Standaard* (31 May 2007) http://www.standaard.be/cnt/JoiCTVJo accessed 16 November 2017.
- ⁹⁹ When in 2008 the Antwerp City Council handed out HIV awareness pins to its employees violating its own dress code, this was seen as evidence that Muslim women wearing a headscarf were the primary target and that other signs of political or personal conviction were only included to pass the nondiscrimination test. See "Stad Antwerpen overtreedt eigen dresscode. BOEH reageert" (24 November 2008) http://www.indymedia.be/index.html%3Fq=node%252F30572.html accessed 11 December 2017.
- ¹⁰⁰ Joris Truyts, "Antwerpse SP.A zet zich af tegen hoofddoekenverbod aan loket," *De Redactie.be* (23 May 2014) http://deredactie.be/cm/vrtnieuws/VK14-formatie/1.1976270# accessed 22 September 2017.
- ¹⁰¹ GVA, "Sp.a begraaft verbod hoofddoeken aan loketten (video)" (23 May 2015) http://www.gva.be/cnt/aidt588537/sp-a-begraaft-verbod-hoofddoeken-aan-loketten accessed 27 November 2017.
- "Lokers hoofddoekreglement is discriminerend," Belga (21 March 2007).
- ¹⁰³ "Verbod op hoofddoek blijft voor spanningen zorgen," De Standaard (28 March 2007).
- 104 "Lierse gemeenteraad keurt hoofddoekenverbod goed," Gazet Van Antwerpen (29 January 2008)

http://www.gva.be/cnt/aid662775/lierse-gemeenteraad-keurt-hoofddoekenverbod-goed%20en%20Lokeren accessed 22 September 2017.

- ¹⁰⁵ "Voorstel Vlaams Belang aanvaard door meerderheid: Loketbedienden mogen geen hoofddoek dragen," *Het Nieuwsblad* (25 September 2010) http://www.nieuwsblad.be/cnt/8c2vsghs accessed 3 December 2017.
- 106 "Leuvense gemeenteraad verwerpt hoofddoekenverbod," De Standaard (25 February 2008)

https://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf25022008 122 accessed 20 December 2017.

- "Mechelen gaat voor 10% allochtone ambtenaren," De Morgen (22 April 2008)
- https://www.demorgen.be/binnenland/mechelen-gaat-voor-10-allochtone-ambtenaren-bc683013/ accessed 20 December 2017.
- ¹⁰⁸ La Libre Belgique, "Voile ou servir, il faut choisir POUR Philippe Close," *La Libre Belgique* (17 January 2007)
- http://www.lalibre.be/archive/pour-philippe-close-51b89184e4bode6db9af0f34> accessed 5 February 2017.
- ¹⁰⁹ Simon Demeulemeester, "'Hoofddoekenverbod' Gent weggestemd: 'Historische ommekeer voor minderheden'" *Knack* (28 May 2013) http://www.knack.be/nieuws/belgie/hoofddoekenverbod-gent-weggestemd-historische-ommekeer-voor-minderheden/article-normal-96007.html accessed 22 November 2017.
- ¹⁰ UNIA, "Dragen van religieuze tekens op de FOD Justitie" (24 June 2009), accessed 7 December 2017. In June 2009, the personnel service of the Ministry of Justice suggested to the minister to allow the 24,000 Justice staff to wear a religious or worldview symbol.
- ^{III} EELC, "European Employment Law Cases," *Eleven International Publishing* 2 (2016): 101–3 https://www.gzg.com.cy/media/filer-public/66/74/66742c17-1ff2-4947-9230-e4c110ecab03/eelc-2016-2.pdf accessed 13 September 2017.
- September 2017.

 12 Court of First Instances of Veurne, 2 July 2014, on <www.unia.be>, as cited in Brems, Heri, Ouald Chaib, and Verdonck,
 "Head-Covering Bans in Belgian Courtrooms and Beyond: Headscarf Persecution and the Complicity of Supranational
- Courts," *Human Rights Quarterly* (Fall 2017): 28 http://www.hrc.ugent.be/staff/saila-ouald-chaib/ accessed 24 August 2017.

 13 Court of Appeal of Ghent, 8 October 2015, on www.unia.be, as cited in Brems, Heri, Ouald Chaib, and Verdonck, "Head-
- Covering Bans in Belgian Courtrooms and Beyond: Headscarf Persecution and the Complicity of Supranational Courts," *Human Rights Quarterly* (Fall 2017): 28 http://www.hrc.ugent.be/staff/saila-ouald-chaib/ accessed 24 August 2017.
- ¹⁴ Court of Appeal of Brussel, 8 September 2015, on <u>www.unia.be</u>, as cited in Brems, Heri, Ouald Chaib, and Verdonck, "Head Course Brussel, Belgin Course and Brussel, But and Brussel, Bruss
- "Head-Covering Bans in Belgian Courtrooms and Beyond: Headscarf Persecution and the Complicity of Supranational Courts," *Human Rights Quarterly* (Fall 2017): 28 http://www.hrc.ugent.be/staff/saila-ouald-chaib/ accessed 24 August 2017.

- 15 Court of First Instance of Brussels, 22 December 2009, on www.unia.be, as cited in Brems, Heri, Ouald Chaib, and Verdonck, "Head-Covering Bans in Belgian Courtrooms and Beyond: Headscarf Persecution and the Complicity of Supranational Courts," Human Rights Quarterly (Fall 2017): 28 http://www.hrc.ugent.be/staff/saila-ouald-chaib/ 24 August 2017.
- ¹¹⁶ Court of First Instance of Brussels, 25 January 2011, on <www.unia.be>, as cited in Brems, Heri, Ouald Chaib, and Verdonck, "Head-Covering Bans in Belgian Courtrooms and Beyond: Headscarf Persecution and the Complicity of Supranational Courts," Human Rights Quarterly (Fall 2017): 28 http://www.hrc.ugent.be/staff/saila-ouald-chaib/ 24 August 2017.
- ¹⁷ Brems, Heri, Ouald Chaib, and Verdonck, "Head-Covering Bans in Belgian Courtrooms and Beyond: Headscarf Persecution and the Complicity of Supranational Courts," Human Rights Quarterly (Fall 2017): 13-14 http://www.hrc.ugent.be/staff/saila-ouald-chaib/ accessed 24 August 2017.
- ¹¹⁸ European Court of Human Rights, "Lachiri c. Belgique Exposé des Faits/Questions aux Parties," Strasbourg Consortium (9 October 2015) https://www.strasbourgconsortium.org/common/document.view.php?docId=7152 accessed 20 February 2017. For more information of the case, see "Third Party Intervention by Human Rights Centre of Ghent University on ECtHR Lachiri v. Belgium (No. 3413/09)."
- 19 In the educational setting, there is a debate between the Catholic (private) and community (public) schooling systems about the headscarf bans where the previous suggested a change to the policy and thus allow headscarves if there could be an agreement reached about this between all school systems (so Muslim pupils in the big cities would not flock to particular schools). See Tom Ysebaert, "Lieven Boeve: Verbod op hoofddoek moet overal weg," De Standaard (9 February 2015) http://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20150208 01518524
- 120 Interfederaal centrum voor gelijke kansen en de bestrijding van discriminatie en racisme, "Veruiterlijkingen van overtuigingen: stand van zaken en werkpistes" (November 2009, adjusted January 2016) http://veruiterlijkingen.diversiteit.be/referentiedocument.pdf accessed 10 November 2017.
- ¹²¹ "Voor vier op tien Belgen mag iemand met een hoofddoek niet voor de klas staanv," Het Nieuwsblad (27 December 2017) http://m.nieuwsblad.be/cnt/dmf20171227_03269129//?utm_source=facebook&utm_medium=social&utm_term=nieuwsblad <u>&utm_content=article&utm_campaign=seeding_accessed_25_December_2017.</u>
- 122 "Foulard: Charleroi interdit le voile aux enseignants," L'Essentiel (31 March 2010)
- http://www.journalessentiel.be/cahiers/Savants-melanges/Foulard-Charleroi-interdit-le accessed 12 November 2017.
- ¹²³ Enseignons.be, "L'enseignante voilée a perdu son combat" (20 November 2011)
- http://www.enseignons.be/2011/11/20/lenseignante-voilee-a-perdu-son-combat/ accessed 12 November 2017.
- ¹²⁴ Council of State decision no 223,042 of 27 March 2013 http://www.raadvst-consetat.be/arr.php?nr=223042&l=fr>.
- ¹²⁵ Council of State decision no 225.010 of 8 October 2013 http://www.raadvstconsetat.be/Arrets/225000/000/225010Dep.pdf.
- ¹²⁶ "Belgique: voilée, elle peut enseigner," *Le Figar*o (11 March 2010) http://www.lefigaro.fr/flash-actu/2010/03/11/97001-20100311FILWWW00735-belgique-voilee-elle-peut-enseigner.php accessed 12 November 2017.
- ¹²⁷ Centre interfédéral pour l'égalité des chances et la lutte contre le racisme et les discriminations, "Conseil d'Etat Jurisprudence Enseignement et Signes Convictionnels" (4 February 2016)
- https://www.unia.be/files/Documenten/Publicaties_docs/francais_ce.pdf accessed 12 November 2017.
- 128 Council of State decision no. 223,201 of 17 April 2013 http://www.raadvst-consetat.be/Arrets/223000/200/223201dep.pdf.
- ¹²⁹ Council of State decision no. 233.672 of 1 February 2016 http://www.raadvst-consetat.be/arr.php?nr=233672 accessed 12 November 2017.
- ¹³⁰ "Godsdienstleerkracht met hoofddoek krijgt gelijk, GO! betreurt arrest," *De Standaard* (3 February 2016) http://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20160203 02107213 accessed 12 November 2017.
- 131 "Le Conseil d'Etat le confirme: Myriem, une enseignante de Chaudfontaine, peut donner cours en portant le voile," Sudinfo.be (2 November 2015) http://www.sudinfo.be/1409424/article/2015-11-01/le-conseil-d-etat-le-confirme-myriem-uneenseignante-de-chaudfontaine-peut-donne accessed 12 November 2017.
- ¹³² Council of State decision no. 232.344 of 25 September 2015 http://www.raadvstconsetat.be/Arrets/232000/300/232344.pdf accessed 12 November 2017.
- 133 Council of State decision no. 210.894 of 1 February 2011 http://www.raadvstconsetat.be/Arresten/210000/800/210894dep.pdf accessed 12 November 2017.
- ¹³⁴ Council of State decision no. 216.738 of 8 December 2011 http://www.raadvstconsetat.be/Arresten/216000/700/216738.pdf accessed 12 November 2017.
- ¹³⁵ Council of State decision no. 226.345 of 5 February 2014 http://www.raadvstconsetat.be/Arresten/226000/300/226345Dep.pdf accessed 12 November 2017.
- ¹³⁶ Council of State decision no. 226.346 of 5 February 2014 http://www.raadvst-
- consetat.be/Arresten/226000/300/226346Dep.pdf accessed 12 November 2017.
- The control of State decision no. 228.753 of 14 October 2014 http://www.raadvst-consetat.be/arr.php?nr=228753dep accessed 12 November 2017.
- ¹³⁸ Council of State decision no. 195.044 of 2 July 2009 <u>http://www.raadvst-consetat.be/Arresten/195000/000/195044dep.pdf</u> accessed 12 November 2017.
- "Hoofddoek: Enkel voor islamlerearen zegt raad van GO!" Klasse (December 2007)
- https://www.klasse.be/archief/hoofddoek-enkel-voor-islamleraren-zegt-raad-van-go/accessed 12 November 2017. ¹⁴⁰ Myriam Baele, "La ville de Bruxelles rappelle l'interdiction du voile pour les sorties scolaires," *RTBF.be* (4 October 2016)
- https://www.rtbf.be/info/regions/detail_a-bruxelles-les-mamans-voilees-ne-pourront-plus-encadrer-les-sortiesscolaires?id=9421162 accessed 20 December 2017.
- ¹⁴¹ Human Rights Centre of Ghent University, "Third Party Intervention by Human Rights Centre of Ghent University on ECtHR Lachiri v. Belgium (No. 3413/09)," 1-2 http://www.hrc.ugent.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/Amicus-Brief-Lachiri-HRC.pdf accessed 24 August. For further information on the subject, see Brems, Heri, Ouald Chaib, and Verdonck, "Head-Covering Bans in Belgian Courtrooms and Beyond: Headscarf Persecution and the Complicity of Supranational Courts," Human Rights Quarterly (Fall 2017) http://www.hrc.ugent.be/staff/saila-ouald-chaib/ accessed 24 August 2017.

- ¹⁴² Helen Goegebeur, "Meisjes mogen volgens rechter tóch hoofddoek dragen op school," *VRT.be* (23 February 2018) https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2018/02/23/hoofddoeken-school/ accessed 25 February 2018.
- ¹⁴³ Bruno Struys, "Hoofddoekenverbod op school: GO! schendt grondwet met ongehoorzaamheid," *De Morgen* (16 January 2018) https://www.demorgen.be/binnenland/hoofddoekenverbod-op-school-go-schendt-grondwet-met-ongehoorzaamheid-bea203557/ accessed 25 February 2018.
- ¹⁴⁴ Fernand Van Damme, "Ophef over hoofddoek in school. En het was zelfs geen leerling," *De Morgen* (5 February 2018) https://www.demorgen.be/binnenland/ophef-over-hoofddoek-in-school-en-het-was-zelfs-geen-leerling-b79fie26/ accessed 25 February 2018.
- ¹⁴⁵ UNIA, "La justice interdit un règlement d'une Haute Ecole qui empêche le port du voile islamique: Unia accueille positivement l'ordonnance" (5 October 2016) https://www.unia.be/fr/articles/la-justice-interdit-un-reglement-dune-haute-ecole-qui-empeche-le-port-du-voile-islamique-unia-accueille-positivement-lordonnance accessed 2 December 2017.
- ¹⁴⁶ Council of State decision no. 228.748 of 14 October 2014 http://www.raadvst-consetat.be/arr.php?nr=228748 accessed 13 November 2017.
- ¹⁴⁷ Council of State decision no. 228.751 of 14 October 2014 http://www.raadvst-consetat.be/Arresten/228000/700/228751.pdf accessed 13 November 2017.
- ¹⁴⁸ Council of State decision no. 228.752 of 14 October 2014 http://www.raadvst-consetat.be/arr.php?nr=228752dep accessed 13 November 2017.
- ¹⁴⁹ Annelies Roose and Jorn Van Thillo, "Raad van State: 'Moslimmeisjes mogen hoofddoek dragen op school," *De Standaard* (15 October 2014) http://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20141015 01322801 accessed 20 December 2017.
- ¹⁵⁰ Constitutional Court decision no. 40/2011 of 15 March 2011 http://www.const-court.be/public/f/2011/2011-040f.pdf accessed 3 December 2017.
- ¹⁵¹ Council of State decision no. 215,009 of 8 September 2011 http://www.raadvst-consetat.be/Arresten/215000/000/215009dep.pdf accessed 13 November 2017.
- ¹⁵² Centre interfédéral pour l'égalité des chances et la lutte contre le racisme et les discriminations, "Conseil d'Etat Jurisprudence Enseignement et Signes Convictionnels" (4 February 2016).
- ¹⁵³ "School verbiedt leerlingen muts of kap te dragen op de speelplaats, zelfs bij vrieskou," *De Standaard* (9 December 2017) http://m.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20171209 03234228//?utm_source=facebook&utm_medium=social&utm_term=dso&utm_content=article&utm_campaign=seeding_accessed_21 December 2017.
- ¹⁵⁴ Belgium Constitutional Law 1831.
- 155 "Why Is Bulgaria Making a Big Fuss about the Niqab?," BBC (24 May 2016)
- http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-36360764 accessed 1 March 2017; "Bulgaria Parliament Bans Full-Face Veils in Public," *Aljazeera* (30 September 2016) http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/09/bulgaria-parliament-bans-full-face-veils-public-160930114855429.html accessed 1 March 2017.
- ¹⁵⁶ Islamic Human Rights Commission, *Europe's Shame: Anti-Muslim Hatred and the Roma of Bulgaria* (Islamic Human Rights Commission, 2010), 12 http://www.ihrc.org.uk/attachments/7905 Bulgaria%20report-FV5-low%20res.pdf accessed 15 February 2017.
- ¹⁵⁷ European Commission against Racism and Intolerance, "ECRI Report on Bulgaria (fifth monitoring cycle)" (2014) CRI 36, page 18 https://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Bulgaria/BGR-CbC-V-2014-036-ENG.pdf accessed 1 March 2017.
- ¹⁵⁸ European Commission against Racism and Intolerance, "ECRI Report on Bulgaria (fifth monitoring cycle)" (2014) CRI 36, page 18 https://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Bulgaria/BGR-CbC-V-2014-036-ENG.pdf accessed 1 March 2017: Desecrating and setting fire to mosques; damage to mosque property; and physical attacks on imams and mosque guards.
- ¹⁵⁹ Angel Krasimirov, "Bulgaria Bans Muslim Women from Wearing Full-Face Veils in Public," *The Huffington Post* (10 March 2016) http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/bulgaria-bans-muslim-women-from-wearing-full-face-veils-in-public us 57f2docae4boib16aafe930b accessed 1 March 2017; Wearing Clothing Covering or Hiding the Face Act (project) (Проект на Закон за носенето на облекло прикриващо или скриващо лицето), Signature 654-01-58 from 20 April 2016 http://www.parliament.bg/bills/43/654-01-58.pdf accessed 18 May 2017.
- ¹⁶⁰ Restriction of Wearing Clothing, Covering or Hiding the Face Act (Закон за ограничаване носенето на облекло прикриващо или скриващо лицето) (2016) http://www.lex.bg/en/laws/ldoc/2136014670 accessed 18 May 2017.

 ¹⁶¹ "Bulgaria Parliament Bans Full-Face Veils in Public," *Aljazeera* (30 September 2016)
- http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/09/bulgaria-parliament-bans-full-face-veils-public-160930114855429.html accessed 1 March 2017.
- ¹⁶² Pazardzhik Municipality Council (2016), Ordinance for the public order in the Pazardzhik Municipality (*Наредба за обществения ред в Община Пазарджик*), article 2 (43)
- http://obspazardjik.com/new/naredbi/naredba_red_aktual200317.doc_accessed 18 May 2017.
- 163 "Bulgaria Parliament Bans Full-Face Veils in Public," Aljazeera (30 September 2016)
- http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/09/bulgaria-parliament-bans-full-face-veils-public-160930114855429.html accessed 1 March 2017; Pazardzhik Municipality Council (2016), Ordinance for the public order in the Pazardzhik Municipality (Наредба за обществения ред в Община Пазарджик), article 69a
- http://obspazardjik.com/new/naredbi/naredba_red_aktual200317.doc_accessed 18 May 2017.
- ¹⁶⁴ Bulgarian Helsinki Committee (2017), "Human Rights in Bulgaria in 2016: Annual Report" (*Правата на човека в България Годишен доклад*), 57–58 http://www.bghelsinki.org/media/uploads/bhk godishen doklad 2016.pdf accessed 18 May 2017.
- ¹⁶⁵ Bulgarian Helsinki Committee (2017), "Human Rights in Bulgaria in 2016: Annual Report" (*Правата на човека в България Годишен доклад*), 58, http://www.bghelsinki.org/media/uploads/bhk godishen doklad 2016.pdf accessed 18 may 2017.
- ¹⁶⁶ Supreme Administrative Court (2016), decision no. 1797 from 18 February 2016 on Administrative Case No. 658/2015. Source for the analysis of the decision: Bulgarian Helsinki Committee (2017), "Human Rights in Bulgaria in 2016: Annual Report" (Правата на човека в България Годишен доклад), 105–6
- http://www.bghelsinki.org/media/uploads/bhk godishen doklad 2016.pdf accessed 18 May 2017.

```
<sup>167</sup> Constitution of the Republic of Bulgaria (1991, amended 2007), article 6.
<sup>168</sup> Constitution of the Republic of Bulgaria (1991, amended 2007), article 54.
<sup>169</sup> Protection Against Discrimination Act, article 12(4).
<sup>170</sup> Census 2011, "Stanovništvo Prema Narodnosti I Vjeri, Popis 201"
http://www.dzs.hr/Hrv/censuses/census2011/results/htm/H01 01 12/H01 01 12.html accessed 1 March 2017.
<sup>171</sup> "Muslims Celebrate Century of Recognition of Islam in Croatia," EBL (27 April 2016)
https://eblnews.com/news/croatia/muslims-celebrate-century-recognition-islam-croatia-19303 accessed 1 March 2017.

72 Dino Mujadžević, "Islamophobia in Croatia National Report 2016," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European
Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 137 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/wp-
content/uploads/2017/03/CROATIA.pdf accessed 2 August 2017.
<sup>173</sup> Barbara Matejčić, "Racism Persists in Croatia," The Vienna Review (18 June 2012)
http://www.viennareview.net/news/front-page/racism-persists-in-croatia accessed 1 March 2017; Dino Mujadžević,
"Islamophobia in Croatia National Report 2016," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015
(SETA, 2016) http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/CROATIA.pdf accessed 2 August 2017.
<sup>174</sup> Antidiscrimination Act, section 2, article 2 https://www.zakon.hr/z/490/Zakon-o-suzbijanju-diskriminacije accessed 1
June 2017.
175 European Monitoring Centre on Racism and Xenophobia, Muslims in the European Union: Discrimination and
Islamophobia (EUMC, 2006), 25.
<sup>176</sup> European Monitoring Centre on Racism and Xenophobia, Muslims in the European Union: Discrimination and
Islamophobia (EUMC, 2006), 27.
<sup>177</sup> For the most up-to-date surveys on Islamophobia in Cyprus, see ENAR and Aequitas, "Tackling Islamophobia in Cyprus
Enar National Project 30 June 2016-30 November 2016," 5-9.
178 "AKEL MP Andros Kyprianou Stresses Need to Combat Islamophobia," Cyprus Directory
http://www.cyprusedirectory.com/articleview.aspx?ID=1586 accessed 1 March 2016.
<sup>179</sup> Aequitas and European Network against Racism, "Tackling Islamophobia in Cyprus Enar National Project Report"
(ENAR, 2016), 5 http://www.aequitas-humanrights.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/final-report_islamophobia-1.pdf
accessed 1 March 2017.
<sup>180</sup> European Monitoring Centre on Racism and Xenophobia, Muslims in the European Union: Discrimination and
Islamophobia (EUMC, 2006), 27.
<sup>181</sup> Sections 2, 5, and 6 of Law 58(I)/2004. See Achilles C. Emilianides, "Religion and Discrimination Law in Cyprus."
<sup>182</sup> Soeren Kern, "US Government Promoting Islam in Czech Republic," Gatestone Institute (14 April 2014)
https://www.gatestoneinstitute.org/4262/islam-czech-republic accessed 1 March 2017.
183 "The Muslim Community in the Czech Republic," Radio Praha <a href="http://www.radio.cz/en/static/muslims-in-czech-">http://www.radio.cz/en/static/muslims-in-czech-</a>
republic/> accessed 1 March 2017; "Mame se bat mesit" (Shall we be afraid of the Mosques?), Reflecx Weekly 35 (27 August
2009), 30-35: quoted in Jørgen Schøler Nielsen et al., eds., Yearbook of Muslims in Europe, vol. 2 (Brill, 2010), page 147.
<sup>184</sup> "Czech Court Rejects Suit over School Veil Ban," Aljazeera (27 January 2017)
http://www.aliazeera.com/news/2017/01/czech-court-rejects-suit-school-hijab-ban-170127152736914.html accessed 15 March
2017.
<sup>185</sup> "Czech Judge Dismisses Hijab Ban Complaint by Somali Refugee Woman," Press TV (27 January 2017)
http://www.presstv.ir/DetailFr/2017/01/27/508008/Czech-hijab-ban accessed 15 March 2017.
<sup>186</sup> Tyler Durden, "Czech Government Fears Muslim 'Super-Holocaust,' Urges Citizens to Shoot Them Yourselves," Zero
Hege (8 January 2017) http://www.zerohedge.com/news/2017-01-07/czech-government-fears-muslim-super-holocaust-
urges-citizens-shoot-them-yourselves accessed 13 March 2017.
<sup>187</sup> See Roman Pražák, "Slzy za závojem. 'Práva' a povinnosti žen v islámu" ("Tears Behind the Veil: The Rights of Women in
Islam"), Eurabia (19 December 2009) http://eurabia.parlamentnilisty.cz/Articles/3706-slzy-za-zavojem-prava-a-povinnosti-
zen-v-islamu.aspx accessed 15 March 2017.
<sup>188</sup> See Břetislav Olšer, "Proč burka, když o ní není v Koránu ani slovo?" ("Why the Burqa When There Is No Mention of It in
the Koran?"), Eurabia (19 may 2010) http://eurabia.parlamentnilisty.cz/Articles/4434-proc-burka-kdyz-o-ni-neni-v-koranu-
ani-slovo-.aspx accessed 15 March 2017.
<sup>189</sup> See Eurabia's website: http://eurabia.parlamentnilisty.cz/Default.aspx accessed 1 March 2017.
<sup>190</sup> "Debate over Burkini Swimsuit in Czech Water Parks Flares Up," Prague Daily Monitor (12 July 2017).
191 "Czech Judge Dismisses Hijab Ban Complaint by Somali Refugee Woman," Press TV (27 January 2017)
http://www.presstv.ir/DetailFr/2017/01/27/508008/Czech-hijab-ban accessed 15 March 2017
192 Ibid.
193 Daniela Lazarová, "Prague Nursing School Issues Hijab Ban," Radio Praha (21 November 2013)
http://www.radio.cz/en/section/panorama/prague-nursing-school-issues-hijab-ban accessed 13 March 2017.
<sup>194</sup> Lukáš Prchal, "Desítky dopisů žádají vyloučení muslimky z teplické školy. Naprosto nemyslitelné, reaguje ředitel,"
Aktualne (15 April 2016) https://zpravy.aktualne.cz/domaci/desitky-dopisu-pozaduji-vylouceni-muslimky-ze-skoly-
naprosto/r~4fc6291602e811e6be7c0025900fea04/ accessed 5 March 2017.
<sup>195</sup> See Shp, "Zahalené muslimky na Teplicku nechtějí. Proti šátkům chystají vyhlášku," Blesk (28 August 2014)
http://www.blesk.cz/clanek/zpravy-udalosti/271138/zahalene-muslimky-na-teplicku-nechteji-proti-satkum-chystaji-vyhlasku.html accessed 12 March 2017. See also Ruth Fraňková, "Ombudswoman's Defence of Hijab Sparks Heated Debate
in the Czech Republic," Radio Praha (29 August 2014) http://www.radio.cz/en/section/curraffrs/ombudswomans-defence-
of-hijab-sparks-heated-debate-in-the-czech-republic accessed 15 March 2017.
<sup>196</sup> Nová Vyhláška, "Žádné zahalování obličeje! V Teplicích chtějí zakázat nikáb," Nova (28 August 2014)
http://tn.nova.cz/clanek/zadne-zahalovani-obliceie-v-teplicich-chteij-zakazat-nikab.html accessed 12 March 2017.
```

http://nvheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2015-10-01-danskerne-i-eu-maaling-diskrimination-udbredt-i-danmark accessed 1 March

197 Brian Arly Jacobsen, "Hvor mange muslimer bor der i Danmark?," Religion.dk (12 April 2016)

2017.

https://www.religion.dk/religionsanalysen/hvor-mange-indvandrer-lever-i-danmark accessed 10 March 2017.

198 Ritzau, "Danskerne i EU-måling: Diskrimination udbredt i Danmark," Nygeder (01 October 2015)

```
<sup>199</sup> European Network against Racism, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Denmark Key Findings" (ENAR, 2016), 3 <a href="http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet_denmark">http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet_denmark</a> - en_final.pdf accessed 1 March 2017.
```

- ²⁰⁰ Rasmus Brygger, "Something Is Unspoken in the State of Denmark," *The New York Times* (12 March 2017) https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/12/opinion/something-is-unspoken-in-the-state-of-denmark.html accessed 20 February 2018.
- ²⁰¹ Heiko Henkel, "Fundamentally Danish? The Muhammad Cartoon Crisis as Transitional Drama," *Human Architecture: Journal of the Sociology of Self-Knowledge*, 8(2) (Fall 2010): 67–82.
- ²⁰² Ian Traynor, "Feminist, socialist, devout Muslim: woman who has thrown Denmark into turmoil," *The Guardian* (16 May 2007) https://www.theguardian.com/world/2007/may/16/religion.uk accessed 2 July 2018.
- ²⁰³ The Economist, "Covering up: The Islamic headscarf in Denmark," *The Economist* (29 May 2008) https://www.economist.com/europe/2008/05/29/covering-up accessed 2 July 2018.
- ²⁰⁴ Birgitte Schepelern Johansen, Jakob Skovgaard-Petersen, Margit Warburg, and Kate Østergaard, *Rapport om Brugen af Niqab og Burqa* (University of Copenhagen, 2009), 6.
- ²⁰⁵ Margit Warburg, Birgitte Schepelern Johansen, and Kate Østergaard, "Counting *niqabs* and *burqas* in Denmark: Methodological Aspects of Quantifying Rare and Elusive Religious Sub-cultures," *Journal of Contemporary Religion*, 28(1) (2013): 33-48.
- ²⁰⁶ Aamna Mohdin, "Denmark's burqa ban will affect, at most, 0.2% of Muslim women there" Quartz (1 June 2018) https://qz.com/1204637/denmarks-burqa-ban-is-the-latest-law-in-europe-to-outlaw-islamic-face-veils/ accessed 2 July 2018.

 ²⁰⁷ Magdaline Duncan, "Denmark bans wearing the burga in public" *Politico* (31 May 2018)

https://www.politico.eu/article/denmark-burka-bans-in-public/ accessed 2 July 2018.

- ²⁰⁸ European Network against Racism, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Denmark Key Findings" (ENAR, 2016), 3 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet_denmark en final.pdf accessed 1 March 2017.
- ²⁰⁹ Agence France-Presse in Stockholm, "Danish Government Proposes Ban on Full-Face Veil," *The Guardian* (6 February 2018) https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/feb/06/danish-government-proposes-ban-on-full-face-veils accessed 20 February 2018.
- ²¹⁰ Elisabeth Arnsdorf Haslund, "Her er Seks Danske Signallove," *Politiko* (31 July 2013) http://www.b.dk/politiko/her-er-seks-danske-signallove accessed 15 March 2017.
- ²¹¹ Signe Lukowski, "Headscarves in Danish Workplaces," *KVINFO* (14 April 2010) http://kvinfo.org/mena/headscarves-danish-workplaces accessed 13 March 2017.
- ²¹² European Network against Racism, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Denmark Key Findings" (ENAR, 2016), page 3 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet_denmark_-en_final.pdf accessed 1 March 2017.
- 213 Ibid.
- ²¹⁴ Ibid.
- ²¹⁵ Birgitte Schepelern Johansen, Jakob Skovgaard-Petersen, Margit Warburg, and Kate Østergaard, *Rapport om Brugen af Niqab og Burqa* (University of Copenhagen, 2009), 5.
- ²¹⁶ Astrid Louise Rasmussen, "Flere VUC'er tillader ikke niqab: Den hindrer fri meningsudveksling," *Politiken* (4 May 2016) http://politiken.dk/indland/uddannelse/art5621073/Flere-VUCer-tillader-ikke-niqab-%C2%BBDen-hindrer-frimeningsudveksling%C2%AB accessed 3 March 2017.
- ²¹⁷ Nationalt, "Kursister på VUC Lyngby: Niqab-forbud skader integration," *Berlingske* (11 March 2016) http://www.b.dk/nationalt/kursister-paa-vuc-lyngby-niqab-forbud-skader-integration accessed 2 March 2017.
- ²¹⁸ Birgitte Schepelern Johansen, Jakob Skovgaard-Petersen, Margit Warburg, and Kate Østergaard, *Rapport om Brugen af Niqab og Burga* (University of Copenhagen, 2009), 6.
- ²¹⁹ Ministry of Employment, "Anti-discrimination"
- http://uk.bm.dk/en/Themes/The%20Danish%20Labour%20Market/Anti-discrimination.aspx accessed 11 July 2017.

 220 Houssain Kettani, "Muslim Population in Europe: 1950–2020," International Journal of Environmental Science and
- Development 1(2) (2010): 156 http://www.ijesd.org/papers/29-D438.pdf accessed 28 August 2017.
- ²²¹ As suggested by the national reviewer of the report, see Annex II.
- ²²² "ENAR Shadow Report on Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Estonia 2011–2012" (ENAR, 2012), 13 http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/Estonia.pdf accessed 4 March 2017
- ²²³ Nashih Nasrullah, "Estonia Muslims, Minorities Love Peace," *Treasure* (29 September 2016) http://khazanah.republika.co.id/berita/dunia-islam/islam-digest/16/09/29/oegfes313-muslim-estonia-minoritas-yang-cinta-damai accessed 5 March 2017.
- ²²⁴ "ENAR Shadow Report on Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Estonia 2011–2012" (ENAR, 2012), 13 http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/Estonia.pdf accessed 4 March 2017.
- 225 İbid.
- ²²⁶ Identity Document Act, article 9.3, session 9 https://www.riigiteataja.ee/en/eli/523012017003/consolide accessed 3 March 2017.
- ²²⁷ Elta En, "Estonia Minister Proposes Ban on Wearing Burka," DELFI (8 August 2015)
- $\frac{\text{http://en.delfi.lt/nordic-baltic/estonia-minister-proposes-ban-on-wearing-burka.d?id=68692556http://en.delfi.lt/nordic-baltic/estonia-minister-proposes-ban-on-wearing-burka.d?id=68692556 accessed 6 March 2017.}$
- ²²⁸ "Estonia Contemplating Hijab, Niqab Ban," *Interfax* (30 November 2015) http://bit.ly/1YHoiWV accessed 9 March 2017.
- ²²⁹ Helen Wright, "Baltic Times: Estonia's Muslims Criticise Burqa Ban Plans," *Wordpress* (14 January 2016)

 https://hwkwright.wordpress.com/2016/01/14/baltic-times-estonias-muslims-criticise-burqa-ban-plans/
 accessed 9 March
- ²³⁰ Constitution of the Republic of Estonia (1992, as amended 2011), article 12.
- ²³¹ Equal Treatment Act 2009, article 2 (1).

```
<sup>232</sup> Equal Treatment Act 2009, article 3 (4).
```

- ²³⁴ Linda Hyökki and Karin Creutz, "Islamophobia in Finland National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European Islamophobia Report 2016* (SETA, 2017), 168.
- ²³⁵ See Linda Hyökki and Pia Jardi, "Islamophobia in Finland National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli And Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 139.
- ²³⁶ MP Saarakkala was a Finns Party member when he submitted the bill. However, he now belongs to the new party called *Sininen Tulevaisuus*.
- ²³⁷ Linda Hyökki and Karin Creutz, "Islamophobia in Finland National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European Islamophobia Report* 2016 (SETA, 2017), 176.

²³⁸ For the most up-to-date status of the bill, see

https://www.eduskunta.fi/FI/vaski/KasittelytiedotValtiopaiyaasia/Siyut/LA 41+2016.aspx accessed 29 June 2017.

²³⁹ US State Department, "Finland 2013 International Religious Freedom Report" (2013), 4

https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/222425.pdf accessed 5 March 2017.

²⁴⁰ "Finns Party MP Wants Fines for Covering Up," YLE (3 May 2013)

http://yle.fi/uutiset/finns party mp wants fines for covering up/6618468 accessed 5 March 2017.

- ²⁴¹ Linda Hyökki and Karin Creutz, "Islamophobia in Finland National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European Islamophobia Report 2016* (SETA, 2017), 172.
- ²⁴² Enrique Tessieri, "Guess Helsinki: Saleswoman Gets Fired for Wearing Headscarf to Work," *Migrant Tales* (9 February 2014) http://www.migranttales.net/guess-helsinki-saleswoman-gets-fired-for-wearing-a-veil-to-work/ accessed 25 April 2017.
- ²⁴³ Linda Hyökki and Pia Jardi, "Islamophobia in Finland National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 140.
- ²⁴⁴ Enrique Tessieri, "Muslim Woman Wasn't Admitted to the Finnish Police Training School Because She Would Refuse to Take off Her Headscarf," *Migrant Tales* (3 April 2014) http://www.migranttales.net/muslim-woman-wasnt-admitted-to-the-finnish-police-training-school-because-she-would-refuse-to-take-off-her-headscarf/ accessed 2 March 2017.
- ²⁴⁵ The Constitution of Finland, article 11.
- ²⁴⁶ Non-Discrimination Act (1325/2014), section 13.
- ²⁴⁷ Employment Contracts Act (55/2001, amendments up to 204/2017 included), chapter 2, section 2.
- ²⁴⁸ Pew Research Center, "Global Religious Futures Project (2010), Muslim Population by Country"

http://www.globalreligiousfutures.org/religions/muslims accessed 7 November 2017.

- ²⁴⁹ Observatoire de la Laïcité, "La laïcité aujourd'hui" http://www.gouvernement.fr/sites/default/files/contenu/piece-jointe/2014/07/note-d-orientation-la-laicite-aujourdhui o.pdf accessed 20 December 2017.
- ²⁵⁰ Neil McMaster, "Burning the Veil: The Algerian War and the 'Emancipation' of Muslim Women, 1954–62," Manchester University Press (19 March 2012).
- ²⁵¹ Jenna Le Bras, François Hume-Ferkatadji, and Lucas Roxo, "La marche d'après," [documentary]
- https://www.voutube.com/watch?v=mKYXNTX1KLQ accessed 6 February 2018.
- ²⁵² Abdellali Hajjat and Marwan Mohammed, "Islamophobie: Comment les élites Françaises fabriquent le 'problème Musulman," *La Découverte* (2012).
- ²⁵³ Olivier Esteves, "Islamophobia in France National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European Islamophobia Report 2015* (SETA, 2016), 162 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 FRANCE.pdf accessed 13 March 2017.
- ²⁵⁴ Cécile Chambraud, "Garder ou ôter son voile, le dilemme des jeunes musulmanes en recherche d'emploi," *Le Monde* (3 February 2018) http://www.lemonde.fr/religions/article/2018/02/03/femmes-voilees-recherchent-jobs-

desesperement 5251214 1653130.html accessed 25 February 2018.

- ²⁵⁵ See the website of the Collectif Contre l'Islamophobie en France for a selection of debates about Muslim women's dress covering a wide range of areas.
- ²⁵⁶ Alissa J. Rubin, "The Way People Look at Us Has Changed': Muslim Women on Life in Europe," *The New York Times* (2 September 2016) https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/03/world/europe/burkini-ban-muslim-women.html accessed 5 December 2017.
- ²⁵⁷ Rokhaya Diallo, "A student leader is the latest victim of France's obsession with the hijab," *The Guardian* (28 May 2018) https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2018/may/28/union-leader-maryam-pougetoux-france-hijab accessed 2 July 2018.
- ²⁵⁸ Patrick Roger, "Nicolas Sarkozy a tranché en faveur d'une interdiction générale de la burqa," *Le Monde* (22 April 2010) accessed 4 November 2017.
- ²⁵⁹ Loi 2010-1192 du 11 Octobre 2010 interdisant la dissimulation du visage dans l'espace public ("Loi 2010-1192") http://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichTexte.do?cidTexte=JORFTEXT000022911670&categorieLien=id accessed 10 March 2017.

 ²⁶⁰ Articles 1 and 2 of Loi 2010-1192.
- ²⁶¹ Cécile Chambraud, "L'espace public doit-il être neutre?," *Le Monde* (24 February 2016)

http://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2016/02/24/l-espace-public-doit-il-etre-

neutre 4871043 3224.html?xtmc=laicite a la francaise&xtcr=1 accessed 21 December 2017.

²⁶²Article 2(2) of Loi 2010-1192.

²⁶³ Elvire Camus, « Voile intégral : une loi difficilement applicable, » *Le Monde* (2 August 2013)

http://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2013/08/02/voile-islamique-une-loi-difficilement-applicable 3455937 3224.html accessed 4 November 2017.

²⁶⁴ Assemblée Nationale, "Mission d'information sur la pratique du port du voile intégral sur le territoire national," Assemblée Nationale (23 June 2009) http://www.assemblee-nationale.fr/13/dossiers/voile_integral.asp accessed 4 November 2017.

²³³ Linda Hyökki and Pia Jardi, "Islamophobia in Finland National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European Islamophobia Report 2015* (SETA, 2016), 134–36.

```
<sup>265</sup> Conseil d'Etat, "Étude relative aux possibilités juridiques d'interdiction du port du voile intégral," Conseil d'Etat (30 March 2010) <a href="https://www.conseil-etat.fr/Decisions-Avis-Publications/Etudes-Publications/Rapports-Etudes/Etude-relative-aux-possibilites-juridiques-d-interdiction-du-port-du-voile-integral">https://www.conseil-etat.fr/Decisions-Avis-Publications/Etudes-Publications/Rapports-Etudes/Etude-relative-aux-possibilites-juridiques-d-interdiction-du-port-du-voile-integral</a> accessed 25 December 2017.
```

²⁶⁶ Conseil Constitutionnel, "Décision no. 2010-613 DC du 7 octobre 2010," http://www.conseil-constitutionnel.fr/co

²⁶⁷ Article 3 of Loi 2010-1192.

²⁶⁸ Article 4 of Loi 2010-1192.

²⁶⁹ "Loi sur le voile intégral: plus de 1 600 verbalisations en six ans," France Info (11 October 2016)

https://www.francetvinfo.fr/societe/justice/loi-sur-le-voile-integral-plus-de-1-600-verbalisations-en-six-ans 1867349.html accessed 20 December 2017.

²⁷⁰ Légifrance, "LOI no. 2016-1088 du 8 août 2016 relative au travail, à la modernisation du dialogue social et à la sécurisation des parcours professionnels (1)"

https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichTexte.do?cidTexte=JORFTEXToooo32983213&categorieLien=id accessed 28 November 2017.

²⁷¹ "Commission de réflexion sur l'application du principe de laïcité dans la République : rapport au Président de la République," *La Documentation Française* (December 2013): 68

http://www.ladocumentationfrancaise.fr/var/storage/rapports-publics/034000725.pdf accessed 27 December 2017.

²⁷² Haut Conseil à l'intégration, "De La Neutralite Religieuse En Entreprise" (September 2011)

http://archives.hci.gouv.fr/IMG/pdf/HCI-Avis-De la neutralite religieuse en entreprise - Septembre 2011.pdf accessed 29 December 2017.

²⁷³ Sénat, "Proposition de loi visant à étendre l'obligation de neutralité aux structures privées en charge de la petite enfance et à assurer le respect du principe de laïcité" (25 October 2011) https://www.senat.fr/leg/ppl11-056.html accessed 29 December 2017.

²⁷⁴ Légifrance, "Déclaration pour le retrait de la proposition de loi sur la laïcité" (27 March 2015)

https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichTexte.do?cidTexte=JORFTEXToooo30401921 accessed 29 December 2017.

²⁷⁵ "Commission de réflexion sur l'application du principe de laïcité dans la République: rapport au Président de la République," *La Documentation Française* (December 2013) http://www.ladocumentationfrançaise.fr/var/storage/rapports-publics/034000725.pdf accessed 27 December 2017.

²⁷⁶ Christine Delphy, "Separate and Dominate: Feminism and Racism after the War on Terror," Verso (2015).

²⁷⁷ "Dix ans après l'interdiction du voile à l'école, le débat continue," La Vie (18 March 2014)

http://www.lavie.fr/actualite/france/dix-ans-apres-l-interdiction-du-voile-a-l-ecole-le-debat-continue-18-03-2014-51053_4.php accessed 28 December 2017.

²⁷⁸ Alter Info, "Un racisme a peine voilé" (2004) https://www.alterinfo.net/Islam-Un-racisme-a-peine-voile-video-1-et-2 a7980.html.

²⁷⁹ "Video. Creil: voile sur les filles," *France* 2 (7 October 2016) https://www.francetvinfo.fr/replay-magazine/france-2/complement-d-enquete/video-creil-voile-sur-les-filles 1859025.html accessed 29 December 2017.

²⁸⁰ Dominique Tourneau, "La laïcité à l'épreuve de l'Islam. Le cas du port du 'foulard islamique' dans l'école publique en France," *Revue générale de droit* 28(2) (June 1997): page 283.

²⁸¹ Conseil d'Etat, "Avis du Conseil d'Etat du 27 novembre 1989, sur le port du voile à l'école" (27 November 1989) http://mafr.fr/fr/article/conseil-detat-25/ accessed 28 December 2017.

²⁸² Assemblée Nationale, http://www.assemblee-nationale.fr/12/dossiers/documents-laicite/document-3.pdf accessed 28 December 2017.

²⁸³ Loi no. 83-634 du 13 juillet 1983 portant droits et obligations des fonctionnaires, see

https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichTexte.do?cidTexte=JORFTEXToooooo504704 accessed 4 November 2017.

²⁸⁴ European Court of Human Rights, "Press Release Issued by the Registrar the Court Gives Several Decisions on Conspicuous Religious Symbols"

file:///C:/Users/hbui/Box%2oSync/Headscrarfs%2oresearch/Country%2oEU%2oinfo/ECHR cases %2ov France Aktas Bay rak Gamaleddyn Ghazal 2009 en%2o(1).pdf accessed 10 March 2017.

²⁸⁵ Marjorie Moya, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in France," (ENAR, 2016), 22 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report france - final.pdf accessed 10 March 2017.

²⁸⁶ "The Islamic Veil across Europe," *BBC* (31 January 2017) http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-13038095> accessed 13 March 2017

²⁸⁷ European Network of Legal Experts in Gender Equality and Non-Discrimination, "Legality of Municipal Bylaws Forbidding Islamic Swimwear on the Beach," *European Commission* (8 September 2016)

http://www.equalitylaw.eu/downloads/3886-france-conseil-d-etat-26-august-2016-nos-402742-402777-pdf-143-kb accessed 1 May 2017.

²⁸⁸ Cour de Cassation, "Assemblée Plénière du 16 juin 2014 à 14 heures 30," 38-39

https://www.courdecassation.fr/IMG/Avis_PG_pleniere_140625ano.pdf accessed 31 August 2017.

²⁸⁹ See Directorate-General for Justice and Consumer, "European Equality Law Review European Network of Legal Experts in Gender Equality and Non-Discrimination," [2015] 1 European Commission, 29–30

http://ec.europa.eu/justice/discrimination/files/elr2015-1.pdf accessed 25 April 2017; Marjorie Moya, "Forgotten Women:

The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in France," (ENAR, 2016), 36 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report france-final.pdf accessed 10 March 2017.

²⁹⁰ Case C-188/15 Bougnaoui Association de défense des droits de l'homme (ADDH) v. Micropole SA [2017] GC 1, para 39-41.

 $\underline{https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichCodeArticle.do?cidTexte=LEGITEXTooooo6o72o5o\&idArticle=LEGIARTIoooo3300162.}$

²⁹² Eva Brems, "Ebrahimian v. France: Headscarf Ban Upheld for Entire Public Sector," Strasbourg Observers (27 November 2015) https://strasbourgobservers.com/2015/11/27/ebrahimian-v-france-headscarf-ban-upheld-for-entire-public-sector/ accessed 6 March 2017.

```
<sup>293</sup> European Court of Human Rights, "Factsheet-Religious Symbols and Clothing" (2016), 6.
```

²⁹⁵ See http://nice.tribunal-administratif.fr/content/download/43508/377042/version/1/file/1305386.pdf

²⁹⁶ Conseil d'Etat, "Avis du Conseil d'Etat du 27 novembre 1989, sur le port du voile à l'école" (27 November 1989) http://mafr.fr/fr/article/conseil-detat-25/ accessed 28 December 2017.

²⁹⁷ Nicky Jones, "Beneath the Veil: Muslim Girls and Islamic Headscarves in Secular France," Maquarie Law Journal 9 47, 53. ²⁹⁸ Dominique Tourneau, "La laïcité à l'épreuve de l'Islam. Le cas du port du 'foulard islamique' dans l'école publique en France," Revue générale de droit 28(2) (June 1997).

²⁹⁹ French Constitution 1958, article 2.

300 Pascal Lokiec, "Discrimination Law in France," in Roger Blanpain, ed. New Developments in Employment Discrimination Law (2008), 77 http://www.jil.go.jp/english/events/documents/cllso8 lokiec.pdf.

³⁰¹ French Labor Code (Code du Travail), article L.1132-1, European Committee of Social Rights, Sub Travail Afffaires Sociales v. France, Decision on the Merits of 8 November 2005, para 10.

https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichCodeArticle.do?cidTexte=LEGITEXT000006072050&idArticle=LEGIARTI00003300162

³⁰³ See Asmaa Soliman, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Germany" (ENAR, 2016) http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report germany - final.docx.pdf accessed 12 March 2017.

³⁰⁴ Doris Weichselbaumer, "Discrimination against Female Migrants Wearing Headscarves", IZA DP No. 10217, September 2016, accessible online: http://ftp.iza.org/dp10217.pdf.

³⁰⁵ Antidiskriminierungsstelle des Bundes, "Diskriminierungsrisiken von muslimischen Frauen mit Kopftuch auf dem deutschen Arbeitsmarkt", Dokumentation des Fachgesprächs am 30.05.2016 (30 May 2016).

³⁰⁶ "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim

Women in Germany Key Findings" (ENAR, 2016), 4-5 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet_germany - en_final.pdf accessed 10 March 2017. A survey of Muslim women in Germany, conducted by the Antidiskriminierungsstelle des Landes Brandenburg, finds that 59 percent of the respondents reported they were intentionally insulted, verbally abused, or accosted. One of the most shocking racist attacks in Germany was the murder of 31-year-old Marwa Elsherbini, an Egyptian woman living in Germany in July 2009. This incident highlights how hate speech and hate crime can be connected. Marwa, pregnant at the time of the attack, was stabbed to death at the Dresden courtroom where she was pressing charges against her assailant for insulting her for wearing a headscarf at a playground.

³⁰⁷ Liz Fekete, "Germany: why did Marwa al-Sherbini die?" The Institute of Race Relations (8 July 2009) http://www.irr.org.uk/news/germany-why-did-marwa-al-sherbini-die/ accessed 2 July 2018.

³⁰⁸ See Asmaa Soliman, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Germany" (ENAR, 2016), 35 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_germany - final.docx.pdf accessed 12 March 2017. ³⁰⁹ "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim

Women in Germany Key Findings" (ENAR, 2016), 2 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet_germany - en_final.pdf accessed 10 March 2017.

💯 "Antrag der Fraktion Die Republikaner und Stellungnahme des Ministeriums für Kultus, Jugend und Sport: Kopftuch als Symbol des Islams an deutschen Schulen" (9 June 1998) available online: https://www.landtagbw.de/files/live/sites/LTBW/files/dokumente/WP12/Drucksachen/2000/12 2931 D.pdf.

³¹¹ Elizabeth Schumacher, "Germany's AfD wants ban on wearing a headscarf in street," DW (27 May 2017) https://www.dw.com/en/germanys-afd-wants-ban-on-wearing-a-headscarf-in-street/a-39010637 accessed 2 July 2018.

312 "Angela Merkel Endorses Burka Ban 'Wherever Legally Possible," BBC (6 December 2016) http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-38226081 accessed 1 February 2017.

313 Lizzie Dearden, "German Judges Call for Headscarf Ban in Court to Show 'Neutrality," *Independent* (9 August 2016) http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/german-judges-call-for-headscarf-hijab-ban-in-court-lawyers-to-showneutrality-a7180591.html accessed 5 March 2017.

314 Mediendienst Integration, "Religion und Arbeitsmarkt Verhindern "Kopftuch-Verbote" die Integration?" (July 2018), available online: https://mediendienst-integration.de/fileadmin/Dateien/Expertise Kopftuch Juli 2018.pdf.

315 Asmaa Soliman, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Germany" (ENAR, 2016), 50 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report germany - final.docx.pdf accessed 12 March 2017.

316 DW, "German headscarf ban for children met with mixed response," DW (9 April 2018) https://www.dw.com/en/german-

headscarf-ban-for-children-met-with-mixed-response/a-43307138 accessed 2 July 2018.

³⁷ Reuters Staff, "Girls' headscarf ban debate ties Merkel's conservatives in knots," Reuters (10 April 2018) https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-politics-islam/girls-headscarf-ban-debate-ties-merkels-conservatives-inknots-idUSKBN1HH2UL accessed 2 July 2018.

³¹⁸ Simon Osborne, "Germany headscarf ban: Critics call for Merkel to deliver facts," Express (11 April 2018) https://www.express.co.uk/news/world/944790/germany-headscarf-burqa-ban-merkel accessed 2 July.

³¹⁹ Axel Frhr. von Campenhausen, "The German Headscarf Debate," *BYU Law Review* 665 (2004): 676.

320 Matthias Mah/mann, "Religious Symbolism and the Resilience of Liberal Constitutionalism: On the Federal German Constitutional Court's Second Head Scarf Decision," 16 German L.J. 887 (2015), 889-92.

321 Press release No. 142015 of 13 March 2015 of the Bundesverfassungsgericht or German Federal Constitutional Court regarding cases 1 BvR 471/10 and 1 BvR 1181/10, available online:

https://www.bundesverfassungsgericht.de/SharedDocs/Pressemitteilungen/EN/2015/bvg15-

o14.html;isessionid=966FDCDDCDC799936478ECDA9C4BA577.2 cid392.

322 DW, "Berlin court rules in favor of hijab-wearing teacher," DW (9 February 2017) https://www.dw.com/en/berlin-courtrules-in-favor-of-hijab-wearing-teacher/a-37477936 accessed 2 July 2018.

323 DW, "Germany: Berlin court backs headscarf ban for teacher," DW (9 May 2018) https://www.dw.com/en/germanyberlin-court-backs-headscarf-ban-for-teacher/a-43723157 accessed 2 July 2018.

²⁹⁴ CCIF, "Affaire Sirine: le rapporteur public soutient les sanctions contre la jeune fille" (29 March 2017) $\underline{http://www.islamophobie.net/articles/2017/03/29/affaire-sirine-le-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-les-sanctions-contre-la-rapporteur-public-soutient-la-rapporteur-public-so$ jeune-fille/ accessed 29 December 2017.

- ³²⁴ Suddeutsche Zeitung, "Lehrerin darf nicht mit Kopftuch unterrichten" Suddeutsche Zeitung (9 May 2018) http://www.sueddeutsche.de/bildung/grundschule-in-berlin-lehrerin-darf-nicht-mit-kopftuch-unterrichten-1.3073825 accessed 2 July 2018.
- 325 Deutsche Gesellschaft für Krankenhaushygiene e.V., Hygiene-Tipp Januar 2015, "Tragen von Kopftüchern im Gesundheitswesen" (% January 2015) https://www.krankenhaushygiene.de/informationen/hygienetipp/hygienetipp2015/535 accessed 8 July 2018.
- 326 The Local, "Court: Woman can wear headscarf at work" The Local (18 October 2012) https://www.thelocal.de/20121018/45639 accessed 8 July 2018.
- ³²⁷ ZWP Online, "Zahnarzt lehnt muslimische Zahnarzthelferin wegen Kopftuch ab" ZWP Online (31 October 2016) https://www.zwp-online.info/zwpnews/dental-news/branchenmeldungen/zahnarzt-lehnt-muslimische-zahnarzthelferinwegen-kopftuch-ab accessed 8 July 2018.
- 328 Press release No. 68/2003 of 21 August 2003 of the Bundesverfassungsgericht or the German Federal Constitutional Court regarding case 1 BvR 792/03, available online:
- https://www.bundesverfassungsgericht.de/SharedDocs/Pressemitteilungen/DE/2003/bvg03-068.html.
- ³²⁹ Prof. Dr. Klaus F. Gärditz and Maria Geismann, LL.M., "Scheidung nur ohne Kopftuch", Legal Tribune Online (17 July 2017) https://www.lto.de/recht/hintergruende/h/bverfg-2bvr67705-kopftuch-verbot-scheidung-prozess-parteineutralitaett/ accessed 8 July 2018.
- ³³⁰ Sigrid Kneist, "Richter wollten Anwältin Teilnahme an Verhandlung verweigern", *Der Tagesspiegel* (17 September 2013) https://www.tagesspiegel.de/berlin/kopftuchstreit-in-berlin-richter-wollten-anwaeltin-teilnahme-an-verhandlungverweigern/8805724.html accessed 8 July 2018. Richter wollten Anwältin Teilnahme an Verhandlung verweigern
- 331 German Constitution or the Basic Law for the Federal Republic of Germany 1949 (Grundgesetz für die Bundesrepublik Deutschland), arts. 33 and 136 https://www.btg-bestellservice.de/pdf/80201000.pdf accessed 1 May 2017.
- 332 General Equal Treatment Act 2006, article 1
- http://www.antidiskriminierungsstelle.de/SharedDocs/Downloads/EN/publikationen/agg_in_englischer_Sprache.pdf?_bl ob=publicationFile&v=1 accessed 1 May 2017.
- 333 Asmaa Soliman, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Germany" (ENAR, 2016), 48 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report germany - final.docx.pdf accessed 12 March 2017.
- 334 US Department of State, "Greece 2015 International Religious Freedom Report" (2015), 1
- https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/256407.pdf accessed 2 March 2017.
- 335 Alexandros Sakellariou, "Islamophobia in Greece National Report 2016," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2017 (SETA, 2017).
- 336 See Alexandros Sakellariou, "Islamophobia in Greece National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 206-10
- http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 GREECE.pdf accessed 6 March 2017.
- ³³⁷ Alexandros Sakellariou, "Islamophobia in Greece National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 215 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 GREECE.pdf accessed 6 March 2017.
- ³³⁸ Alexandros Sakellariou, "Islamophobia in Greece National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European* Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 205; Agence France-Press, "Muslims Not Getting Hopes Up as Building Starts on First Official Athens Mosque," The National (25 February 2017).
- 339 Islamic Research Foundation International, "Hijab No Threat to Secularism: Greece"
- http://www.irfi.org/articles2/articles 3551 360o/hijab%20no%20threat%20to%20secularism%20-%20greecehtml.htm accessed 5 March 2017.
- 340 Stav Dimitropoulos, "Wearing the Veil in Greece: How Greeks Are Reacting to the Influx of Refugees," Global Comment (11 January 2016) http://globalcomment.com/wearing-the-veil-in-greece-how-greeks-are-reacting-to-the-influx-of-refugees/ accessed 14 March 2017.
- 341 The Constitution of Greece 2008, article 2.
- 342 Law 4356/2015, articles 15-19.
- 343 According to the 2011 census, the latest available, there are 5,579 Muslims living in Hungary, which is about 0.056 percent of the total population.
- ³⁴⁴ Zsolt Sereghy, "Islamophobia in Hungary National Report 2016," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2016 (SETA, 2016), 263 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/wpcontent/uploads/2017/03/HUNGARY.pdf accessed 1 June 2017.
- 345 Franziska Bauer and Jakub Hein, "Unseen yet Unaccepted: Budapest's Muslim Community"
- http://www.cafebabel.co.uk/society/article/unseen-yet-unaccepted-budapests-muslim-community.html accessed 5 March 2017.
- ³⁴⁶ See Zsolt Sereghy, "Islamophobia in Hungary National Report 2016," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2016 (SETA, 2016), 265-70 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/wpcontent/uploads/2017/03/HUNGARY.pdf accessed 1 June 2017.
- 347 "Hungary's Muslims Fear Referendum Will Fuel Islamophobia," The National (2 October 2016)
- http://www.thenational.ae/world/europe/hungarys-muslims-fear-referendum-will-fuel-islamophobia accessed 5 March
- 348 Andrew Anglin, "Hungary: Orban Declares Islam Is Banned under the Constitution," Daily Stormer (26 April 2016) http://www.dailystormer.com/hungary-orban-declares-islam-is-banned-under-the-constitution/ accessed 7 March 2017. ³⁴⁹ Christopher Adam, "Ásotthalom: The Hungarian Town That Banned Muslims and Gays in Public," *Hungarian Press* (29 November 2016) http://hungarianfreepress.com/2016/11/29/asotthalom-the-hungarian-town-that-banned-muslims-andgays-in-public/ accessed 8 March 2017.
- 350 Rovo Attila, "Megsemmisítették az ásotthalmi meleg- és muszlimellenes rendeletet," *Index* (12 April 2017) http://index.hu/belfold/2017/04/12/alkotmanyellenes toroczkai asotthalom rendelet homoszexualis muszlim/ accessed 20 April 2017.
- ³⁵¹ The Constitutional of Hungary, article 15.

```
352 L&E Global Knowledge Center, "Anti-Discrimination Laws in Hungary," (14 November 2016)
http://knowledge.leglobal.org/anti-discrimination-laws-in-hungary/accessed 19 June 2017.
353 "Chapter 8: Religion," in Census 2016
http://www.cso.ie/en/media/csoie/releasespublications/documents/population/2017/Chapter 8 Religion.pdf accessed 26
June 2017; Maggie Armstrong, "Lifting the Veil on Irish Islam," Independent (26 January 2014)
http://www.independent.ie/lifestyle/lifting-the-veil-on-irish-islam-20041427.html accessed 10 March 2017.
354 James Carr, "Islamophobia in Ireland National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European
Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 244 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 IRELAND.pdf
accessed 13 March 2017.
355 See James Carr, "Islamophobia in Dublin: Experiences and How to Respond," Immigrant Council of Ireland (2016), 6-7
http://immigrantcouncil.ie/files/publications/e9837-islamfinal.pdf accessed 9 March 2017.
356 James Carr, "Islamophobia in Dublin: Experiences and How to Respond," Immigrant Council of Ireland (2016), 6
http://immigrantcouncil.ie/files/publications/e9837-islamfinal.pdf accessed 9 March 2017.
357 "The Daughter of a Woman Who Refused Medical Treatment from Muslim Doctors Has Defended Her Actions," The
Journal (11 December 2015) http://www.thejournal.ie/doctor-refusal-tallaght-2496379-Dec2015/ accessed 11 March 2017.
<sup>358</sup> Patricia McDonagh, "Muslim Anger at Opposition Calls for School Ban on Hijab," Independent (2 June 2008)
http://www.independent.ie/irish-news/muslim-anger-at-opposition-calls-for-school-ban-on-hijab-26451464.html accessed
13 March 2017.
359 Patrick Counihan, "Leading Muslim Academic Calls on Irish Catholic Schools to Allow Wearing of Hijab," Irish Central
(14 September 2014) http://www.irishcentral.com/news/leading-muslim-academic-calls-on-irish-catholic-schools-to-allow-
wearing-of-hijab accessed 9 March 2017.
<sup>360</sup> Lorraine Courtney, "Debate Room: Should We Ban the Burqa in Ireland?," The Journal (10 December 2016)
http://www.thejournal.ie/readme/should-we-ban-the-burga-in-ireland-3130204-Dec2016/ accessed 10 March 2017.
361 "Gardaí Not Reviewing Uniform Policy about Hijabs," The Journal (28 August 2016) http://www.thejournal.ie/gardai-
hijab-turban-2947661-Aug2016/ accessed 27 June 2017.
362 Simon Caldwell, "Ireland's Catholic Schools Ban Full Muslim Veil," The Telegraph (24 September 2017)
http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/ireland/8023079/Irelands-Catholic-schools-ban-full-Muslim-
veil.html accessed 12 March 2017.
363 See Claire Hogan, "Accommodating Islam in the Denominational Irish Education System: Religious Freedom and
Education in the Republic of Ireland," Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs 31(4) (2011): 554-73.
<sup>364</sup> Equal Pay Directive (75/117/EEC), the Equal Treatment Directive (76/207/EEC), and the General Framework Directive
(2000/78/EC).
365 Irish Constitution, article 44.
366 Employment Equality Acts 1998–2015, part 2.
<sup>367</sup> Citizens Information, "Equality in the Workplace"
http://www.citizensinformation.ie/en/employment/equality in work/equality in the workplace.html accessed I June
<sup>368</sup> See US State Department, "Italy 2015 International Religious Freedom Report" (2015), 1
https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/256415.pdf accessed 10 March 2017; Giulia Dessi, "Forgotten Women: The
Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Italy" (ENAR, 2016), 3.
<sup>369</sup> Giulia Dessi, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Italy" (2016) ENAR, page 3.
370 Ibid.
371 See ENAR, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Italy Key Findings" (2016), 4
http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet_italy - en_final.pdf accessed 20 March 2017.
<sup>372</sup> Grazia Alessandra Siino and Nadia Levantino, "Islamophobia in Italy National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid
Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA 2016), 274
\underline{http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR}~\underline{2015}~\underline{ITALY.pdf}~accessed~1o~March~2017.
<sup>373</sup> ENAR, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Italy Key Findings" (2016),
http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet_italy - en_final.pdf accessed 20 March 2017.
<sup>374</sup> Council of State, Judgment No. 3076 of 19 June 2008. Quoted in Giulia Dessi, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of
Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Italy" (ENAR, 2016), 59.
<sup>375</sup> Giulia Dessi, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Italy" (ENAR, 2016), 13.
<sup>376</sup> Giulia Dessi, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Italy" (ENAR, 2016), 59.
377 Deliberation 4/2017, Veneto Regional Council
http://www.consiglioveneto.it/crvportal/dcr/2017/DCR 0004/1001 5Ftesto 20approvato 20da 20Consiglio.html accessed
28 July 2017.
<sup>378</sup> Giulia Dessi, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Italy" (ENAR, 2016), 59.
379 US State Department, "Italy 2015 International Religious Freedom Report" (2015)
https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/256415.pdf accessed 10 March 2017.
<sup>380</sup> Veneto Regional Regulation no. 2 of 4 July 2017
https://bur.regione.veneto.it/BurvServices/pubblica/DettaglioRegolamento.aspx?id=349241 accessed 28 July 2017.
<sup>381</sup> Peter Walker and Agencies, "Muslim Woman Fined for Wearing Burqa in Northern Italy," The Guardian (5 May 2010)
http://www.theguardian.com/world/2010/may/05/woman-fined-burga-italy accessed 10 March 2017.
<sup>382</sup> Fiona Simpson, "Muslim Woman Fined €30,000 for 'Refusing to Remove Headscarf' in Italy," MSN (12 November 2017)
https://www.msn.com/en-ca/news/world/muslim-woman-fined-%E2%82%AC30000-for-refusing-to-remove-headscarf-in-
italy/ar-AAkcyWt accessed 12 March 2017.
<sup>383</sup> Ordinary Court of Milan, 1° civil section, ruling of 20/04/2017, http://www.rivistalabor.it/wp-
content/uploads/2017/05/Trib.-Milano-20-aprile-2017.pdf accessed 28 July 2017.
384 Italian Constitution, article 3.
```

```
<sup>385</sup> Anita Stasulane, "Islamophobia in Latvia National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European
Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 314 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 LATVIA.pdf
accessed 10 March 2017.
```

³⁸⁶ Sameera Ehteram, "Latvia Bans Face Veils for All 3 Women Who Wear Them," *Carbonated.TV* (20 April 2016) http://www.carbonated.tv/news/latvia-europe-ban-veil-burka accessed 14 March 2017.

387 See Nils Sakss, "Tas arī ir islāms," *Purao* (16 November 2015) http://puaro.lv/kars/nils-sakss-tas-ari-ir-islams/ accessed 14 March 2017; Vilis Seleckis, "Laiks nomest rozā brilles," Delfi (16 November 2015)

http://www.delfi.lv/news/comment/comment/vilis-seleckis-islams-laiks-nomest-roza-brilles.d?id=46723489 accessed 5 March 2017.

³⁸⁸ "Latvian Ministry Plans Proposal to Ban Niqab despite Paucity of Affected Individuals" *Ooutlas* (20 April 2016) https://outlas.org/2016/04/20/latvia-news-muslim-women/ accessed 20 March 2017.

³⁸⁹ Anita Stasulane, "Islamophobia in Latvia National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European* Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 314. http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 LATVIA.pdf accessed 14 March 2017.

³⁹⁰ US States Department, "Latvia 2015 International Religious Freedom Report" (2015), 320 https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/256419.pdf> accessed 14 March 2017.

³⁹¹ Anita Stasulane, "Islamophobia in Latvia National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European* Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 320 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 LATVIA.pdf accessed 14 March 2014.

³⁹² Leta, "Most Latvians Support Face Veil Ban," LSM (7 March 2016) http://www.lsm.lv/en/article/societ/society/mostlatvians-support-face-veil-ban.a172476/ accessed 13 March 2017.

³⁹³ Sameera Ehteram, "Latvia Bans Face Veils for All 3 Women Who Wear Them," Carbonated.TV (20 April 2016) http://www.carbonated.tv/news/latvia-europe-ban-veil-burka accessed 14 March 2017: Latvia's Justice Minister Dzintars Rasnacs claims the law has less to do with the number of women wearing the veil, and instead is intended to ensure prospective immigrants respect the country's values.

³⁹⁴ Leta, "Most Latvians Support Face Veil Ban," LSM (7 March 2016) http://www.lsm.lv/en/article/societ/society/mostlatvians-support-face-veil-ban.ai72476/ accessed 13 March 2017.

³⁹⁵Yeni Şafak, "Muslim Latvian Woman Opposes Impending Veil Ban," *Yenisafak* (23 September 2016) http://www.venisafak.com/en/world/muslim-latvian-woman-opposes-impending-veil-ban-2536073 accessed 12 March 2017. ³⁹⁶ Skaties, "Plāno turpināt sejas aizsegšanas ierobežošanas likumprojekta virzību" (25 June 2017)

https://skaties.lv/zinas/latvija/sabiedriba/plano-turpinat-sejas-aizsegsanas-ierobezosanas-likumprojekta-virzibu/accessed

³⁹⁷ The Republic of Latvia Constitution (Satversme) https://likumi.lv/doc.php?id=57980 accessed 24 July 2017.

³⁹⁸ Statistic Luthania, "Population by Religious Community" <u>http://statistics.bookdesign.lt/table_049.htm?lang=lt /</u> https://osp.stat.gov.lt/2011-m.-surasymas accessed 15 March 2017.

399 Birutė Sabatauskaitė, Eglė Urbonaitė Tilindienė, and Karolis Žibas, "Islamophobia in Lithuania National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA 2016), 334.

400 Birutė Sabatauskaitė, Eglė Urbonaitė Tilindienė, and Karolis Žibas, "Islamophobia in Lithuania National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA 2016), 336.

⁴⁰² "Arturas Paulauskas Calls for Ban on the Burqa in Lithuania," *The Baltic Times* (13 August 2015) http://www.baltictimes.com/arturas_palauskas_regulating_wearing_the_burga_in_public_will_prevent_any_potential_m <u>isunderstandings</u> / accessed 20 March 2017.

403 "The Mosques of Lithuani," The Economist (14 September 2015) http://www.economist.com/news/europe/21664279-<u>baltic-state-worried-about-arrival-muslims-overlooks-those-who-have-lived-there</u> accessed 13 March 2017.

404 "Lithuania Debates Whether to Ban Burqas," Famagusta Gazette (13 August 2015) http://famagustagazette.com/lithuania-debates-whether-to-ban-burqas-p29165-69.htm accessed 13 March 2017.

 405 Law on the approval, entry into force, and implementation of the Labor Code of the Republic of Lithuania, article 26 https://www.e-tar.lt/portal/lt/legalAct/f6d686707e7011e6b969d7ae07280e89 accessed 21 July 2017.

⁴⁰⁶ Law on Equal Opportunities of the Republic of Lithuania, article 2 https://www.etar.lt/portal/lt/legalAct/TAR.oCC6CB2A9E42/NSfXNXqgOe accessed 21 July 2017.

⁴⁰⁷US State Department, "Luxembourg 2014 International Religious Freedom Report" (2014), 1

https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/238616.pdf accessed 14 March 2017.

408 SANA Agency, "Finally Good News from Europe, Islam Recognized in Luxembourg," Sandzak Press (Luxembourg, 23) January 2015) http://sandzakpress.net/finally-good-news-from-europe-islam-recognized-in-luxembourg accessed 15 March

⁴⁰⁹ Project de loi, "Le Voile Intégral Interdit Oui, Mais Pas Partout," *Luxemburger Wort* (8 August 2017)

https://www.wort.lu/fr/politique/projet-de-loi-le-voile-integral-interdit-oui-mais-pas-partout-5989b033a5e74263e13c56ff accessed 7 September 2017: There are only 15 women who wear the full-face veil in Luxembourg.

⁴¹⁰ Christopher Allen and Jorgen S. Nielsen, "Summary Report of Islamophobia in The EU after 11 September 2001" (EUMC, 2002), 23-24.

⁴¹¹ "Luxembourg a Fair Labour Market," Luxemburger Wort (21 March 2014)

http://www.wort.lu/en/luxembourg/luxembourg-a-fair-labour-market-532c43f6e4bo6e5b510b9455 accessed 15 March 2017.

412 Alix Rassel, "Ban The Veil?" Delano (3 June 2016) http://delano.lu/d/detail/news/ban-veil/117414 accessed 16 March 2017. 413 "CSV Proposes Outright Ban on Covering Face: Do We Need to Ban Burkas in Luxembourg?," Luxemburger Wort (22

October 2015) http://www.wort.lu/en/luxembourg/csv-proposes-outright-ban-on-covering-face-do-we-need-to-banburkas-in-luxembourg-5628a5fooda165c55dc4bb7 accessed 13 March 2017.

414 "No Plans to Ban Religious Veils in Luxembourg," Luxemburger Wort (11 November 2015)

http://www.wort.lu/en/politics/justice-minister-felix-braz-no-plans-to-ban-religious-veils-in-luxembourg-<u>564310380da165c55dc4cf5d</u> accessed 15 March 2017.

415 http://www.lessentiel.lu/fr/luxembourg/story/La-burga-sera-interdite-dans-des-espaces-definis-21957889.

```
<sup>416</sup> Project de loi, "Le Voile Intégral Interdit Oui, Mais Pas Partout," Luxemburger Wort (8 August 2017)
https://www.wort.lu/fr/politique/projet-de-loi-le-voile-integral-interdit-oui-mais-pas-partout-5089b033a5e74263e13C56ff
accessed 7 September 2017.
447 Law Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment (Egalite de Traitement) 2006, chapter 1, article 1; chapter 3, article 9;
article L.251-1; Law No. 102 de 14 Juin 2016, article 6.
<sup>418</sup> Luxembourg Constitution et Droits de L'Homme.
419 US Department of States, "Malta 2015 International Religious Freedom Report" (2015)
https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/256429.pdf accessed 15 March 2017: Estimated 10,000 Muslims and the
national population is 414,000.
<sup>420</sup> Jean-Pierre Gauci and Maria Pisani, "Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Malta" (ENAR, 2012)
https://integrafoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/04/enar-malta-maria-pisani.pdf accessed 15 March 2017; US
Department of States, "Malta 2015 International Religious Freedom Report" (2015), 4
https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/256429.pdf accessed 15 March 2017.
421 Jean-Pierre Gauci and Maria Pisani, "Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Malta" (ENAR, 2012)
https://integrafoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/04/enar-malta-maria-pisani.pdf accessed 15 March 2017; US
Department of States, "Malta 2015 International Religious Freedom Report" (2015)
https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/256429.pdf accessed 15 March 2017.
<sup>422</sup> Therese Bonnici, "Difficult for Muslim Women to Find a Job in Malta If They Wear Headscarves," Independent (28
January 2015) http://www.independent.com.mt/articles/2015-01-28/local-news/Difficult-for-Muslim-women-to-find-a-job-
in-Malta-if-they-wear-headscarves-6736129613 accessed 16 March 2017.
<sup>423</sup> Abdallad El-Hmaid and Khaled Bin AbduRahman El-Jeraissy, "Maltese Muslims Slam Niqab Ban Proposal," Alukah (16
February 2015) http://en.alukah.net/World Muslims/o/6814/.
424 Reuters, "Afghanistan to Free Convert," Times of Malta (28 March 2006)
http://www.timesofmalta.com/articles/view/20151012/local/burga-may-be-banned.587855 accessed 15 March 2016.
<sup>425</sup> Nicola Abela Garrett, "The Burga: A Few Facts," Eve (3 November 2015) http://www.eve.com.mt/2015/11/03/the-burga-a-
few-facts/ accessed 17 March 2017.
<sup>426</sup> Annelies Moors, "Onderzoeksrapport 'Gezichtssluiers: Draagsters en Debatten' (bijlage bij 32123 XVIII, nr. 23)" (5
November 2009)
https://www.parlementairemonitor.nl/9353000/1/i4nvgs5kig27kof_jgvvij5epmijey0/vjgwbodwaltd/f=/blg21667.pdf_accessed
5 July 2018.
427 Lineke Nieber, "'Nederland telt hooguit 150 boerkadragers'" NRC.nl (9 March 2012)
https://www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2012/03/09/nederland-telt-hooguit-150-boerkadragers-12270585-a1013920 accessed 5 July 2018.
428 Wasif A. Shadid, "Public Debates over Islam and the Awareness of Muslim Identity in the Netherlands," European
Education, 38(2) (Summer 2006): 10-22.
<sup>429</sup> Report "Monitor Moslimdiscriminatie" (University of Amsterdam, March 2017), 116-17.
<sup>430</sup> Report on the experiences with discrimination in The Netherlands by The Social and Cultural Planning Office (SCP) of
the Dutch Government, page 77.
431 ENAR, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in the Netherlands Key Findings" (2016), 4
http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet_netherlands - en_final.pdf accessed 18 January 2018.
432 Mariska Jung, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in The Netherlands" (ENAR, 2016), 25
<a href="http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-_final.pdf">http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-_final.pdf</a> accessed 18 January 2018.
<sup>433</sup> Eerste Kamer der Staten-Generaal, "Wet gedeeltelijk verbod gezichtsbedekkende kleding"
https://www.eerstekamer.nl/wetsvoorstel/34349 wet gedeeltelijk verbod accessed 5 July 2018.
434 Council of State, advice Wo4.11.0379/I, 28 November 2011; Council of State, Wo4.15.0170/I, 15 July 2015 (published on 27
November 2015). Further information on the Council's decision can be found in paragraphs 49–52, S.A.S. V. France, App no.
43835/11 (CJEU, 1 July 2014).
435 Christine Hauser and Liam Stack, "Dutch Lawmakers Approve Partial Ban on Burgas and Nigabs" (27 June 2018)
https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/27/world/europe/netherlands-face-covering-ban.html accessed 5 July 2018.
436 Mariska Jung, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in The Netherlands" (ENAR, 2016),
26 <a href="http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-final.pdf">http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-final.pdf</a> accessed 18 January 2018.
437 Ibid
<sup>438</sup> Mariska Jung, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in The Netherlands" (ENAR, 2016),
26 <a href="http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-final.pdf">26 <a href="http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_
Karel Smouter, "Kabinetcheck: Gezichtsbedekkende kleding wordt verboden" (Government check: face-covering clothing
will \ be \ prohibited) < https://decorrespondent.nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-gezichtsbedekk
verboden/114661669144-4ae764c2>, accessed 18 January 2018.
439 Pim van den Dool, "Een boerka in de tram mag straks echt niet meer" NRC.nl (12 June 2018)
https://www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2018/06/12/een-boerka-in-de-tram-mag-straks-echt-niet-meer-a1606330 accessed 2 July 2018.
440 Ahmed Marcouch, "Met de hoofddoekbelasting zet Wilders wezenlijke verworvenheden van de Nederlandse natie op het
spel," trouw (October 24, 2009) https://www.trouw.nl/home/de-schande-van-de-kopvoddentaks~aef8ae7d/ accessed 18
January 2018.
441 Mariska Jung, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in The Netherlands" (ENAR, 2016),
25-26 <a href="http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-final.pdf">http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-final.pdf</a> accessed 18 January 2018.
442 Mariska Jung, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in The Netherlands" (ENAR, 2016),
26 <a href="http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-final.pdf">http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-final.pdf</a> accessed 18 January 2018;
 "Belasting op Hoofddoekjes 'Gênant" (Embarrassing Tax on Headscarves), Parool (17 September 2009)
http://www.parool.nl/parool/nl/224/BINNENLAND/article/detail/262081/2009/09/17/Belasting-op-hoofddoekjes-
```

⁴⁴³ Council of State, "Samenvatting advies over wetsvoorstel gedeeltelijk verbod gezicht bedekkende kleding" (Summary

advice on the legislative proposal for a partial ban on face-covering clothing) (27 November 2015)

genant.dhtml accessed 18 January 2018.

```
https://www.raadvanstate.nl/adviezen/samenvattingen/tekst-samenvatting.html?id=353 accessed 18 January 2018; see also
S.A.S. v. France, App no. 43835/11 (ECHR, 1 July 2014), para. 49-52.
444 Council of State, "Samenvatting advies over wetsvoorstel gedeeltelijk verbod gezicht bedekkende kleding" (Summary
advice on the legislative proposal for a partial ban on face-covering clothing) (27 November 2015)
https://www.raadvanstate.nl/adviezen/samenvattingen/tekst-samenvatting.html?id=353 accessed 18 January 2018;
Council of State, advice Wo4.15.0170/I, 15 July 2015 (published on 27 November 2015).
445 Ibtissam Abaâziz, "Meld Islamofobie jaarrapport 2015" https://www.meldislamofobie.org/wp-
content/uploads/2016/04/Meld Islamofobie jaarrapport 2015 definitief.pdf accessed 18 January 2018.
446 Mariska Jung, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in The Netherlands" (ENAR, 2016),
35-37 < http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-_final.pdf > accessed 18 January 2018.
 447 Retailnews.nl, "Douglas past beleid aan na ophef over hoofddoek" Retailnews.nl (17 May 2018)
https://retailtrends.nl/news/52674/douglas-past-beleid-aan-na-ophef-over-hoofddoek accessed 2 July 2018.
<sup>448</sup> Omroepgelderland.nl, "Moslima met hoofddoek verontwaardigd: ze mag niet bij McDonald's werken" (29 December
2017) https://www.omroepgelderland.nl/nieuws/2153420/Moslima-met-hoofddoek-verontwaardigd-ze-mag-niet-bij-
McDonald-s-werken accessed 18 January 2018.
449 Rijksoverheid, "Gedragscode lifestyle-neutraliteit" (13 July 2011)
https://www.rijksoverheid.nl/documenten/richtlijnen/2011/07/13/gedragscode-lifestyle-neutraliteit accessed 24 January
<sup>450</sup> Volkskrant, "Sarah Izat wil agent zijn met een hoofddoek. In dit interview vertelt ze waarom" (9 November 2017)
https://www.volkskrant.nl/binnenland/sarah-izat-wil-agent-zijn-met-een-hoofddoek-in-dit-interview-vertelt-ze-
waarom~a4534391/ accessed 24 January 2017.
451 College voor de Rechten van de Mens, "Nationale Politie kan niet zonder meer hoofddoek in combinatie met uniform
verbieden voor functie waarin beperkt contact is met de burger" (24 November 2017)
https://www.mensenrechten.nl/berichten/nationale-politie-kan-niet-zonder-meer-hoofddoek-combinatie-met-uniform-
verbieden-voor accessed 24 January 2017.
<sup>452</sup> Joram Bolle, "Amsterdam Police Are Considering Allowing Headscarf," NRC (18 May 2017)
https://www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2017/05/18/amsterdamse-politie-overweegt-toestaan-hoofddoek-a1559332 accessed 18 January
2018.
<sup>453</sup> David Haakman, "Agent May Not Be Visible Cross or Wearing Headscarf," NRC (14 July 2011)
https://www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2011/07/13/agent-mag-niet-zichtbaar-kruisje-of-hoofddoek-dragen-a1455123 accessed 18 January
<sup>454</sup> Pieter Hotse Smit, "Hoofddoek blijft verboden bij politie: duidelijk geen draagvlak voor dit idee," (26 Mey 2017)
http://www.volkskrant.nl/binnenland/hoofddoek-blijft-verboden-bij-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politie-duidelijk-geen-draagvlak-voor-dit-politi
<u>idee~a4497127/</u> accessed 18 January 2018.
<sup>455</sup> "Amsterdamse politiechef in gesprek over hoofddoek," Het Parool (14 July 2017)
https://www.parool.nl/amsterdam/amsterdamse-politiechef-in-gesprek-over-hoofddoek~a4500710/ accessed 18 January
<sup>456</sup> College voor de Rechten van de Mens, Oordeelnummer 2007-195 (6 November 2007),
https://mensenrechten.nl/publicaties/oordelen/2007-195/detail accessed 24 January 2017.
<sup>457</sup> Mariska Jung, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in The Netherlands" (ENAR, 2016),
26, 35 <a href="http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-final.pdf">http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_netherlands_-final.pdf</a> accessed 18 January 2018;
Martijn, "'Kleed mij niet aan': 16 jaar debat over de gezichtssluier," Closer (19 December 2015)
http://religionresearch.org/closer/2015/12/19/kleed-mij-niet-aan-16-jaar-debat-over-de-gezichtssluier/ accessed 18 January
2018; Karel Smouter, "Kabinetcheck: Gezichtsbedekkende kleding wordt verboden" (Government check: face-covering
clothing\ will\ be\ prohibited)\ \underline{https://decorrespondent.nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-wordt-nl/1934/kabinetcheck-gezichtsbedekkende-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-kleding-k
verboden/114661669144-4ae764c2 accessed 18 January 2018.
<sup>458</sup> Martijn, "Kleed mij niet aan': 16 jaar debat over de gezichtssluier," Closer (19 December 2015)
http://religionresearch.org/closer/2015/12/19/kleed-mij-niet-aan-16-jaar-debat-over-de-gezichtssluier/ accessed 18 January
2018.
459 Kamerstuk 14-10-2005, "Leidraad kleding op scholen"
https://www.rijksoverheid.nl/documenten/kamerstukken/2005/10/14/bijlage-leidraad-kleding-op-scholen accessed 18
January 2018; CGB-advies, "Gezichtssluiers en hoofddoeken op scholen"
http://www.arti.nl/artikel/233-CGB-advies Gezichtssluiers en hoofddoeken op scholen accessed 18 January 2018.
<sup>460</sup> Achbita v. G4S Secure, C-157/15 (CJEU, 14 March 2017) para. 30-32, 34-43.
<sup>461</sup> DPA, "Berlin Meeting Brings Muslims and Lawmakers to One Table," DW (23 March 2007)
http://www.dw.com/en/polands-muslims-thrive-in-tiny-warsaw-community/a-3750940 accessed 18 March 2017.
462 Konrad Pędziwiatr, "Islamophobia in Poland National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European
Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 426 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 POLAND.pdf
accessed 17 March 2017.
463 "Mosque Building Brings Islam Fears to Poland," Euractiv (2 April 2010) https://www.euractiv.com/section/languages-
<u>culture/news/mosque-building-brings-islam-fears-to-poland/</u> accessed 19 March 2017.
<sup>464</sup> Agata S. Nalborczyk, "Muslim Women in Poland and Lithuania," (2009), 66
<a href="http://islamicreligiouseducation.univie.ac.at/fileadmin/user_upload/islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamicreligiouseducation.univie.ac.at/fileadmin/user_upload/islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamicreligiouseducation.univie.ac.at/fileadmin/user_upload/islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamicreligiouseducation.univie.ac.at/fileadmin/user_upload/islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamicreligiouseducation.univie.ac.at/fileadmin/user_upload/islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamicreligiouseducation.univie.ac.at/fileadmin/user_upload/islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamicreligiouseducation.univie.ac.at/fileadmin/user_upload/islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamicreligiouseducation.univie.ac.at/fileadmin/user_upload/islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamische_rel/ip-thttp://islamisc
costance/Polish_Tatar_Women_ANalborczyk.pdf> accessed 19 March 2017; Katarzyna Narkowicz, "Women's Rights
Discourses in Polish Islamophobia," Multi Culti Club (3 February 2016) http://multiculticlub.com/womens-rights-
discourses-in-polish-islamophobia/ accessed 18 March 2017.
```

⁴⁶⁵ Konrad Pedziwiatr, "Islamophobia in Poland National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European Islamophobia Report 2015* (SETA, 2016) http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 POLAND.pdf

accessed 17 March 2017.

- ⁴⁶⁶ See Konrad Pędziwiatr, "Islamophobia in Poland National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *European Islamophobia Report 2015* (SETA, 2016) http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR-2015 POLAND.pdf accessed 17 March 2017.
- ⁴⁶⁷ Polish Labor Code, article 11(3).
- ⁴⁶⁸ According the latest data available in 2001 http://www.pewforum.org/files/2009/10/Muslimpopulation.pdf accessed 15 March 2017.
- ⁴⁶⁹ "ENAR Shadow Report: Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Portugal," (ENAR, 2012), 41

http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/Portugal.pdf> accessed 15 March 2017; and Bob Pitt, "Prejudice against Muslims Is General across Europe, Report Finds," *Islamophobia Watch* (14 March 2011) http://www.islamophobiawatch.co.uk/category/portugal/ accessed 14 March 2017.

- ⁴⁷⁰ "ENAR Shadow Report: Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Portugal" (ENAR, 2012), 30
- http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/Portugal.pdf accessed 15 March 2017.
- ⁴⁷¹ "ENAR Shadow Report: Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Portugal" (ENAR, 2012), 14
- http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/Portugal.pdf accessed 15 March 2017.
- 472 Constitution of the Portuguese Republic, articles 13 and 41.
- ⁴⁷³ Constitution of the Portuguese Republic, article 59.
- 474 Law 16/2001 of 22 June on Religious Freedom, article 8.c.

http://www.legislationline.org/documents/action/popup/id/20218 accessed 21 June 2017.

- ⁴⁷⁵ Michael Foucault, "What Does the 2011 Census Tell Us about Religion?" (2013) National Institute of Statistics Romania http://www.insse.ro/cms/files/publicatii/pliante%20statistice/11_Pliant%20religii%20eng.pdf accessed 15 March 2017.

 ⁴⁷⁶ Doru Pop, "Mispresentation of Muslim and Islamophobic Public Discourse," Journal for the Study of Religions and
- *Ideologies* 44, 15 (2016), 41: There were 1.03 percent declared Muslims.
- 477 See "Romania President Rejects Muslim Sevil Shhaideh as PM," BBC (27 December 2016)
- http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-38443757>; "Sevil Shhaideh: I Didn't Understand from President Iohannis That There Would Be Problems, That It's a No," *Angerpes* (30 December 2016) https://www.agerpres.ro/english/2016/12/30/sevil-shhaideh-i-didn-t-understand-from-president-iohannis-that-there-would-be-problems-that-it-s-a-no-08-43-59 accessed 15 March 2017.
- ⁴⁷⁸ See Doru Pop, "Mispresentation of Muslim and Islamophobic Public Discourse," *Journal for the Study of Religions and Ideologies* 44, 15 (2016).
- ⁴⁷⁹ See Doru Pop, "Mispresentation of Muslim and Islamophobic Public Discourse," *Journal for the Study of Religions and Ideologies* 44, 15 (2016), 42; Madalina Mihalache and Sebastian Zachmann, "Traian Băsescu: UE e în proces de disoluție. România e vizată de atacuri teroriste, pentru că e creștină. Iar islamiștii sunt dușmani ai creștinismului," *Adevarul* (23 March 2016) http://adevarul.ro/news/politica/ora-1200-adevarul-live-traian-basescu-alungati-teroristii-europa--cauzele-efectele-atentatelor-bruxelles-1 56f24f2d5ab6550cb822f9do/index.html accessed 10 March 2017; Remus Florescu, "Mesajul halucinant al clujeanului care a înființat pagina de FB 'Nu islamizării României': Un islamist îi taie gâtul unui creștin din convingere," *Adevarul* (4 October 2015)
- http://adevarul.ro/locale/cluj-napoca/mesajul-halucinant-clujeanului-infiintat-pagina-fb-nu-islamizarii-romaniei--un-islamist-taie-gatul-unui-crestin-convingere-1_56114ccof5eaafab2c4e33a7/index.html accessed 17 March 2017; Florin Jbaca, "Băsescu s-a dezlănțuit la Neamţ: "Sper ca, după ce-și termină primul mandat la Cotroceni, Iohannis să se întoarcă la Sibiu, nu să se facă muftiu la București," *Adevarul* (25 March 2016) http://adevarul.ro/locale/piatra-neamt/basescu-s-a-dezlantuit-neamt-sper-ce-si-termina-mandat-cotroceni-iohannis-intoarca-sibiu-nu-faca-muftiu-bucuresti-
- 1 56f569e15ab6550cb839abc1/index.html accessed 17 March 2017; Filip Stan, "Elena Udrea, după atentatele de la Bruxelles: Problema nu este DACĂ, ci CÂND vor ajunge în România," *Romania TV* (22 March 2016) http://www.romaniatv.net/elena-udrea-dupa-atentatele-de-la-bruxelles-problema-nu-este-daca-ci-cand-vor-ajunge-in-romania 281985.html.
- ⁴⁸⁰ Ben Kentish, "Romanian President Klaus Iohannis Rejects Country's First Ever Muslim Prime Minister," *Independent* (27 December 2016) http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/romania-president-rejects-muslim-prime-minister-sevil-shhaideh-islam-social-democrat-a7497806.html accessed 16 March 2017.
- ⁴⁸¹ See "Shockingly Stupid: Muslim Woman to Become Prime Minister of Romania," *BarenakedIslam* (22 December 2016) http://www.barenakedislam.com/2016/12/22/shockingly-stupid-muslim-woman-to-become-prime-minister-of-romania/ accessed 18 March 2017.
- ⁴⁸² The Constitution of Romania, articles 4 and 16.
- ⁴⁸³ See Irena Bihariová, "Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Slovakai" (ENAR, 2012)
- http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%20201-12/Slovakia.pdf accessed 17 March 2017: According to various estimates, there is between 3,000 and 5,000 Muslims living in Slovakia, representing less than 0.1 percent of Slovakia's total population (approximately 5 million inhabitants). This number includes about 400 ethnic Slovaks who have converted to Islam.
- ⁴⁸⁴ Irena Bihariová, "Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Slovakai" (ENAR, 2012), 10 http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/Slovakia.pdf accessed 17 March 2017.
- ⁴⁸⁵ See Irena Bihariová, "Racism and Related Discriminatory Practices in Slovakai" (ENAR, 2012), 11 http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/Slovakia.pdf accessed 17 March 2017, page 11. Recent surveys show that the majority of population in Slovakia opposed the permission for Muslims to practice their religion and to build mosques in the country; "Slovakia to Monitor Muslims after Paris Attacks," *World Bulletin* (17 November 2015) https://www.worldbulletin.net/haber/166419/slovakia-to-monitor-muslims-after-paris-attacks accessed 15 March 2017.
- ⁴⁸⁶ "Slovak President Vetoes Controversial Law Heaping Hostility on Muslims in Central Europe," *The Conversation* (5 January 2017) http://theconversation.com/slovak-president-vetoes-controversial-law-heaping-hostility-on-muslims-in-central-europe-70546 accessed 17 March 2017.
- 487 Constitution of the Slovak Republic (1992, amended 2015), article 12.

```
<sup>488</sup> Slovakia Antidiscrimination Act (2004, amended 2014), article 2.1, 2.11, 3, 8.2, and 13.2.
```

⁴⁹¹ Veronika Bajt, "Muslim in Slovenia: Between Tolerance and Discrimination" (2008) 39 Peace Institute, Institute for Contemporary Social and Political Studies 4, 221, 231.

⁴⁹² Anja Zalta, "Islamophobia in Slovenia," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., *The European Islamophobia Report* 2015 (EIR, 2016), 538 http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/SLOVENIA.pdf accessed 1 June 2017.

⁴⁹³ "Muslims Celebrate Slovenia First Mosque," *Islamic Information Portal* (16 September 2013)

http://www.breitbart.com/london/2015/11/26/slovenia-called-consider-new-immigration-laws-burqa-ban/ accessed 15 March 2017.

⁴⁹⁴ Constitution of the Republic of Slovenia (1990, as amended 2004), article 14.

 495 Act Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment 2007 (Official Journal of the Republic of Slovenia, No. 93/07- UPB1), article 2 < $\frac{1}{100} = \frac{1}{100} = \frac{1}{10$

⁴⁹⁶ Slovenia Employment Relationship Act 2017, article 6.

⁴⁹⁷ Fiona Govan, "How the Number of Muslims in Spain Is Far Lower Than People Think," *The Local* (15 December 2016) http://www.thelocal.es/20161215/how-the-number-of-muslims-in-spain-is-far-lower-than-people-think accessed 14 March 2017.

⁴⁹⁸ Unión De Comunidades Islámicas De España, "Estudio demográfico de

la población musulmana" (UCIDE, 2017), 14 http://observatorio.hispanomuslim.es/estademograf.pdf> accessed 15 March 2017.

⁴⁹⁹ Fiona Govan, "How the Number of Muslims in Spain Is Far Lower Than People Think," *The Local* (15 December 2016) http://www.thelocal.es/20161215/how-the-number-of-muslims-in-spain-is-far-lower-than-people-think accessed 14 March 2017.

500 James Badcock, "Catalonia Boards the Burqa Ban Bandwagon" Newsweek (31 July 2014)

http://www.newsweek.com/2014/08/08/catalonia-board-burqa-ban-bandwagon-262118.html accessed 5 July 2018.

⁵⁰¹ See full text of the "gag law" https://www.boe.es/boe/dias/2015/03/31/pdfs/BOE-A-2015-3442.pdf accessed 27 July 2017.

⁵⁰² The Editorial Board, "Spain's Ominous Gag Law," *The New York Times* (22 April 2015)

 $\underline{https://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/23/opinion/spains-ominous-gag-law.html}\ accessed\ 27\ July\ 2017.$

⁵⁰³ "Spain Opens Door to Ban on Burqas," *The Local* (4 September 2014) http://www.thelocal.es/20140904/spain-opens-door-to-burqa-ban-catalonia-women-rights accessed 17 March 2017.

⁵⁰⁴ Lluís Visa, "Lleida es ya la primera ciudad española que prohíbe el 'burka' en edificios públicos," *El Pais* (28 May 2010) http://sociedad.elpais.com/sociedad/2010/05/28/actualidad/1274997603 850215.html accessed 17 March 2017.

⁵⁰⁵ Ibid.

⁵⁰⁶ See Amnesty International, "Choice and Prejudice: Discrimination against Muslims in Europe" (2012) Amnesty International, page 100 http://www.amnestv.eu/content/assets/REPORT.pdf accessed 14 March 2017.

⁵⁰⁷ Lluís Visa, "Lleida es ya la primera ciudad española que prohíbe el 'burka' en edificios públicos," *El Pais* (28 May 2010) http://sociedad.elpais.com/sociedad/2010/05/28/actualidad/1274907603_850215.html accessed 17 March 2017.

⁵⁰⁸ James Badcock, "Catalonia Boards the Burqa Ban Bandwagon," News Week (31 July 2014)

http://www.newsweek.com/2014/08/08/catalonia-board-burqa-ban-bandwagon-262118.html accessed 16 March 2017.

⁵⁰⁹ M. E. Synon, "Burka Bans Spread across Europe as Catalan Town Becomes Latest to Ban Full Face Veil," *Breitbart London* (21 July 2014) http://www.breitbart.com/Breitbart-London/2014/07/21/Human-rights-judgment-may-lead-to-burqa-bans-across-Europe accessed 15 March 2017.

⁵¹⁰ "Barcelona to Ban Islamic Veils in Some Public Spaces," *BBC* (15 June 2010) http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/10316696 accessed 17 March 2017.

⁵¹¹ Hillary Stemple, "Barcelona to Ban Full Face Veil in Public Areas," *Jurist Twenty* (14 June 2010)

http://www.jurist.org/paperchase/2010/06/spain-city-bans-use-of-face-veil-in-public-areas-managed-by-the-city.php accessed 14 March 2017.

⁵¹² "Barcelona to Ban Islamic Veils in Some Public Spaces, *BBC* (15 June 2010) http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/10316696 accessed 17 March 2017: according to a council statement.

513 "Spain Overturns Islamic Face Veil Ban," The Telegraph (1 March 2013)

 $\frac{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-face-veil-ban.html}{\text{http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/europe/spain/9902827/Spain-overturns-Islamic-fa$

514 James Badcock, "Catalonia Boards the Burqa Ban Bandwagon," News Week (31 July 2014)

http://www.newsweek.com/2014/08/08/catalonia-board-burga-ban-bandwagon-262118.html accessed 16 March 2017.

⁵¹⁵ James Badcock, "Catalonia Boards the Burqa Ban Bandwagon" *Newsweek* (31 July 2014)

http://www.newsweek.com/2014/08/08/catalonia-board-burga-ban-bandwagon-262118.html accessed 5 July 2018.

516 Farode Vigo, "A Judge Endorses the Use of the Islamic Headscarf at Work," Farode Vigo (13 February 2017)

http://www.farodevigo.es/economia/2017/02/13/juez-avala-velo-islamico-trabajo/1622918.html accessed 17 March 2017.

⁵¹⁷ Francisco Peregil, "Fátima: 'Quiero llevar el pañuelo a clase; nadie me obliga a hacerlo,'" *El Pais* (17 February 2002) http://elpais.com/diario/2002/02/17/espana/1013900401 850215.html accessed 17 March 2017.

5⁵⁸ See Rebeca Carranco, "I Do Not Take 'Hiyab' Because I Do Not Want To," *El Pais* (22 April 2010)

http://elpais.com/diario/2010/04/22/sociedad/1271887206_850215.html accessed 13 March 2017; Ignacio Cembrero,

"Najwa, fuera de clase en Pozuelo por cubrirse la cabeza con 'hiyab,'" El Pais (16 April 2010)

http://elpais.com/diario/2010/04/16/sociedad/1271368803_850215.html accessed 13 March 2017; Mónica Ceberio Belaza,

"Expulsada del estrado una abogada musulmana por llevar pañuelo," *El Pais* (11 November 2009)

http://elpais.com/diario/2009/11/11/sociedad/1257894002_850215.html; "Europa Press Una joven de 14 años, expulsada de un examen por llevar 'hiyab," Europa Press (3 October 2011)

http://elpais.com/elpais/2011/10/03/actualidad/1317629825 850215.html accessed 17 March 2017.

⁴⁸⁹ Veronika Bajt, "Muslim in Slovenia: Between Tolerance and Discrimination" (2008) 39 Peace Institute, Institute for Contemporary Social and Political Studies 4, 221, 221.

⁴⁹⁰ Islamic Information Portal, "Muslims Celebrate Slovenia First Mosque" http://islam.ru/en/content/news/muslims-celebrate-slovenia-first-mosque accessed 1 March 2017.

```
<sup>519</sup> Rebeca Carranco, "I Do Not Take 'Hiyab' Because I Do Not Want To," El Pais (22 April 2010)
<a href="http://elpais.com/diario/2010/04/22/sociedad/1271887206_850215.html">http://elpais.com/diario/2010/04/22/sociedad/1271887206_850215.html</a> accessed 13 March 2017: Shaima Saidani was
suspended from the Joan Puigbert-Annexa public school in Girona; Ignacio Cembrero, "Najwa, fuera de clase en Pozuelo
por cubrirse la cabeza con 'hiyab,'" El Pais (16 April 2010)
<a href="http://elpais.com/diario/2010/04/16/sociedad/1271368803_850215">http://elpais.com/diario/2010/04/16/sociedad/1271368803_850215</a>.html> accessed 13 March 2017: Najwa Malha was expelled
from the Camilo José Cela public school in Pozuelo de Alarcón;
http://elpais.com/elpais/2011/10/03/actualidad/1317629825 850215.html.
<sup>520</sup> "Una joven de 14 años, expulsada de un examen por llevar 'hiyab," Europa Press (3 October 2011)
http://elpais.com/elpais/2011/10/03/actualidad/1317629825_850215.html accessed 17 March 2017.
521 Amnesty International, "Public Statement: Spain: Supreme Court Overturns Ban on Full-Face Veils; AI Concerns Remain
about Restrictions on Headscarves in Schools," EUR 41/001/2013
http://www.amnesty.org/ar/library/asset/EUR41/001/2013/ar/a66e7b81-1a16-4a5a-a910-69aafcod278f/eur410012013en.html
accessed 17 March 2017.
522 "Una joven de 14 años, expulsada de un examen por llevar 'hiyab,'" Europa Press (3 October 2011)
http://elpais.com/elpais/2011/10/03/actualidad/1317629825 850215.html accessed 17 March 2017; European Court of Human
Rights Registrar, "Appeal Lodged Out of Time Prevented Domestic Court from Ruling on the Merit of the Case - Press
Release," ECHR164 (2016).
523 Maimuna Abdullahi, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Sweden," (ENAR, 2016), 23
http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report sweden - final-3.pdf accessed 17 March 2017.
524 US State Department, "2015 Report on International Religious Freedom - Sweden" (2015).
525 Aroma Abrashi, Åke Sander, and Göran Larsson, "Islamophobia in Sweden National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and
Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 495
http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 SWEDEN.pdf accessed 19 March 2017.
326 Michael Booth, The Almost Nearly Perfect People: Behind the Myth of the Scandinavian Utopia (Picador, 2015); World
Economic Forum, "Global Gender Gap Report 2016" http://reports.weforum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2016/rankings/
accessed 19 may 2017.
527 Maimuna Abdullahi, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim women in Sweden" (ENAR, 2016), 30-
31 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_sweden_- final-3.pdf accessed 17 March 2017.
<sup>528</sup> Aroma Abrashi, Åke Sander, Göran Larsson, "Islamophobia in Sweden National Report 2015," in Enes Bayrakli and Farid
Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016) 498
http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 SWEDEN.pdf accessed 19 March 2017.
<sup>529</sup> For example: Aroma Abrashi, Åke Sander, Göran Larsson, "Islamophobia in Sweden National Report 2015," in Enes
Bayrakli and Farid Hafez, eds., European Islamophobia Report 2015 (SETA, 2016), 502-3
http://www.islamophobiaeurope.com/reports/2015/en/EIR 2015 SWEDEN.pdf accessed 19 March 2017; ENAR, "Forgotten
Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Sweden Key Findings" (2016), 3-4 http://www.enar-
eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet_sweden - en_final.pdf accessed 19 March 2017; Maimuna Abdullahi, "Forgotten Women: The
Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Sweden" (ENAR, 2016), 42-47 http://www.enar-
eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report sweden - final-3.pdf accessed 17 March 2017;
530 Maimuna Abdullahi, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Sweden" (ENAR, 2016), 30-
31 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report sweden - final-3.pdf accessed 17 March 2017.
531 Maimuna Abdullahi, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim women in Sweden" (ENAR, 2016), 34-
35 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report sweden - final-3.pdf accessed 17 March 2017.
532 Motion Till Norrköpings Kommunfullmäktige (Motion to Norrkoping Municipality), submitted by Sophia Jarl
(Oppositionsråd Ledamot av kommunfullmäktige Norrköping) and Pär Linderoth, (Ledamot av kommunfullmäktige
Norrköping), 2016.
<sup>533</sup> See Sophia Jarl and Pär Linderoth, "Flickors Rätt Till Jämlika Förutsättningar," Nya Moderaterna (27 January 2016)
http://www.moderat.se/nyhetsartikel/regelverk-mot-sloja-pa-minderariga accessed 18 March 2017.
534 Motion Till Norrköpings Kommunfullmäktige Kommunikativ Klädkod God Kommunikation Inom Kommunens Välfärd,
submitted by Sophia Jarl (Oppositionsråd Ledamot av kommunfullmäktige Norrköping) and Pär Linderoth, (Ledamot av
kommunfullmäktige Norrköping), 2016.
535 Lee Roden, "Swedish Woman Shocked at SAS Uniform Policy Banning Headscarves," The Local (27 April 2017)
https://www.thelocal.se/20170427/swedish-woman-shocked-at-sas-uniform-policy-banning-headscarves accessed 18 May
536 Discrimination Ombudsman, "Letter to SAS Regarding Uniform Policy" (22 May 2017): In the letter from Discrimination
Ombudsman to SAS, there are several questions asked regarding the handling of the case: i) Is it possible for a person
wearing the hijab to work at your company?; ii) Why does SAS have a uniform policy?; iii) Do you have employees who
wear the hijab?; and iv) How do you inform employees or other people who seek employment about your uniform policy?

537 "Sweden's Teachers Free to Ban Islamic Veils," The Local (11 January 2012) <a href="http://www.thelocal.se/20120111/38452">http://www.thelocal.se/20120111/38452</a> accessed
18 March 2017.
538 Ibid.
539 Kitimbwa Sabuni, ed., "Swedish Muslims in Cooperation Network Alternative Report," Swedish Muslims in Cooperation
Network (February 2013), 23.
<sup>540</sup> Amanj Aziz, "'Vi måste problematisera slöjan!' – Görs det eller inte?," (Nyans:Muslim, 5 October 2015)
http://www.nyansmuslim.se/2015/10/05/vi-maste-problematisera-slojan-gors-det-eller-inte/ cited in Maimuna Abdullahi,
"Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in Sweden" (ENAR, 2016), 33 http://www.enar-
eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report sweden - final-3.pdf accessed 17 March 2017.
```

⁵⁴¹ Government Office of Sweden, "New Anti-Discrimination Legislation and a New Agency, the Equality Ombudsman" (January 2009) http://www.government.se/contentassets/fdd977b5d2ba43459ab3c02fd7e99d5b/fact-sheet-new-anti-

discrimination-legislation-and-a-new-agency-the-equality-ombudsman accessed 31 July 2017.

- ⁵⁴² According to data taken between 2014 and 2016, provided in ENAR, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in the United Kingdom" (2016), 1 http://www.enar-eu.org/JMG/pdf/factsheet8-uk lr.pdf accessed 18 March
- 543 ACN, "Religious Freedom Report 2016 United Kingdom" (CAN, 2016), 2 http://religious-freedomreport.org/report/united-kingdom/?pdf=true accessed 18 March 2017: According to Greater London's Metropolitan Police Service, 1,052 Islamophobia offenses were recorded across the capital in 2015, compared to 623 the previous year. ⁵⁴⁴ Open Society Justice Initiative, "Eroding Trust: The UK's Prevent Counter-Extremism Strategy in Health and Education"
- Open Society Foundations (October 2016) https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/sites/default/files/eroding-trust-20161017 o.pdf accessed 5 July 2018.
- ⁵⁴⁵ Arun Kundnani, The Muslims Are Coming! Islamophobia, Extremism, and the Domestic War on Terror, (Verso Books, December 2014).
- ⁵⁴⁶ ENAR, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in the United Kingdom" (2016) http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/factsheet8-uk lr.pdf accessed 18 March 2017.
- ⁵⁴⁷ Ganesh Bharath and Abou-Atta Iman, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in the United Kingdom" (ENAR, 2016), 2 < http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_united_kingdom - final.pdf> accessed 19 March 2017.
- 548 All Party Parliamentary Groups on Race and Community, "First Report of Session 2012-2013"
- http://www.runnymedetrust.org/uploads/publications/pdfs/APPGfemaleunemploymentReport-2012.pdf accessed 24 July 2017; Siobhan Fenton, "6 Charts Which Show the Employment Barriers Faced by British Muslims," Independent (11 August 2016) http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/muslims-more-likely-to-be-unemployed-than-any-other-socialgroup-in-the-uk-mps-warn-a7185451.html accessed 24 July 2017.
- ⁵⁴⁹ Ganesh Bharath and Abou-Atta Iman, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in the United Kingdom" (ENAR, 2016), 17 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report united kingdom final.pdf accessed 19 March 2017.
- 550 "More Than Half of Brits Want Full Face Veil Banned," Channel 4 https://www.channel4.com/news/brits-back-ban-offull-face-veil-niqab-poll-exclusive accessed 26 April 2017.
- 551 Jon Stone, "British Public Overwhelmingly Support Banning the Islamic Burga by Two to One," *Independent* (31 August 2016) http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/islam-muslim-veil-burka-ban-burkini-poll-uk-britain-francea7218386.html accessed 19 March 2017.
- ⁵⁵² 4News, "Fatima Manji: Reporter" https://www.channel4.com/news/by/fatima-manji accessed 5 July 2018.
- 553 Nick Hopkins, "Met lets Muslim policewomen don headscarves" The Guardian (25 April 2001)
- https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2001/apr/25/ukcrime.religion accessed 5 July 2018; and Police Scotland, "Hijab now an optional part of Police Scotland uniform" Police Scotland (23 August 2016) http://www.scotland.police.uk/whatshappening/news/2016/august/hijab-ratified-as-option-for-police-scotland-uniform accessed 5 july 2018.
- 554 Clare Dyer, "High court judge will be first to wear turban" The Guardian (24 March 2003)
- https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2003/mar/24/race.world accessed 5 july 2018. 555 BBC, "Trooping the Colour: Guardsman first to wear turban" BBC (9 June 2018) https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-
- england-leicestershire-44413296 accessed 5 July 2018. 556 BBC, "Lawyers 'can wear veils in court" BBC (10 November 2006) http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/uk/6134804.stm accessed 5 July 2018.
- 557 Jack Straw later openly retracted his statements against the practice of wearing the full-face veils (in 2010). The apology was viewed as an effort to collect Muslim votes for political opportunities. See Kristy Walker, "Jack Straw Says Sorry over Muslim Veil Comment Sparking Accusations of Political Opportunism," Daily Mail (27 April 2010) http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-1269055/General-Election-2010-Jack-Straw-says-sorry-Muslim-
- veil.html#ixzz4nlWHisNd accessed 24 July 2017.

 558 "UKIP Chief Nigel Farage Calls for Burka Ban," BBC (4 October 2013) http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/8464124.stm accessed
- 20 March 2017; "Nigel Farage: Ban the Face Veil in Schools, Airports and Banks," BBC (4 October 2013)
- http://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/2013/10/04/nigel-farage-veil_n_4044203.html accessed 20 March 2017.
- 559 "David Cameron Supports Muslim Veil Ban in Schools and Courts," The Telegraph (29 September 2013) http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/politics/david-cameron/10342501/David-Cameron-supports-Muslim-veil-ban-in-schools-
- and-courts.html accessed 20 March 2017. ⁵⁶⁰ Face Coverings (Regulation) Bill 2010–12 (Sponsor: Mr. Philip Hollobone) http://services.parliament.uk/bills/2010–
- 11/facecoveringsregulation.html accessed 20 March 2017. ⁵⁶Face Coverings (Prohibition) Bill 2013–14 (Sponsor: Mr. Philip Hollobone) http://services.parliament.uk/bills/2013-
- 14/facecoveringsprohibition.html accessed 20 March 2017.
- ⁵⁶² Azmi v. Kirklees Metropolitan Borough Council [2007] UKEAT 0009_07-3003
- http://www.bailii.org/uk/cases/UKEAT/2007/0009 07 3003.html accessed 19 March 2017, also cited in Ganesh Bharath and Abou-Atta Iman, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in the United Kingdom" (ENAR, 2016), 33 < http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten_women_report_united_kingdom - final.pdf> accessed 19 March
- ⁵⁶³ Árzu Merali, "Counter-Islamophobia Kit, Workstream 2: Dominant Counter-Narratives to Islamophobia United Kingdom" (March 2018, p. 40) (Working Paper).
- ⁵⁶⁴ "The Islamic Veil across Europe," BBC (1 July 2014) http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-13038095 accessed 20
- 565 Department for Education United Kingdom, "School Uniform Guidance for Governing Bodies, School Leaders, School Staff and Local Authorities" (September 2013)
- https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/514978/School_Uniform_Guidance.pdf accessed 20 March 2017.
- ⁵⁶⁶ Jon Sharman, "London Primary School Bans Hijab for Girls under 8," *Independent* (15 January 2018) http://www.independent.co.uk/news/education/education-news/hijab-ban-primary-school-girls-under-eight-years-oldlondon-newham-st-stephens-ramadan-fasting-a8150716.html accessed 24 January 2018.

- ⁵⁶⁷ Richard Adams, "Ofsted head to be questioned over backing for hijab ban" *The Guardian* (9 February 2018) https://www.theguardian.com/education/2018/feb/09/amanda-spielman-ofsted-head-questioned-mps-over-backing-headteacher-hijab-ban accessed 5 july 2018.
- ⁵⁶⁸ Richard Adams, "Inspectors to Question Primary School Girls Who Wear Hijab," *The Guardian* (19 November 2017) https://www.theguardian.com/education/2017/nov/19/school-inspectors-to-question-primary-school-girls-who-wear-hijab accessed 25 January 2018.
- ⁵⁶⁹ R (on the application of X) v. The Headteacher of Y School and another [2007] EWHC 298 http://lexisweb.co.uk/cases/2007/february/r-on-the-application-of-x-v-the-headteacher-of-y-school-and-another accessed 19 March 2017.
- ⁵⁷⁰ R (on the application of Begum) v. Headteacher and Governors of Denbigh High School [2006] UKHL 15 http://lexisweb.co.uk/cases/2006/march/r-on-the-application-of-begum-v-headteacher-and-governors-of-denbigh-high-school accessed 19 March 2017.
- ⁵⁷¹ R (on the application of Begum) v. Headteacher and Governors of Denbigh High School [2006] UKHL 15, para 23, 24, 41, 93.
- 572 R (on the application of X) v. The Headteacher of Y School and another [2007] EWHC 298, para 141.
- ⁵⁷³ Ganesh Bharath and Abou-Atta Iman, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in the United Kingdom" (ENAR, 2016), 34 http://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten women report united kingdom final.pdf accessed 19 March 2017.
- ⁵⁷⁴ BBC, "Lawyers 'can wear veils in court'" *BBC* (10 November 2006) http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/6134804.stm accessed 8 July 2018.
- ⁵⁷⁵ Press Association, "Muslim woman will not testify after being told she must remove face veil" *The Guardian* (27 January 2014) https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2014/jan/27/muslim-woman-face-veil-court-trial-witness accessed 8 July 2018.
- ⁵⁷⁶ James Oaten, "Judge unreasonable for barring woman from Victorian court because of niqab, Islamic Council says" *ABC News* (8 February 2018) http://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-02-08/unreasonable-judge-refused-woman-access-to-court-because-of-her/9408828 accessed 8 July 2018.
- 577 Judicial College, "Equal Treatment Bench Book" (February 2018) https://www.judiciary.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/equal-treatment-bench-book-february2018-v5-o2mari8.pdf accessed 5 July 2018.
 578 Ganesh Bharath and Abou-Atta Iman, "Forgotten Women: The Impact of Islamophobia on Muslim Women in the United Kingdom" (ENAR, 2016), 32 https://www.enar-eu.org/IMG/pdf/forgotten-women-report-united-kingdom-final.pdf accessed 19 March 2017.
- ⁵⁷⁹ Equalities Act 2010, Part 2, Ch. 1, Clause 4; Equality and Human Rights Commission, "Equality Act FAQs" https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/en/equality-act/equality-act-fags accessed 25 April 2017.
- ⁵⁸⁰ Equalities Act 2010, Part 2, Ch. 2, Clause 14 (1) http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2010/15/contents accessed 26 April 2017.

Open Society Justice Initiative

The Open Society Justice Initiative uses law to protect and empower people around the world. Through litigation, advocacy, research, and technical assistance, the Justice Initiative promotes human rights and builds legal capacity for open societies. Our staff is based in Abuja, Brussels, Budapest, The Hague, London, Mexico City, New York, Paris, Santo Domingo, and Washington, D.C.

www.JusticeInitiative.org

Open Society Foundations

The Open Society Foundations work to build vibrant and tolerant democracies whose governments are accountable to their citizens. Working with local communities in more than 70 countries, the Open Society Foundations support justice and human rights, freedom of expression, and access to public health and education.

www.OpenSocietyFoundations.org

For more information contact:

Maryam H'madoun
Open Society Justice Initiative
Maryam.Hmadoun@OpenSocietyFoundations.org